Bank of New York Mellon CORP Form 10-Q November 09, 2007 Table of Contents

### **UNITED STATES**

## SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# **FORM 10-Q**

[ ü ] QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d)

OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the Quarterly Period Ended September 30, 2007

or

[ ] TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d)

OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Commission File No. 000-52710

# THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of

13-2614959 (I.R.S. Employer

incorporation or organization)

Identification No.)

One Wall Street

New York, New York 10286

(Address of principal executive offices)(Zip Code)

Registrant s telephone number, including area code -- (212) 495-1784

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Yes <u>ü</u> No \_\_

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant accelerated filer and large accelerated filer in	C	aler, an accelerated filer, or a non-accelerated filer. See definition of acchange Act.
Large accelerated filer [ ü ]	Accelerated filer	[ ] Non-accelerated filer [ ]
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant	is a shell company (as de	defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).
	Yes _	No <u>ü</u>
Indicate the number of shares outstanding of ea	ach of the issuer s class	sses of common stock, as of the latest practicable date.
		Outstanding as of
Class		Sept. 30, 2007
Common Stock, \$.01 par	value	1,138,681,554

**Table of Contents** 

# THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON CORPORATION

# THIRD QUARTER 2007 FORM 10-Q

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page No.
<u>Introduction</u>	2
Consolidated Financial Highlights (unaudited)	3
Part I Financial Information	
Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations; Quantitative and	
Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk.	_
Overview	5 5
Third quarter 2007 highlights	6
Revenue overview	7
Segment overview	8
<u>Fee and other revenue</u>	9
Net interest revenue	12
Average balances and interest yields/rates	13
Noninterest expense Income towas	15 17
Income taxes Credit loss provision and net charge-offs	17
Business segments	18
Critical accounting estimates	38
Consolidated balance sheet review	43
<u>Liquidity and dividends</u>	49
<u>Capital</u>	52
<u>Trading activities</u>	54
Asset/liability management	55
Contractual obligations The Result of National Action of the Contractual obligations	56
The Bank of New York historical earnings per share Supplemental information	57 58
Recent accounting developments	58
Government monetary policies and Competition	60
Website information	60
Item 1. Financial Statements:	61
Consolidated Income Statement (unaudited)	61
Consolidated Balance Sheet (unaudited)	62
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows (unaudited)	63
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Shareholders Equity (unaudited)	64
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	65
Item 4. Controls and Procedures.	83
Forward-Looking Statements and Risk Factors	84
Part II Other Information	
Item 1. Legal and Regulatory Proceedings.	86
Item 1A. Risk Factors.	87

3

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.	87
Item 6. Exhibits.	87
<u>Signature</u>	89
Index to Exhibits	90

#### Introduction

On July 1, 2007, The Bank of New York Company, Inc. ( The Bank of New York ) and Mellon Financial Corporation ( Mellon ) merged into The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation ( The Bank of New York Mellon or BNY Mellon ), with BNY Mellon being the surviving entity. The merger was accounted for as a purchase of Mellon for accounting and financial reporting purposes. As a result, the financial results for the third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while the results for the first half of 2007 and all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only. In this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, references to our, we, us, the company, the Company, the Corporation and similar terms for periods prior to July 1, 2007 refer to The Bank of New York, and references to our, we, Company, the Corporation and similar terms for periods on or after July 1, 2007 refer to BNY Mellon.

The Bank of New York Mellon is a leading provider of financial services for institutions, corporations and high-net-worth individuals, providing superior asset management and wealth management, asset servicing, issuer services, clearing and execution services and treasury services through a worldwide client-focused team. We have more than \$20 trillion in assets under custody and administration, more than \$1.1 trillion in assets under management and service \$11 trillion in outstanding debt.

The merger transaction resulted in The Bank of New York shareholders receiving .9434 shares of The Bank of New York Mellon common stock for each share of The Bank of New York common stock outstanding on the closing date of the merger. All legacy The Bank of New York earnings per share and common share outstanding amounts, in this Form 10-Q, have been restated to reflect this exchange ratio. See page 57 for additional information.

Throughout this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, certain measures, which are noted, exclude certain items. We believe the presentation enhances investor understanding of period to period results. We believe they reflect the principal basis on which our management monitors financial performance.

2 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# **CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS (unaudited)**

# The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Legacy The

	Bank of New York only										
			Quar	ter ended			]	Nine mor	iths ei	nded (a)	
(dollar amounts in millions, except per share											
	Sept. 30,		June 30,		Sept. 30,		Sept. 30,		Sept. 30		
amounts and unless otherwise noted)		2007		2007		2006		2007		2006	
Reported results Net income	\$	640	\$	445	\$	352	\$	1,519	\$	1,222	
Basic EPS (b)	Ψ	0.57	Ψ	0.63	ψ	0.49	Ψ	1.79	Ψ	1.71	
Diluted EPS (b)		0.56		0.62		0.49		1.76		1.69	
Continuing operations											
Fee and other revenue	\$	2,931	\$	1,580	\$	1,263	\$	5,986	\$	3,898	
Net interest revenue	·	669		452	·	351		1,548		1,048	
Total revenue	\$	3,600	\$	2,032	\$	1,614	\$	7,534	\$	4,946	
Income from continuing operations	\$	642	\$	448	\$	298	\$	1,527	\$	1,049	
EPS from continuing operations (b):											
Basic	\$	0.57	\$	0.63	\$	0.42	\$	1.80	\$	1.47	
Diluted		0.56		0.62		0.41		1.77		1.45	
Diluted excluding merger and integration expense (c)		0.67		0.66		0.50		1.96		1.53	
Diluted excluding merger and integration expense and intangible amortization (c)		0.74		0.69		0.51		2.10		1.57	
Return on average tangible common equity		46.01%		37.27%		21.44%	4	11.20%		26.15%	
Return on average tangible common equity excluding merger											
and integration expense (c)		54.02		39.81	25.94		45.43		27.71		
Return on average common equity		8.89		15.54	11.61		11.85		14.03		
Return on average common equity excluding merger and integration expense (c)		10.64		16.65	14.05		13.16		14.87		
					14.03						
Fee and other revenue as a percentage of total revenue (FTE)		81%		78%		78%		<b>79%</b>		78%	
Annualized fee and other revenue per employee (in thousands) (based on average headcount)	\$	290	\$	274	\$	248	\$	278	\$	260	
Non-U.S Percent of revenue (FTE)		30%		32%		29%		31%		30%	
Pre-tax operating margin (FTE)		25%		32%		26%		29%		32%	
Pre-tax operating margin (FTE) excluding merger and											
integration expense and intangible amortization expense		35%		36%		33%		36%		34%	
Net interest margin (FTE)	Φ.	2.02%	Α.	2.01%	Φ.	1.89%	Α.	2.05%	Φ.	1.93%	
Net interest revenue (FTE)	\$	674	\$	454	\$	358	\$	1,557	\$	1,069	
Assets under custody and administration (in trillions)	\$	20.8	\$	14.9	\$	12.2	\$	20.8	\$	12.2	
Equity securities		36%		32%		31%		36%		31%	
Fixed income securities	Ф	64	ф	68	Ф	69	ф	64	Ф	69	
Cross-border assets (in trillions)	\$	8.3	\$	6.2	\$	4.2	\$	8.3	\$	4.2	
Assets under management (in billions):						0.1		,			
Equity securities Fixed income securities	\$	456	\$	43	\$	36	\$	456	\$	36	
Overlay and alternative investments		215 160		22 47		20 41		215 160		20 41	
Overlay and alternative investments		100		4/		41		100		41	

Edgar Filing: Bank of New York Mellon CORP - Form 10-Q

Money market		275		41		34		275		34
Total assets under management	\$	1,106	\$	153	\$	131	\$	1,106	\$	131
Securities lending cash collateral assets (in billions)	\$	575	\$	365	\$	368	\$	575	\$	368
Average common shares and equivalents outstanding (in thousands) (b):										
Basic	1,	125,165	70	09,783	7	13,946	8	349,259	7	15,405
Diluted	1,	140,797	7	22,661	7:	23,272	8	862,669	7	24,249

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 3

# CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS (unaudited) (continued)

# The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# **Legacy The**

(dollar amounts in millions, except per share			<b>Bar</b> Qu		Nine months ended (a					
amounts and unless otherwise noted)	Se	ept. 30, 2007		June 30, 2007		Sept. 30, 2006		Sept. 30, 2007	S	ept. 30, 2006
Capital ratios										
Tier I capital ratio (d)		9.12%		8.09%		8.17%		9.12%		8.17%
Total (Tier I plus Tier II capital ratio) (d)	1	3.05		12.07		12.32		13.05	1	12.32
Adjusted tangible shareholders equity to assets ratio										
(d)(e)		5.31		4.53		5.58		5.31		5.58
Return on average assets		1.39%		1.57%		1.19%		1.53%		1.41%
Return on average assets excluding merger and										
integration costs (c)		1.66		1.68		1.44		1.70		1.49
Return on average tangible assets		1.78		1.74		1.25		1.81		1.48
Return on average tangible assets excluding merger										
and integration costs (c)		2.10		1.86		1.51		1.99		1.57
Selected average balances										
Interest-earning assets	\$ 1	33,534	\$	90,557	\$	76,088	\$	101,256	\$	74,238
Total assets		83,828	Ψ.	114,323	Ψ	108,864	•	133,699		108,472
Interest-bearing deposits		80,870		53,610		43,905		59,582		42,738
Noninterest-bearing deposits		26,466		15,334		10,687		18,944		10,561
Shareholders equity		28,669		11,566		10,262		17,234		10,012
C 1:t1										
Credit loss provision and net charge-offs Total provision	\$	-	¢	(15)	¢	(4)	\$	(30)	\$	(5)
Total net (charge-offs) recoveries	Ф	(35)	\$	(15)	\$	(4)	Ψ	(27)	Ф	(5) 10
Total liet (charge-offs) recoveries		(33)		3		-		(21)		10
<u>Loans</u>										
Allowance for loan losses as a percent of total loans		0.65%		0.73%		1.00%		0.65%		1.00%
Allowance for loan losses as a percent of				0.05						
non-margin loans		0.72		0.85		1.16		0.72		1.16
Total allowance for credit losses as a percent of		1.00		1.00		1.40		1.00		1 40
total loans		1.00		1.08		1.40		1.00		1.40
Total allowance for credit losses as a percent of non-margin loans		1.11		1.25		1.63		1.11		1.63
non-margin loans		1.11		1.23		1.03		1.11		1.03
Nonperforming assets										
Total nonperforming assets	\$	37	\$	27	\$	38	\$		\$	38
Nonperforming assets ratio		0.1%		0.1%		0.1%		0.1%		0.1%
<u>Other</u>										
Employees		40,600		23,200		20,500		40,600		20,500
Book value per common share (b)	\$	25.43	\$	16.50	\$	14.52	\$	25.43	\$	14.52
Period-end shares outstanding (in thousands) (b)	1,1	38,682		717,000		720,751		1,138,682	7	720,751
Dividends per share (b)	\$	0.24	\$	0.23	\$	0.23	\$	0.71	\$	0.68
Dividend yield		2.17%	Ψ	2.12%	Ψ	2.46%	φ	2.17%	Ψ	2.46%
Closing common stock price per share (b)	\$	44.14	\$	43.93	\$	37.38	\$		\$	37.38
Market capitalization at period-end		50,266	Ψ	31,495	4	26,938	Ψ	50,266	Ψ	26,938
(a)				,		,				

- Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results while the results for the second quarter 2007 and all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.
- (b) Legacy The Bank of New York earnings per share and all other share-related data are presented in post-merger share count terms. See page 57 for additional information. Also see page 58 for a reconciliation of reported net income and diluted earnings per share to non-GAAP net income and diluted earnings per share.
- (c) Calculated excluding pre-tax charges associated with merger and integration expenses (\$218 million in the third quarter of 2007, \$47 million in the second quarter of 2007 and \$89 million in the third quarter of 2006, \$280 million in the first nine months of 2007 and \$89 million in the first nine months of 2006).
- (d) Includes discontinued operations.
- (e) Includes deferred tax liabilities of \$1.947 billion for the third quarter and first nine months of 2007, and \$149 million for the second quarter of 2007, related to non-tax deductible identifiable intangible assets. There were no deferred tax liabilities in the third quarter and first nine months of 2006.

4 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk.

BNY Mellon s actual results of future operations may differ from those estimated or anticipated in certain forward-looking statements contained herein for reasons which are discussed below and under the heading Forward-Looking Statements and Risk Factors. When used in this report, words such as estimate. forecast. project, anticipate, confident, expect, intend, seek. target, continue, believe. strategy, synergies, opportunities, trends and words of similar meaning, signify forward-looking statements in addition to statements specifically identified as forward-looking statements. In addition, certain business terms used in this document are defined in The Bank of New York s 2006 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

#### Overview

#### Our businesses

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation (NYSE: BK) is a global leader in providing a comprehensive array of services that enable institutions and individuals to manage and service their financial assets in more than 100 markets worldwide. We have a long tradition of collaborating with clients to deliver innovative solutions through our core competencies: asset and wealth management, securities servicing and treasury services. Our extensive global client base includes a broad range of leading financial institutions, corporations, government entities, endowments/foundations and high-net-worth individuals. One of our two principal subsidiaries, The Bank of New York (the Bank), founded in 1784, is the oldest bank in the United States. Our other principal subsidiary, Mellon Bank, N.A. (Mellon Bank), was founded in 1869. Both institutions have consistently played a prominent role in the evolution of financial markets worldwide.

BNY Mellon s businesses benefit from the global growth in financial assets. Our success is based on continuing to provide superior client service, strong investment performance and the highest fiduciary standards. Our goal is to deploy capital effectively to our businesses to accelerate their long-term growth and deliver top-tier returns to our shareholders.

Our long-term financial goal is focused on achieving superior total returns for shareholders by generating first quartile earnings per share growth over time relative to a group of 12 peer companies. Key components of this strategy include: providing the best client service versus peers (as measured through independent surveys); strong investment performance (relative to investment benchmarks); above median revenue growth (relative to peer companies for each of our businesses); competitive margins; and positive operating leverage.

Based on the growth opportunities in our businesses, we expect that an increasing percentage of our revenue and income will be derived outside the U.S.

As measurements of efficiency, over time we expect to increase the level of fee revenue per employee and increase our pre-tax margins.

We believe that our businesses are compatible with our strategy and goals for the following reasons:

- Demand for our products and services is driven by market and demographic trends in the markets in which we compete. These trends include: growth in worldwide retirement and financial assets; the growth and concentration of the wealth segments; global growth in assets managed by financial institutions; and the globalization of the investment process.
- Many of our products complement one another.
- We are able to leverage sales, distribution and technology across our businesses benefiting our clients and shareholders.
- The revenue generated by our businesses is principally fee-based.
- Our businesses generally do not require as much capital for growth as traditional banking.

We pursue our long-term financial goal by focusing on organic revenue growth, expense management, superior client service, successful integration of acquisitions and disciplined capital management.

In 2007, we established a Tier I capital target of 8% as our principal capital measure. We also revised our secondary targeted capital ratio from 5% of tangible common equity to 5% of adjusted tangible common equity. The change from tangible common equity to adjusted tangible common equity reflects the

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 5

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

impact of the merger with Mellon and associated goodwill, intangibles and related deferred tax liability. The goodwill and intangibles created in the merger have no economic impact, but reduce tangible equity.

How we reported results

All information in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q is reported on a continuing operations basis, unless otherwise noted. For a description of discontinued operations, see Note 5 of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Certain amounts are presented on a fully taxable equivalent (FTE) basis. We believe that this presentation allows for comparison of amounts arising from both taxable and tax-exempt sources and is consistent with industry practice. The adjustment to an FTE basis has no impact on net income. In addition, third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while the results for the first half of 2007 and all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

## Third quarter 2007 highlights

We reported third quarter net income of \$640 million and diluted earnings per share of 56 cents, and income from continuing operations of \$642 million and diluted earnings per share of 56 cents. This compares to net income of \$352 million, or 49 cents of diluted earnings per share, and income from continuing operations of \$298 million, or 41 cents of diluted earnings per share, in the third quarter of 2006. The third quarter of 2007 included merger and integration expenses of \$218 million (pre-tax), which is approximately 11 cents per share. Excluding this amount, diluted earnings per share from continuing operations in the third quarter of 2007 was 67 cents per share. The third quarter of 2006 included merger and integration expenses of \$89 million (pre-tax), which is approximately 9 cents per share. Excluding this amount, diluted earnings per share from continuing operation in the third quarter of 2006 was 50 cents per share.

Third quarter 2007 results include:

The net pre-tax benefit of \$27 million from a negotiated settlement received for early termination

of a contract that occurred in 2005 associated with the clearing business, as well as the pre-tax write-offs of the value of the remaining interest in a hedge fund manager that was disposed of in 2006 (\$32 million) and internally developed software (\$6 million). In addition, the impact of the merger in the third quarter on the New York state marginal tax rate required a recalculation of the yield on our leverage lease portfolio. The effect was a \$22 million reduction in net interest revenue, together with a \$45 million tax benefit recorded as a reduction to taxes. The net impact of all of these items increased earnings per share by approximately 1 cent.

Year-to-date net income was \$1.519 billion, or \$1.76 of diluted earnings per share, compared to \$1.222 billion, or \$1.69 of diluted earnings per share for the same period in 2006. Year-to-date income from continuing operations was \$1.527 billion, or \$1.77 of diluted earnings per share compared with \$1.049 billion, or \$1.45 of diluted earnings per share in 2006.

Performance highlights for the third quarter of 2007 include:

- Assets under management, excluding securities lending assets, amounted to \$1.106 trillion at Sept. 30, 2007 compared to \$153 billion at
  June 30, 2007. Assets under custody and administration amounted to \$20.8 trillion at Sept. 30, 2007 compared with \$14.9 trillion at
  June 30, 2007. Both increases primarily resulted from the merger with Mellon;
- Asset and wealth management fees totaled \$854 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$133 million in the third quarter of 2006. The increase was primarily due to the merger with Mellon as well as net new business and higher equity market levels;
- Asset servicing revenue was \$720 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$346 million in the third quarter of 2006. The increase was primarily due to the merger with Mellon, as well as a record level of securities lending revenue and increased client activity related to market volatility and net new business;

• Issuer services revenue was \$436 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with

6 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

- \$194 million in the third quarter of 2006. The increase was primarily due to the Acquired Corporate Trust Business and also reflects a strong quarter in both depositary receipts and global products within Corporate Trust, and to a lesser extent the merger with Mellon;
- Performance fees were a negative \$3 million reflecting the impact of market volatility during the third quarter of 2007 on certain alternative and quantitative strategies as well as weaker relative performance compared to prior quarters;
- Net interest revenue of \$669 million increased in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$351 million in the third quarter of 2006. The
  increase was primarily due to the merger with Mellon, as well as growth in client deposits and wider spreads on investment securities;
- Noninterest expense was \$2.706 billion in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$1.196 billion in the third quarter of 2006. The
  increase resulted from the merger with Mellon as well as \$218 million of merger and integration expense and \$131 million of intangible
  amortization expense recorded in the third quarter of 2007. The current quarter also included \$79 million of merger related synergies
  (\$62 million net of open positions eliminated); and
- Asset quality remained strong.

### Revenue overview

The vast majority of BNY Mellon s revenue consists of fee and other revenue, given our mix of businesses, with net interest revenue primarily comprising the balance.

**Fee and other revenue.** In the third quarter of 2007, fee and other revenue represented 81% of total revenue, on a fully taxable equivalent basis, compared with 78% in the third quarter of 2006.

Since fee and other revenue constitutes the majority of our total revenue, we discuss it in greater detail by type of fee in the following sections, as well as in the business segments section beginning on page 18.

There we note the more specific drivers of such revenue and the factors that caused the various types of fee and other revenue to be higher or lower in the third quarter of 2007 compared with the third quarter of 2006. The business segments discussion combines, for each business sector, all types of fee and other revenue generated directly by that sector as well as fee and other revenue transferred between sectors under revenue transfer agreements, with net interest revenue generated directly by or allocated to that sector. The discussion of revenue by business segment is fundamental to an understanding of BNY Mellon s results as it represents a principal measure by which management reviews the performance of our businesses compared with performance in prior periods, with the operating plan and with the performance of our competitors.

**Net interest revenue** comprised 19% of total revenue, on an FTE basis, in the third quarter of 2007 compared with 22% in the third quarter of 2006. Net interest revenue is generated from a combination of loans, investment securities, interest-bearing deposits with banks and federal funds sold and securities purchased under resale agreements. For more information, see page 12.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 7

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

### Segment overview

Segment/S	Sector
-----------	--------

Asset & Wealth Management Segment Asset Management Sector

Wealth Management Sector

Institutional Services Segment Asset Servicing Sector

Issuer Services Sector

Clearing & Execution Services Sector

Treasury Services Sector

## **Primary Types of Fee Revenue**

• Asset and wealth management fees from:

Institutional clients

Mutual funds

Private clients

- Performance fees
- Distribution and servicing fees
- Wealth management fees from high-net-worth individuals, families and charitable gift programs, foundations and endowments
- Asset servicing fees, including:

Institutional trust and custody fees

Broker-dealer services

Securities lending

- Foreign exchange and other trading activities
- Issuer services fees, including:

Corporate Trust

Depositary receipts

Shareowner services

Clearing and execution services, including:

Broker Dealer and Registered Investment Advisor services

Electronic trading services

Treasury services fees, including:

Global payment services

Working capital solutions

Global markets and institutional banking services

- Financing-related fees
- Business exits
- Corporate Treasury activities
- Merger and integration charges

8 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Other Segment

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

### Fee and other revenue

Fee and other revenue	Legacy The Bank									YTD07
	of New York only			3Q07	3Q07	Year-to	vs.			
(in millions unless otherwise noted)	3Q07		2Q07	í.	3Q06	vs. 2Q07	vs. 3Q06	2007	2006	YTD06
Securities servicing fees:										
Asset servicing	\$ 720	\$	427	\$	346	69%	108%	\$ 1,540	\$ 1,046	47%
Issuer services	436		367		194	19	125	1,122	555	102
Clearing and execution services	304		291		302	4	1	877	981	(11)
Total securities servicing fees	1,460		1,085		842	35	73	3,539	2,582	37
Asset and wealth management fees	854		168		133	408	542	1,173	393	198
Performance fees	(3)		21		3	N/M	N/M	32	17	88
Foreign exchange and other trading activities	238		117		83	103	187	482	322	50
Treasury services	122		55		55	122	122	227	158	44
Distribution and servicing	95		2		2	N/M	N/M	99	4	N/M
Financing-related fees	51		61		62	(16)	(18)	164	189	(13)
Investment income	22		39		34	(44)	(35)	97	108	(10)
Securities gains (losses)	(9)		(2)		1	N/M	N/M	(9)	-	N/M
Other (b)	101		34		48	197	110	182	125	46
Total fee and other revenue	\$ 2,931	\$	1,580	\$	1,263	86%	132%	\$ 5,986	\$ 3,898	54%
Fee and other revenue as a percentage of total revenue										
(FTE)	81%		78%		78%			79%	78%	
Market value of assets under management at										
period-end (in billions)	\$ 1,106	\$	153	\$	131	623%	744%	\$ 1,106	\$ 131	744%
Market value of assets under custody or administration at period-end ( <i>in trillions</i> )	\$ 20.8	\$	14.9	\$	12.2	40%	70%	\$ 20.8	\$ 12.2	70%

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while second quarter 2007 and the results for all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

N/M - Not meaningful.

## Fee and other revenue

The results of many of our businesses are influenced by client activities that vary by quarter. For instance, we experience seasonal increases in securities lending and depositary receipts reflecting European dividend distribution during the second quarter of the year, and to a lesser extent, in the fourth quarter of the year. Also, consistent with an overall decline in securities industry activity in the summer, we typically experience a seasonal decline in the third quarter. However, the market volatility in the third quarter of 2007 resulted in higher than normal growth in foreign exchange and other trading revenue, securities lending revenue, depositary receipts and clearing and execution fees.

The increase in fee and other revenue versus the prior year quarter primarily reflects the merger with Mellon. In addition, growth in securities servicing

<sup>(</sup>b) Includes net economic value payments of \$3 million and \$13 million for the third and second quarters of 2007 and \$41 million for the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007.

fees reflects higher revenue from the Acquired Corporate Trust Business, a record level of securities lending revenue and a strong quarter in depositary receipts. The increase in foreign exchange and other trading fees resulted primarily from a significant increase in currency volatility. The sequential-quarter increase in fee and other revenue primarily reflects the merger with Mellon, growth in securities servicing and higher foreign exchange and other trading activities.

Securities servicing fees

The increase in securities servicing fees compared to the third quarter of 2006 reflects the merger with Mellon, the Acquired Corporate Trust Business, as well as strong growth in Issuer services and Asset servicing fees, partially offset by the BNY ConvergEx transaction. Securities servicing fees were up sequentially, reflecting the merger with

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 9

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

### Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Mellon and growth in Issuer services, Asset servicing and Clearing and execution services. See the Institutional Services Segment in Business Segments for additional details.

Asset and wealth management fees

Asset and wealth management fees increased from both the third quarter of 2006 and second quarter of 2007 primarily due to the merger with Mellon, net new business and improved equity markets.

## Asset and wealth management revenue - by business sector

					3Q07
(in millions)	3	Q07	30	Q06 (a)	vs. 3Q06
Asset Management:					
Mutual funds	\$	307	\$	2	N/M %
Institutional clients		331		64	417
Private clients		46		12	283
Total		684		78	777
Wealth Management		152		46	230
Clearing and execution services		12		9	33
Other		6		-	N/M
Total asset and wealth management fee revenue	\$	854	\$	133	542%

<sup>(</sup>a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

Total assets under management for the Asset and Wealth management segment were \$1.106 trillion at Sept. 30, 2007, up from \$131 billion at Sept. 30, 2006 and \$153 billion at June 30, 2007. The increases from Sept. 30, 2006 and June 30, 2007 resulted from the merger with Mellon, net new business and improved markets. Net asset flows totaled \$29 billion in the third quarter of 2007 resulting from \$27 billion of money market inflows and \$2 billion of long-term inflows.

A large category of Asset and Wealth management fees are from managed mutual funds generated in the Asset Management sector. These fees are based on the daily average net assets of each fund and the basis point management fee paid by that fund. Managed mutual fund revenue was \$307 million compared with \$2 million in the third quarter of 2006. The increase resulted from the merger with Mellon.

## Performance fees

Performance fees are generally calculated as a percentage of a portfolio s performance in excess of a benchmark index or a peer group s performance. There is an increase/decrease in incentive expense with a related change in performance fees.

Performance fees were a negative \$3 million in the third quarter of 2007, a decrease of \$6 million compared with the third quarter of 2006 and a decrease of \$24 million compared with the second quarter of 2007, reflecting the impact of market volatility during the third quarter of 2007 on certain alternative and quantitative strategies as well as weaker relative performance.

Foreign exchange and other trading activities

Foreign exchange and other trading activities revenue, which is primarily reported in the Asset Servicing sector, increased by \$155 million, or 187%, to \$238 million compared with the third quarter of 2006 and increased \$121 million compared with the second quarter of 2007. The increase compared to both the third quarter of 2006 and second quarter of 2007 was due to the merger with Mellon, higher client volumes, the favorable impact that resulted from increased currency volatility, and a higher valuation of the credit derivative portfolio caused by the widening

of credit spreads.

Treasury services

Treasury services includes fees related to funds transfer, cash management, and liquidity management. Treasury services fees increased \$67 million from both the second quarter of 2007 and third quarter of 2006 reflecting the merger with Mellon.

Distribution and servicing fees

Distribution and servicing fees earned from mutual funds are primarily based on average assets in the funds and the sales of funds managed or administered by BNY Mellon and are primarily reported in the Asset Management sector. These fees, which include 12b-1 fees, fluctuate with the overall level of net sales, the relative mix of sales between share classes and the funds market values. The \$93 million increase in distribution and servicing fee revenue in the third quarter of 2007 compared with both the third quarter of 2006 and second quarter of 2007 primarily reflects the merger with Mellon, as well as higher sales volumes and higher market values of mutual funds. The impact of these fees on income in any one period can be more than offset by distribution and servicing expense

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

### Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

### Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

paid to other financial intermediaries to cover their costs for distribution and servicing of mutual funds. Distribution and servicing expense is recorded as noninterest expense on the income statement.

## Financing-related fees

Financing-related fees, which are primarily reported in the Treasury Services sector, include capital markets and investment banking fees, loan commitment fees and credit-related trade fees. Financing-related fees decreased from the third quarter 2006 and second quarter 2007 reflecting a lower level of credit-related activities consistent with our strategic direction.

#### Investment income

Investment income, which is primarily reported in the Other segment and the Asset Management sector, includes the gains and losses on private equity investments and seed capital investments, income from insurance contracts, and lease residual gains and losses. The decline compared to prior periods principally reflects the lower market value of seed capital investments due to the market environment. Venture capital income was \$17 million in the third quarter of 2007, down from \$18 million in the second

quarter of 2007 and down from \$23 million in the third quarter of 2006. On a year-to-date basis, venture capital income was \$53 million, down from \$68 million a year ago.

## Securities gains (losses)

The \$9 million securities loss for the quarter reflects a \$13 million loss on CDO exposure.

#### Other revenue

Other revenue is comprised of expense reimbursements from joint ventures, merchant card fees, asset-related gains, equity investment income, net economic value payments and other transactions. Expense reimbursements from joint ventures relate to expenses incurred by BNY Mellon on behalf of joint ventures. Asset-related gains (losses) include loan and real estate dispositions. Equity investment income primarily reflects our proportionate share of the income from our investment in Wing Hang Bank Limited. Other transactions primarily includes low income housing, other investments and various miscellaneous revenues. The breakdown among these categories is shown in the following table:

# Other revenue Legacy The Bank

		of New	Y York only				
		Quarter end	Nine months ended (				
	Sept. 30,	June 30,	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,		
(in millions)	2007	2007	2006	2007	2006		
Expense reimbursements from joint ventures	\$ 31	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 31	\$ -		
Merchant card fees	15	-	-	15	-		
Asset-related gains (losses)	(5)	5	40	4	92		
Equity investment income	13	12	11	38	36		
Net economic value payments	3	13	-	41	-		
Other	44	4	(3)	53	(3)		
Other revenue	\$ 101	\$ 34	\$ 48	\$ 182	\$ 125		

(a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while the results for the second quarter 2007 and all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

Other revenue increased sequentially reflecting the merger with Mellon and a settlement received for early termination of a contract that occurred in 2005 associated with the clearing business (\$28 million), partially offset by lower net economic value payments. The third quarter of 2007 included \$3 million and the second quarter of 2007 included \$13 million of net economic value payments primarily from European, Asian, and Latin American Corporate Trust clients in net revenue that has not yet transferred. Upon conversion, revenue from Corporate Trust clients is reflected in Issuer Services fees and net interest revenue.

Year-to-date 2007 compared with year-to-date 2006

Fee and other revenue for the first nine months of 2007 increased \$2,088 million, or 54%, compared with the first nine months of 2006. This increase primarily reflects the merger with Mellon, higher issuer services revenue including the impact of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business, and higher asset servicing revenue driven by custody, fund services, and broker dealer services, as well as higher foreign exchange and other trading activities, partially offset by the BNY ConvergEx transaction.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 11

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

#### Net interest revenue

Net interest revenue	Legacy The Bank												
							3Q07	3Q07					YTD07
			of	New Y	orl	k only	VS.	vs.		Year-	-to-c	date (a)	vs.
(dollar amounts in millions)		3Q07		2Q07		3Q06	2Q07	3Q06		2007		2006	YTD06
Net interest revenue	\$	669	\$	452	\$	351	48%	91%	\$	1,548	\$	1,048	48%
Tax equivalent adjustment		5		2		7	N/M	N/M		9		21	N/M
Net interest revenue (FTE)	\$	674	\$	454	\$	358	48%	88%	\$	1,557	\$	1,069	46%
Net interest margin (b)	2	.02%		2.01%		1.89%	1 bp	13 bp		2.05%		1.93%	12 bp

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while the results for the second quarter 2007 and all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

N/M - Not meaningful.

bp - basis points.

Net interest revenue on an FTE basis totaled \$674 million in the third quarter of 2007, compared with \$358 million in the third quarter of 2006 and \$454 million in the second quarter of 2007. The net interest margin was 2.02% in the third quarter of 2007, compared with 1.89% in the third quarter of 2006 and 2.01% in the second quarter of 2007.

The increase in net interest revenue from both prior periods principally reflects the merger with Mellon as well as a higher level of average interest-earning assets driven by growth in client deposits, wider spreads on investment securities, lower bond premium amortization due to slowing prepayments and a positive day variance relative to the sequential quarter. This growth was partially offset by the required recalculation of the yield on leverage leases under

SFAS 13, for changes to New York state tax rates resulting from the merger with Mellon (\$22 million). The increase in interest-earning assets reflects the impact of higher deposits related to the Acquired Corporate Trust Business of \$14 billion in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$9 billion in the second quarter of 2007, as well as higher client activity across our businesses which drove higher deposits.

For the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007, net interest revenue on an FTE basis was \$1.557 billion compared with \$1.069 billion in 2006, while the net interest margin was 2.05% in the first nine months of 2007 and 1.93% in the first nine months of 2006. The increase in net interest revenue resulted from the factors mentioned above.

12 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

<sup>(</sup>b) Calculated on a continuing operations basis even though the balance sheet, in accordance with GAAP, is not restated for discontinued operations.

(dollar amounts in millions)

Interest-earning assets:

Assets

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

### AVERAGE BALANCES AND INTEREST YIELDS/RATES (a)

# Legacy The Bank

of New York only

Quarter ended Sept. 30, 2007 June 30, 2007 Sept. 30, 2006 Average Average Average Average Average Average yields/rates balance yields/rates balance yields/rates balance ¢ 16.022 1.510 e 20.550

Interest-bearing deposits with banks (primarily foreign)	\$ 34,461	4.83%	\$ 20,558	4.54%	\$ 16,033	4.11%
Federal funds sold and securities under resale agreements	5,504	5.26	5,846	5.25	1,907	4.63
Margin loans	5,293	6.29	5,563	6.31	5,158	6.54
Non-margin loans:						
Domestic offices	27,044	5.17	19,170	5.04	18,184	4.78
Foreign offices	13,180	5.50	12,584	5.70	10,210	5.80
Total non-margin loans	40,224	5.28	31,754	5.30	28,394	5.14
Securities	,		,		,	
U.S. government obligations	401	4.59	87	4.90	198	4.24
U.S. government agency obligations	11,671	5.56	2,775	5.20	3,427	4.95
Obligations of states and political subdivisions	734	6.55	77	8.65	99	8.67
Other securities	33,361	5.69	22,572	5.22	18,395	5.48
Trading securities	1,885	3.93	1,325	4.27	2,477	4.69
Total securities	48,052	5.60	26,836	5.17	24,596	5.33
	,		,		_ 1,0 / 2	
Total interest-earning assets	133,534	5.32	90,557	5.15	76,088	5.07
Allowance for credit losses	(303)	3.32	(290)	3.13	(346)	3.07
Cash and due from banks	5,013		2,631		2,226	
Other assets	45,541		21,380		17,611	
Assets of discontinued operations	43		45		13,285	
Total assets	\$ 183,828		\$ 114,323		\$ 108,864	
Liabilities and shareholders equity	. ,					
Interest-bearing liabilities:						
Money market rate accounts	\$ 17,204	3.38%	\$ 6,406	2.87%	\$ 5,117	2.83%
Savings	793	3.09	423	1.92	460	0.74
Certificates of deposit of \$100,000 & over	3,025	5.37	2,679	5.23	4,310	5.42
Other time deposits	1,392	6.32	684	5.36	294	5.03
Foreign offices	58,456	3.78	43,418	3.64	33,724	3.43
Total interest-bearing deposits	80,870	3.79	53,610	3.64	43,905	3.54
Federal funds purchased and securities under repurchase						
agreements	4,655	4.29	1,377	4.79	2,728	5.02
Other funds borrowed	2,790	4.90	2,321	4.22	1,834	5.99
Payables to customers and broker-dealers	5,316	3.54	5,154	3.63	4,657	3.62
Long-term debt	14,767	5.47	10,042	5.38	8,339	5.37
Total interest-bearing liabilities	108,398	4.06	72,504	3.92	61,463	3.93
oom ng naonneo	200,070	••••	, 2,00.	J.,_	01,.05	0.,0

Edgar Filing: Bank of New York Mellon CORP - Form 10-Q

Total noninterest-bearing deposits	26,466	15,334	10,687	
Other liabilities	20,252	14,874	13,167	
Liabilities of discontinued operations	43	45	13,285	
Total liabilities	155,159	102,757	98,602	
Shareholders equity	28,669	11,566	10,262	
Total liabilities and shareholders equity	\$ 183,828	\$ 114,323	\$ 108,864	
Net interest margin:				
Taxable equivalent basis		2.02%	2.01%	1.89%

<sup>(</sup>a) Average balances and rates have been impacted by allocations made to match assets of discontinued operations with liabilities of discontinued operations.

Note: Interest and average yields/rates were calculated on a taxable equivalent basis, at tax rates approximating 35%, using dollar amounts in thousands and actual number of days in the years, and are before the effect of reserve requirements.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

## The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# AVERAGE BALANCES AND INTEREST YIELDS/RATES (a)

**Legacy The Bank** 

		Nine mor	of New this ended	York only	
	Sept. 3	0, 2007 <sup>(b)</sup>	Sept. 30, 2006		
(dollar amounts in millions)	Average balance	Average yields/rates	Average balance	Average yields/rates	
Assets	, and the second	j rerus, ruces	outuit c	j reras, races	
Interest-earning assets:					
Interest-bearing deposits with banks (primarily foreign)	\$ 22,932	4.65%	\$ 12,720	3.91%	
Federal funds sold and securities under resale agreements	5,266	5.24	1,775	3.99	
Margin loans	5,418	6.31	5,438	6.08	
Non-margin loans:	· ·				
Domestic offices	21,844	5.12	17,543	4.68	
Foreign offices	12,368	5.67	10,050	5.49	
Total non-margin loans	34,212	5.32	27,593	4.97	
Securities					
U.S. government obligations	193	4.69	213	4.23	
U.S. government agency obligations	5,816	5.39	3,795	4.65	
Obligations of states and political subdivisions	301	6.88	109	8.42	
Other securities	25,133	5.44	18,717	5.19	
Trading securities	1,985	4.49	3,878	4.55	
Total securities	33,428	5.38	26,712	5.03	
Total interest-earning assets	101,256	5.24	74,238	4.87	
Allowance for credit losses	(293)		(341)		
Cash and due from banks	3,365		3,187		
Other assets	29,313		17,532		
Assets of discontinued operations	58		13,856		
Total assets	\$ 133,699		\$ 108,472		
Liabilities and shareholders equity					
Interest-bearing liabilities:					
Money market rate accounts	\$ 9,967	3.18%	\$ 5,251	2.57%	
Savings	545	2.47	461	1.29	
Certificates of deposit of \$100,000 & over	2,945	5.35	4,221	5.03	
Other time deposits	890	5.83	629	4.67	
Foreign offices	45,235	3.71	32,176	3.12	
Total interest-bearing deposits	59,582	3.72	42,738	3.25	
Federal funds purchased and securities under repurchase agreements	2,531	4.52	2,532	4.65	
Other funds borrowed	2,331	4.14	2,045	4.54	
Payables to customers and broker-dealers	5,074	3.59	4,972	3.34	
Long-term debt	11,254	5.46	8,167	5.13	
Total interest-bearing liabilities	80,772	3.99	60,454	3.61	
Total noninterest-bearing deposits	18,944		10,561		

Other liabilities	16,691	13,589	
Liabilities of discontinued operations	58	13,856	
Total liabilities	116,465	98,460	
Shareholders equity	17,234	10,012	
Total liabilities and shareholders equity	\$ 133,699	\$ 108,472	
Net interest margin:			
Taxable equivalent basis		2.05%	1 93%

<sup>(</sup>a) Average balances and rates have been impacted by allocations made to match assets of discontinued operations with liabilities of discontinued operations.

Note: Interest and average yields/rates were calculated on a taxable equivalent basis, at tax rates approximating 35%, using dollar amounts in thousands and actual number of days in the years, and are before the effect of reserve requirements.

## 14 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

<sup>(</sup>b) Average balances and rates for nine months ended 2007 include three months of the combined company s results and six months of legacy The Bank of New York.

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

#### Noninterest expense

Noninterest expense		Legacy The Bank of New York Only		3Q07 vs.	3Q07 vs.	Year-to-date (a)		YTD07 vs.			
(in millions)		3Q07		2Q07	011	3Q06	2Q07	3Q06	2007	2006	YTD06
Staff:		_									
Compensation	\$	764	\$	472	\$	404	62%	89%	\$ 1,695	\$ 1,182	43%
Incentives		347		171		141	103	146	665	422	58
Employee benefits		169		109		99	55	71	392	300	31
Total staff		1,280		752		644	70	99	2,752	1,904	45
Professional, legal and other purchased services		241		132		89	83	171	503	256	96
Net occupancy		144		81		70	78	106	304	206	48
Distribution and servicing		127		4		4	N/M	N/M	135	12	N/M
Software		91		57		53	60	72	202	161	25
Furniture and equipment		80		54		46	48	74	184	145	27
Sub-custodian		58		42		31	38	87	134	101	33
Business development		56		37		27	51	107	123	78	58
Clearing and execution		52		44		52	18	-	133	161	(17)
Communications		33		23		26	43	27	75	74	1
Other		195		87		51	124	282	354	174	103
Subtotal		2,357		1,313		1,093	80	116	4,899	3,272	50
Merger and integration expense:											
The Bank of New York Mellon		205		35		-	N/M	N/M	244	-	N/M
Acquired Corporate Trust Business		13		12		89	N/M	N/M	36	89	N/M
Amortization of intangible assets		131		29		14	N/M	N/M	188	42	N/M
Total noninterest expense	\$	2,706	\$	1,389	\$	1,196	95%	126%	\$ 5,367	\$ 3,403	58%
Total staff expense as a percentage of total revenue (FTE)		35%		37%		40%			36%	38%	
Employees at period-end	4	10,600	23	3,200		20,500	75%	98%	40,600	20,500	98%

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while the results for the second quarter 2007 and all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

N/M - Not meaningful

Total noninterest expense increased compared with the third quarter of 2006 and second quarter of 2007. The merger with Mellon, the purchase of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business and the disposition of certain execution businesses in the BNY ConvergEx transaction, significantly impacted comparisons of the third quarter of 2007 to the third quarter of 2006. The net impact of these transactions increased nearly all expense categories. The results also reflect the write-off of the remaining interest in a hedge fund manager that was disposed of in 2006 (\$32 million) and the write-off of internally developed software (\$6 million), partially offset by \$79 million in expense synergies (\$62 million net of open positions eliminated), in the third quarter of 2007. The sequential quarter increase reflects the merger with Mellon and the write-off of the interest in the hedge fund manager partially offset by the expense synergies. The increase in merger and

integration expense and intangible amortization expense compared to both prior periods resulted from the merger with Mellon.

## Staff expense

Given the company s mix of fee-based businesses, which are staffed primarily with high quality professionals, staff expense comprised approximately 54% of total noninterest expense excluding merger and integration and intangible amortization in the third quarter of 2007.

# Staff expense is comprised of:

- compensation expense, which includes;
  - base salary expense, primarily driven by headcount;
  - the cost of temporary help and overtime; and
  - severance expense;

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

15

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

## Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

- incentive expense, which includes:
  - additional compensation earned under a wide range of sales commission plans and incentive plans designed to reward a combination of individual, business unit and corporate performance goals; and
  - · stock-based compensation expense; and
- employee benefit expense, primarily medical benefits, payroll taxes, pension and other retirement benefits.

The increase in staff expense reflects a net increase in headcount associated with the Mellon merger and the Acquired Corporate Trust Business, the consolidation of AIB/BNY, higher incentive expense, and organic business growth, partially offset by the BNY ConvergEx transaction.

### Non-staff expense

Non-staff expense includes certain expenses that vary with the levels of business activity and levels of expensed business investments, fixed infrastructure costs and expenses associated with corporate activities related to technology, compliance, productivity initiatives and corporate development.

Non-staff expense, excluding merger and integration expense and intangible amortization expense, totaled \$1.077 billion in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$449 million in the third quarter of 2006. Non-staff expense was impacted by the merger with Mellon, the Acquired Corporate Trust Business, the consolidation of AIB/BNY, and the BNY ConvergEX transaction, and included the following activity:

- A \$123 million increase in distribution and servicing expense related to the merger with Mellon. Distribution and servicing expense represents amounts paid to other financial intermediaries to cover their costs for distribution (marketing support, administration and record keeping) and servicing of mutual funds. Generally, increases in distribution and servicing expense reflect higher net sales.

  Distribution and servicing expense in any one year is not fully recovered by higher distribution and service revenue; rather it contributes to future growth in mutual fund
  - management revenue reflecting the growth in mutual fund assets generated through certain distribution channels;
- The increase in professional, legal and other purchased services, business development and equipment expense reflect business growth and strategic initiatives;
- Software expense increased reflecting business growth, strategic initiatives and the write-off of internally developed software (\$6 million);
- The increase in subcustodian expenses reflects increased asset values, higher transaction volumes and increased depositary receipts activity; and
- Other expense increased reflecting the write-off of the remaining interest in a hedge fund manager and organic business growth. In the third quarter of 2007 we incurred \$205 million of merger and integration expenses related to the merger with Mellon. Merger and integration expenses are comprised of the following:
  - Personnel related includes severance, retention, relocation expenses, stock option and restricted stock expense (\$73 million)
  - Transaction costs includes investment banker and legal fees, and foundation funding (\$65 million)
  - Integration/conversion costs including consulting, system conversions and staff (\$52 million)
  - One-time costs includes facilities related costs, asset write-offs, vendor contract modifications, reloading and net gain (loss) on disposals (\$15 million)

We also incurred \$13 million of merger and integration expense associated with the Acquired Corporate Trust Business in the third quarter of 2007

Amortization of intangible assets increased to \$131 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$14 million in the third quarter of 2006, reflecting the merger with Mellon.

SFAS No. 123 (Revised 2004)

On Jan. 1, 2006, we adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (Revised 2004) (  $\,$  SFAS 123(R) ),  $\,$  Share-Based Payment , which is

16 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

a revision of SFAS No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation. We adopted SFAS 123(R) using the modified prospective method. Under this method, compensation cost is recognized beginning with the effective date (a) based on the requirements of SFAS 123(R) for all share-based payments granted after the effective date and (b) based on the requirements of SFAS 123 for all awards granted to employees prior to the effective date of SFAS 123(R) that remain unvested on the effective date. As of Jan. 1, 2006, we were amortizing all of our unvested stock option grants. Certain of our stock compensation grants vest when the employee retires. SFAS 123(R) requires the completion of expensing of new grants with this feature by the first date the employee is eligible to retire. For grants prior to Jan. 1, 2006, we will continue to expense them over their stated vesting period. As a result of the early retirement provisions, the adoption of SFAS 123(R) increased pre-tax expense in 2006 by \$12 million.

During the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007, approximately 8 million options were granted. In the third quarter of both 2007 and 2006, we recorded \$20 million and \$11 million of stock option expense, respectively. The SFAS 123(R) impact related to early retirement, stemming from stock-based compensation grants, was \$4 million for the third quarter of 2007 and \$17 million in the first nine months of 2007.

The fair value of options granted in 2007 and 2006 were estimated at the grant date using the following weighted average assumptions:

Assumptions (a)	Quarter	ended	Nine months ended			
	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,		
	2007	$2006^{(b)}$	2007	2006		
Dividend yield	2.22%	-%	2.42%	2.77%		
Expected volatility	22.39	-	22.94	22.43		
Risk free interest rates	4.76	-	4.46	4.72		
Expected options lives (in years)	6	-	6	6		

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results while the results for the third quarter and year-to-date 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

Year-to-date 2007 compared with year-to-date 2006

Total noninterest expense was \$5.367 billion in the first nine months of 2007, compared with \$3.403 billion in the first nine months of 2006. The increase primarily reflects the same factors impacting the quarterly results.

## Income taxes

The effective tax rate for the third quarter of 2007 was 28.2%, compared to 29.4% in the third quarter of 2006 and 31.9% in the second quarter of 2007. The lower effective tax rate in the third quarter of 2007 compared with the third quarter of 2006 reflects the impact of the recalculation of the yield on the leverage lease portfolio under SFAS 13. Excluding this adjustment, the effective tax rate was 32.4%. On a year-to-date basis, the effective tax rate was 30.5% compared with 32.2% in the first nine months of 2006.

The projected effective tax rate for the fourth quarter of 2007 ranges between 33.5% and 34.0%. The anticipated increase in the effective tax rate is primarily attributable to the adverse effect of the merger in 2007 on New York state and local income taxes, and an increase in foreign taxes.

Our effective tax rate benefits from the amount of synthetic fuel tax credits (Section 29 of the Internal Revenue Code) we receive. These credits relate to investments that produce alternative fuel from coal byproducts and are impacted by the price of oil.

To manage our exposure in 2007 to the risk of an increase in oil prices that could reduce synthetic fuel tax credits, we entered into an option contract covering a specified number of barrels of oil that settles at the end of 2007. The option contract economically hedges a portion of our

<sup>(</sup>b) There were no stock options granted in the third quarter of 2006.

projected 2007 synthetic fuel tax credit benefit. The contract does not qualify for hedge accounting and, as a result, changes in the fair value of the option are recorded in trading income.

Although oil prices have increased during the first few weeks of the fourth quarter of 2007, any phase-out above our assumptions will not have a material effect on our 2007 earnings. The synthetic fuel program terminates at the end of 2007.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

## Credit loss provision and net charge-offs

#### Credit loss provision and net charge-offs

## **Legacy The Bank**

## of New York Only

		Nine months ended				
(in millions)	Sept. 30, 2007	June 30, 2007	Sept. 30, 2006	Sept. 30, 2007	Sept. 30, 2006	
Provision for credit losses	\$ -	\$ (15)	\$ (4)	\$ (30)	\$	(5)
Net (charge-offs)/recoveries:						
Commercial	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	<b>\$</b> (5)	\$	2
Leases	(35)	5	-	(22)		-
Foreign	-	-	-	-		7
Other	-	-	-	-		1
Total net (charge-offs)/recoveries	\$ (35)	\$ 5	\$ -	\$ (27)	\$	10

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while the results for the second quarter 2007 and all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

There was no provision for credit losses for the third quarter of 2007, compared with a credit of \$4 million in the third quarter of 2006 and a credit of \$15 million in the second quarter of 2007, reflecting continued strong credit quality. We recorded a net charge-off of \$35 million in the third quarter of 2007, compared with a net recovery of \$5 million in the second quarter of 2007. Net charge-offs in the third quarter of 2007 include \$36 million of charge-offs related to leased aircraft. The second quarter of 2007 includes \$5 million of recoveries related to leased aircraft that were sold. For the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007, the provision for credit losses was a credit of \$30 million compared with a credit of \$5 million in the first nine months of 2006. We recorded a net charge-off of \$27 million for the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007 compared with a net recovery of \$10 million in the first nine months of 2006.

## **Business segments**

We have an internal information system that produces performance data for our three business segments along product and service lines.

**Business Segments Accounting Principles** 

Our segment data has been determined on an internal management basis of accounting, rather than the generally accepted accounting principles used for consolidated financial reporting. These measurement principles are designed so that reported results of the segments will track their economic performance.

The accounting policies of the business segments are the same as those described in Note 1 of The Bank of New York s 2006 Annual Report except segment results are subject to restatement whenever improvements are made in the measurement principles or when organizational changes are made. Net interest revenue differs from the amounts shown in the Consolidated Income Statement because amounts presented in the Business Segments are on a fully taxable equivalent basis (FTE). In the first, second and third quarters of 2007, in connection with the merger with Mellon, business segment reporting was realigned to reflect the new business structure of the combined company. In addition, several allocation methodologies were also revised to achieve greater harmonization with Mellon s methodologies. All prior periods have been restated to reflect these revisions. It is anticipated that remaining allocation methodologies will be harmonized during the first half of 2008.

The operations of acquired businesses are integrated with the existing business segments soon after most acquisitions are completed. As a result of the integration of staff support functions, management of customer relationships, operating processes and the financial impact of funding the acquisitions, we cannot precisely determine the impact of acquisitions on income before taxes and therefore do not report it.

We now provide segment data for three segments with the Asset and Wealth Management Segment and Institutional Services Segment being further

18 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

divided into sector groupings. These segments are shown below:

- Asset and Wealth Management Segment
  - Asset Management sector
  - Wealth Management sector
- Institutional Services Segment
  - Asset Servicing sector
  - Issuer Services sector
  - Clearing and Execution Services sector
  - Treasury Services sector
- Other Segment

The business segment information is reported on a continuing operations basis for all periods presented. See Note 5 of this report for a discussion of discontinued operations.

On July 1, 2007, we merged with Mellon Financial Corporation and on Oct. 1, 2006, we sold substantially all of the assets of our Retail Business.

The results of our business segments are presented and analyzed on an internal management reporting basis:

- Revenue amounts reflect fee revenue generated by each segment, as well as fee revenue transferred between sectors under revenue transfer agreements.
- Revenues and expenses associated with specific client bases are included in those segments. For example, foreign exchange activity
  associated with clients using custody products is allocated to the Asset Servicing sector within the Institutional Services Segment (which
  includes our custody operations).
- Balance sheet assets and liabilities and their related income or expense are specifically assigned to each segment. Segments with a net liability position have also been allocated assets from the securities portfolio.
- Net interest revenue is allocated to segments based on the yields on the assets and liabilities generated by each segment. We employ a funds transfer pricing system that matches funds with the specific assets and liabilities of each segment based on their interest sensitivity and maturity characteristics.
- The measure of revenues and profit or loss by a segment has been adjusted to present segment data on an FTE basis.
- The provision for credit losses is allocated to segments based on changes in each segment s credit risk during the period. Previously, the provision for credit losses was based on management s judgment as to average credit losses that would have been incurred in the operations of the segment over a credit cycle of a period of years.
- Support and other indirect expenses are allocated to segments based on internally-developed methodologies.
- Goodwill and intangibles are reflected within individual business segments.
- The operations of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business are included only from Oct. 1, 2006, the date on which it was acquired.
- The operations of Mellon are included only from July 1, 2007, the effective date of the merger.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Table of Contents 36

19

#### Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

#### Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Market indexes							Year-t	o-date	YTD07
						3Q07			vs.
	3Q06	4Q06	1Q07	2Q07	3Q07	vs. 2Q07	2007	2006	YTD06
S&P 500 Index (a)	1,336	1,418	1,421	1,503	1,527	2%	1,527	1,336	14%
FTSE 100 Index (a)	5,961	6,221	6,308	6,608	6,467	<b>(2)</b>	6,467	5,961	8
NASDAQ Composite Index (a)	2,258	2,415	2,422	2,603	2,702	4	2,702	2,258	20
Lehman Brothers Aggregate Bond <sup>sm</sup> Index (a)	220.0	226.6	230.8	227.9	246.2	8	246.2	220.0	12
MSCI EAFE® Index (a)	1,885.3	2,074.5	2,147.5	2,262.2	2,300.3	2	2,300.3	1,885.3	22
NYSE Volume (in billions)	108.8	114.4	123.8	127.7	145.5	14	397.0	344.1	15
NASDAQ Volume (in billions)	114.6	121.5	131.4	134.0	137.0	2	402.3	379.6	6

<sup>(</sup>a) Period end.

The results of many of our sectors are influenced by client activities that vary by quarter. For instance, we experience seasonal increases in securities lending and depositary receipts reflecting the European dividend distribution season during the second quarter of the year, and to a lesser extent, in the fourth quarter of the year. Also, consistent with an overall decline in securities industry activity in the summer, we typically experience a seasonal decline in the third quarter.

The volatile market environment in the third quarter of 2007 resulted in an unseasonably strong quarter in securities lending revenue, foreign exchange and other trading revenue and clearing and execution fees. Depositary receipts were also strong in the third quarter, reflecting business growth and dividend distributions. Non-program equity trading volumes were up 11% sequentially and up 25% year-over-year. In addition, average daily U.S. fixed-income trading volume was up 9% sequentially and 21% year-over-year. Total debt issuance decreased 47% sequentially and decreased 27% year-over-year. The issuance of global collateralized debt obligations was down 55% versus the third quarter of 2006.

As of Sept. 30, 2007, our assets under custody and administration rose to \$20.8 trillion, from \$12.2 trillion at Sept. 30, 2006 and \$14.9 trillion at June 30, 2007. The increase in assets under custody and administration from Sept. 30, 2006 primarily reflects the merger with Mellon, rising asset prices, growth in the custody business and the impact of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business. The increase compared with June 30, 2007, primarily resulted from the merger with Mellon. Equity securities comprised 36% and fixed-income securities were 64% of the assets under custody and administration at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with 31% equity securities and 69% fixed-income securities at Sept. 30, 2006. Assets under custody and administration at Sept. 30, 2007 consisted of assets related to the custody, mutual funds, and corporate trust businesses of \$16.1 trillion, broker-dealer services assets of \$2.5 trillion, and all other assets of \$2.2 trillion.

The consolidating schedules on the following pages show the contribution of the company s sectors to its overall profitability.

20 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

For the quarter ended Sept. 30, 2007

(in millions,

Total

presented on		Asset	•	Wealth 1	V	Asset & Wealth nagemen	t.	Asset	I	ssuer		earing & xecution	T	reasury		Total titutional ervices		Other	Co	Total ontinuing
an FTE basis)	Maı	nagement	Ma	nagement	t S	egment	Se	rvicing	Se	rvices	$\mathbf{S}$	ervices	S	ervices	S	egment	Se	gment	O	perations
Fee and other revenue	\$	746	\$	162	\$	908	\$	907	\$	460	\$	372	\$	221	\$	1,960	\$	72	\$	2,940
Net interest revenue		(5)		85		80		206		159		77		131		573		21		674
Total revenue		741		247		988		1,113		619		449		352		2,533		93		3,614
Provision for credit losses		-		-		-		-		-		-		-		-		-		-
Noninterest expense		609		183		792		761		311		324		202		1,598		316		2,706
Income before taxes	\$	132	\$	64	\$	196	\$	352	\$	308	\$	125	\$	150	\$	935	\$	(223)	\$	908
Pre-tax operating margin (a)		18%		26%		20%		32%		50%		28%		43%		37%		N/M		25%
Average assets	\$	12,771	\$	13,754	\$	26,525	\$	25,129	\$	7,590	\$	15,897	\$	23,726	\$	72,342	\$	84,918	\$	183,785 <sub>(b)</sub>
Excluding intangible amortization:																				
Noninterest expense	\$	539	\$	162	\$	701	\$	755	\$	291	\$	318	\$	195	\$	1,559	\$	315	\$	2,575
Income before taxes		202		85		287		358		328		131		157		974		(222)		1,039
Pre-tax operating margin (a)		27%		34%		29%		32%		53%		29%		45%		38%		N/M		29%

Legacy The Bank of New York Only

For the quarter ended

June 30, 2007

(in millions,

Total

. 1					Α	sset &										Total				
presented on					V	Vealth					Clo	earing &			Ins	titutional				Total
	A	Asset	V	Vealth	Mar	agement		Asset	I	ssuer	Ex	recution	Tr	easury	S	ervices	C	Other	C	ontinuing
an FTE basis)	Man	agement	Mar	nagement	Se	egment	Se	ervicing	Se	ervices	S	ervices	Se	ervices	S	egment	Seg	gment	O	perations
Fee and other revenue	\$	122	\$	52	\$	174	\$	520	\$	390	\$	320	\$	145	\$	1,375	\$	31	\$	1,580
Net interest revenue		4		15		19		155		128		63		93		439		(4)		454
Total revenue		126		67		193		675		518		383		238		1,814		27		2,034
Provision for credit losses		-		-		-		-		-		-		(7)		(7)		(8)		(15)
Noninterest expense		72		56		128		473		253		299		129		1,154		107		1,389
Income before taxes	\$	54	\$	11	\$	65	\$	202	\$	265	\$	84	\$	116	\$	667	\$	(72)	\$	660
Pre-tax operating margin (a)		43%		16%		34%		30%		51%		22%		49%		37%		N/M		32%
Average assets	\$	1,387	\$	1,487	\$	2,874	\$	12,146	\$	5,104	\$	16,267	\$	16,966	\$	50,483	\$ 6	60,921	\$	$114,278$ $^{(b)}$
Excluding intangible amortization:																				
Noninterest expense	\$	68	\$	56	\$	124	\$	471	\$	236	\$	293	\$	129	\$	1,129	\$	107	\$	1,360
Income before taxes		58		11		69		204		282		90		116		692		(72)		689
Pre-tax operating margin (a)		46%		16%		36%		30%		54%		23%		49%		38%		N/M		34%

Legacy The Bank of New York Only

For the quarter ended Total Issuer Clearing & Treasury Total Other Total Asset Wealth Asset Management Management Servicing Services Execution Services Institutional Segment Continuing Services Operations Services March 31, 2007 Asset & Segment Wealth

(in millions,

Management Segment

presented on

Edgar Filing: Bank of New York Mellon CORP - Form 10-Q

an FTE basis)													
Fee and other revenue	\$ 101	\$ 51	\$ 152	\$	476	\$ 356	\$ 308	\$	132	\$ 1,272	\$	51	\$ 1,475
Net interest revenue	6	16	22		132	110	61		97	400		7	429
Total revenue	107	67	174		608	466	369		229	1,672		58	1,904
Provision for credit losses	-	-	-		-	-	-		(3)	(3)		(12)	(15)
Noninterest expense	67	55	122		442	251	276		130	1,099		51	1,272
Income before taxes	\$ 40	\$ 12	\$ 52	\$	166	\$ 215	\$ 93	\$	102	\$ 576	\$	19	\$ 647
Pre-tax operating margin (a)	37%	18%	30%		27%	46%	25%		45%	34%		N/M	34%
Average assets	\$ 1,387	\$ 1,448	\$ 2,835	\$ 1	10,610	\$ 4,235	\$ 16,363	\$ 1	17,003	\$ 48,211	\$ :	50,929	\$ 101,975 <sup>(b)</sup>
Excluding intangible amortization:													
Noninterest expense	\$ 63	\$ 55	\$ 118	\$	441	\$ 234	\$ 270	\$	130	\$ 1,075	\$	51	\$ 1,244
Income before taxes	44	12	56		167	232	99		102	600		19	675
Pre-tax operating margin (a)	41%	18%	32%		27%	50%	27%		45%	36%		N/M	35%

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 21

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

#### Legacy The Bank of New York Only

For the quarter ended

Dec. 31, 2006

Total

(in millions,

presented on						sset &					C1					Total				T . 1
presented on					V	Vealth					Clo	earing &			Ins	titutional				Total
	1	Asset	V	Vealth 1	Man	nagemen	t .	Asset	I	ssuer	Ex	xecution	Treasi	ıry	S	ervices	(	Other	C	ontinuing
an FTE basis)	Man	agemen	Mar	nagemen	t Se	egment	Se	rvicing	Se	ervices	S	ervices	Servi	ces	S	egment	Se	gment	О	perations
Fee and other revenue	\$	109	\$	49	\$	158	\$	414	\$	371	\$	296	\$ 1	34	\$	1,215	\$	68	\$	1,441
Net interest revenue		7		15		22		137		107		76	1	01		421		9		452
Total revenue		116		64		180		551		478		372	2	235		1,636		77		1,893
Provision for credit losses		-		-		-		-		(1)		2		(7)		(6)		(9)		(15)
Noninterest expense		74		53		127		421		246		262	1	29		1,058		100		1,285
Income before taxes	\$	42	\$	11	\$	53	\$	130	\$	233	\$	108	\$ 1	13	\$	584	\$	(14)	\$	623
Pre-tax operating margin (a)		36%		17%		29%		24%		49%		29%	4	3%		36%		N/M		33%
Average assets	\$	1,226	\$	1,481	\$	2,707	\$	9,453	\$	3,988	\$	14,825	\$ 16,6	15	\$	44,881	\$ :	54,499	\$	102,087 <sup>(b)</sup>
Excluding intangible amortization:																				
Noninterest expense	\$	70	\$	53	\$	123	\$	413	\$	230	\$	256	\$ 1	29	\$	1,028	\$	100	\$	1,251
Income before taxes		46		11		57		138		249		114	1	13		614		(14)		657
Pre-tax operating margin (a)		40%		17%		32%		25%		52%		31%	43	3%		38%		N/M		35%

# Legacy The Bank of New York Only

For the quarter ended

Sept. 30, 2006

(in millions,

Total

presented on						sset & /ealth					Cl	earing &				Total titutional				Total
	A	Asset	V	Vealth	Man	agement		Asset	I	ssuer	E	xecution	Tr	easury	S	ervices	(	Other	Co	ntinuing
an FTE basis)	Man	agement	Mar	nagemen	t Se	gment	Se	rvicing	Se	ervices	S	ervices	Se	rvices	S	egment	Se	gment	Or	perations
Fee and other revenue	\$	84	\$	47	\$	131	\$	437	\$	205	\$	328	\$	143	\$	1,113	\$	19	\$	1,263
Net interest revenue		3		16		19		119		49		70		98		336		3		358
Total revenue		87		63		150		556		254		398		241		1,449		22		1,621
Provision for credit losses		-		-		-		-		1		-		(3)		(2)		(2)		(4)
Noninterest expense		58		52		110		414		127		309		126		976		110		1,196
Income before taxes	\$	29	\$	11	\$	40	\$	142	\$	126	\$	89	\$	118	\$	475	\$	(86)	\$	429
Pre-tax operating margin (a)		33%		17%		27%		26%		50%		22%		49%		33%		N/M		26%
Average assets	\$	1,082	\$	1,503	\$	2,585	\$	8,641	\$	1,359	\$	16,363	\$	16,680	\$	43,043	\$ 4	49,951	\$	95,579 (b)
Excluding intangible amortization:																				
Noninterest expense	\$	54	\$	52	\$	106	\$	413	\$	126	\$	301	\$	126	\$	966	\$	110	\$	1,182
Income before taxes		33		11		44		143		127		97		118		485		(86)		443
Pre-tax operating margin (a)		38%		17%		29%		26%		50%		24%		49%		33%		N/M		27%

<sup>(</sup>a) Income before taxes divided by total revenue.

N/M - Not meaningful.

<sup>(</sup>b) Including average assets of discontinued operations of \$43 million, \$45 million, \$66 million, \$51 million and \$13,285 million for quarters ended Sept. 30, 2007, June 30, 2007, March 31, 2007, Dec. 31, 2006 and Sept. 30, 2006, consolidated average assets were \$183,828 million for the third quarter of 2007, \$114,323 million for the second quarter of 2007, \$102,041 million for the first quarter of 2007, \$102,138 million for the fourth quarter of 2006 and \$108,864 million for the third quarter of 2006.

22 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

#### For the nine months ended

Sept. 30, 2007 (a)

(in millions,

Total

presented on						Asset & Wealth					Clo	earing &			Ins	Total stitutional				Total
	A	Asset	W	/ealth	Μa	anagemen	t	Asset	1	lssuer	E	xecution	T	reasury	9	Services	(	Other	C	ontinuing
an FTE basis)	Man	agemen	Man	agemen	ıt S	Segment	S	ervicing	S	ervices	S	ervices	S	ervices	5	Segment	Se	egment	O	perations
Fee and other revenue	\$	969	\$	265	\$	1,234	\$	1,903	\$	1,206	\$	1,000	\$	498	\$	4,607	\$	154	\$	5,995
Net interest revenue		5		116		121		493		397		201		321		1,412		24		1,557
Total revenue		974		381		1,355		2,396		1,603		1,201		819		6,019		178		7,552
Provision for credit losses		-		-		-		-		-		-		(10)		(10)		(20)		(30)
Noninterest expense		748		294		1,042		1,676		815		899		461		3,851		474		5,367
Income before taxes	\$	226	\$	87	\$	313	\$	720	\$	788	\$	302	\$	368	\$	2,178	\$	(276)	\$	2,215
Pre-tax operating margin (b)		23%		23%		23%		30%		49%		25%		45%		36%		N/M		29%
Average assets	\$	5,223	\$	5,608	\$	10,831	\$	16,015	\$	5,655	\$	16,174	\$	19,256	\$	57,100	\$	65,710	\$	133,641 (d)
Excluding intangible																				
amortization:																				
Noninterest expense	\$	670	\$	273	\$	943	\$	1,667	\$	761	\$	881	\$	454	\$	3,763	\$	473	\$	5,179
Income before taxes		304		108		412		729		842		320		375		2,266		(275)		2,403
Pre-tax operating margin (b)		31%		28%		30%		30%		53%		27%		46%		38%		N/M		32%

# Legacy The Bank of New York Only

## For the nine months ended

Sept. 30, 2006 (c)

(in millions,

Total

					A	sset &										Total				
presented on					V	Vealth					Cle	earing &			Ins	titutional				Total
	1	Asset	W	ealth	Man	agement		Asset	I	ssuer	Ex	ecution	Tr	easury	S	ervices	(	Other	Co	ontinuing
an FTE basis)	Man	agemen	Mana	agement	Se	egment	Se	rvicing	Se	ervices	S	ervices	Se	ervices	S	egment	Se	egment	Or	perations
Fee and other revenue	\$	248	\$	149	\$	397	\$	1,298	\$	590	\$	1,063	\$	436	\$	3,387	\$	114	\$	3,898
Net interest revenue		8		45		53		339		151		202		291		983		33		1,069
Total revenue		256		194		450		1,637		741		1,265		727		4,370		147		4,967
Provision for credit losses		-		(2)		(2)		-		1		(6)		12		7		(10)		(5)
Noninterest expense		163		157		320		1,209		369		928		381		2,887		196		3,403
Income before taxes	\$	93	\$	39	\$	132	\$	428	\$	371	\$	343	\$	334	\$	1,476	\$	(39)	\$	1,569
Pre-tax operating margin (b)		36%		20%		29%		26%		50%		27%		46%		34%		N/M		32%
Average assets	\$	1,021	\$	1,491	\$	2,512	\$	8,315	\$	1,342	\$	16,969	\$	16,165	\$	42,791	\$	49,313	\$	94,616 (d)
Excluding intangible amortization:																				
Noninterest expense	\$	152	\$	157	\$	309	\$	1,204	\$	367	\$	904	\$	381	\$	2,856	\$	196	\$	3,361
Income before taxes		104		39		143		433		373		367		334		1,507		(39)		1,611
Pre-tax operating margin (b)		41%		20%		32%		26%		50%		29%		46%		34%		N/M		32%

<sup>(</sup>a) Nine months ended 2007 include three months of the combined company s results and six months of legacy The Bank of New York only.

N/M - Not meaningful.

<sup>(</sup>b) Income before taxes divided by total revenue.

<sup>(</sup>c) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

<sup>(</sup>d) Including average assets of discontinued operations of \$58 million for first nine months of 2007 and \$13,856 million for the first nine months of 2006, consolidated average assets were \$133,699 million for the first nine months of 2007 and \$108,472 million for the first nine months of 2006.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 23

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

#### Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

# Asset and Wealth Management Segment

Asset and Wealth Management fee revenue is dependent on the overall level and mix of assets under management ( AUM ) and the management fees charged for managing those assets. Assets under management were \$1,106 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$131 billion at Sept. 30, 2006, and \$153 billion at June 30, 2007. The year-over-year increase in AUM primarily reflects the merger with Mellon and continued growth across asset classes and strategies. The increase from June 30, 2007 reflects the merger with Mellon.

Assets under management at period-end, by product type		Legacy The Ban	k of New York Only		
	Sept. 30,	Dec. 31,	March 31,	June 30,	Sept. 30,
(in billions)	2006	2006	2007	2007	2007
Equity securities	\$ 36	\$ 39	\$ 41	\$ 43	<b>\$</b> 456
Fixed income securities	20	21	22	22	215
Overlay and alternative investments	41	44	45	47	160
Money market	34	38	34	41	275
Total assets under management	\$ 131	\$ 142	\$ 142	\$ 153	<b>\$</b> 1.106

Assets under management at period-end, by client type		Legacy The Bank	k of New York Only		
	Sept. 30,	Dec. 31,	March 31,	June 30,	Sept. 30,
(in billions)	2006	2006	2007	2007	2007
Institutional	\$ 98	\$ 105	\$ 106	\$ 113	\$ 682
Mutual funds	12	15	15	18	323
Private client	21	22	21	22	101
Total market value of assets under management	\$ 131	\$ 142	\$ 142	\$ 153	\$ 1,106

# Changes in market value of assets under management from June 30, 2007 to Sept. 30, 2007 - by business sector

	A	Asset	Wealth	
(in billions)	Man	agement	Management	Total
Market value of assets under management at June 30, 2007:				
The Bank of New York	\$	129	\$ 24	\$ 153
Mellon Financial		868	61	929
Net inflows:				
Long-term Congression Congress		1	1	2
Money market		27	-	27
Total net inflows		28	1	29
Net market depreciation (a)		(5)	-	(5)
Market value of assets under management at Sept. 30, 2007	\$	1,020	\$ 86	\$ 1,106

<sup>(</sup>a) Includes the effect of changes in foreign exchange rates.

## 24 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Asset Management sector

(dollar amounts in millions,	I	<b>.egac</b>	y Tł		nk o	f New	Y Yo	rk					Year-to	-dat	e <sup>(a)</sup>	
unless otherwise noted;											3Q07 vs.					YTD07 vs.
presented on an FTE basis)	30	Q06	4	Q06	1	Q07	2	2Q07		3Q07	3Q06		2007		2006	YTD06
Revenue:																
Asset and wealth management:																
Mutual funds	\$	2	\$	3	\$	3	\$	4	\$	307	N/M	\$	314	\$	7	N/M
Institutional clients		64		72		68		80		331	417%		479		180	166%
Private clients		12		13		13		15		46	283		74		35	111
Total asset management revenue		78		88		84		99		684	777		867		222	291
Performance fees		3		18		14		21		(3)	(200)		32		17	88
Distribution and servicing		3		-		14		21		89	(200)		89		-	00
Other		3		3		3		2		(24)	(900)		(19)			(311)
Other		3		3		3		2		(24)	(900)		(19)		9	(311)
Total fee and other revenue		84		109		101		122		746	788		969		248	291
Net interest revenue (expense)		3		7		6		4		(5)	N/M		5		8	(38)
Total revenue		87		116		107		126		<b>741</b>	752		974		256	280
Noninterest expense (excluding intangible																
amortization)		54		70		63		68		539	898		670		152	341
											-					0.12
Income hefere toyes (evaluding intensible																
Income before taxes (excluding intangible		33		46		44		58		202	512		304		104	192
amortization)		33														
Amortization of intangible assets		4		4		4		4		70	N/M		78		11	N/M
Income before taxes	\$	29	\$	42	\$	40	\$	54	\$	132	355%	\$	226	\$	93	143%
Memo: Income before taxes (excluding																
intangible amortization and non-operating																
items) $^{(b)}$	\$	33	\$	46	\$	44	\$	58	\$	234	609%	\$	336	\$	104	223%
Pre-tax operating margin (excluding intangible	7		-		_		_		_			-		-		
amortization)		38%		40%		41%		46%		27%			31%		41%	
Average assets		082		,226		,387		1,387	<b>\$</b> 1	12,771	N/M	\$	5,223	<b>\$</b> 1	1,021	412%

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while results prior to July 1, 2007 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

N/M - Not meaningful.

Business description

<sup>(</sup>b) Third quarter 2007 excludes a pre-tax charge (\$32 million) related to the write-off of the value of the remaining interest in a hedge fund manager that was disposed of in 2006.

Asset Management is comprised of BNY Mellon Institutional Asset Management, which consists of a number of asset management boutiques offering a broad range of equity, fixed income, hedge and liquidity management products; BNY Mellon Asset Management International (formerly Mellon Global Investments), which distributes investment management products internationally; and all products and services associated with the Dreyfus Corporation complex of equity, fixed income and money market mutual funds, separate accounts and annuities.

We are a top 15 global asset manager; a top 10 U.S. asset manager; and the seventh largest asset manager in Europe. We are also a top five tax-exempt, institutional U.S. asset manager.

The results of the Asset Management sector are mainly driven by the period-end and average levels of

assets managed as well as the mix of those assets, as shown in the table on page 24. Managed equity assets typically generate higher percentage fees than money market and fixed-income assets. Also, actively managed assets typically generate higher management fees than indexed or passively managed assets of the same type. In addition, performance fees may be generated when the investment performance of products exceeds various benchmarks and satisfies other criteria. Results for this sector are also impacted by sales of fee-based products such as fixed and variable annuities and separately managed accounts. Expenses in this sector are mainly driven by staffing costs, incentives, distribution and servicing expense, and product distribution costs.

Review of financial results

Income before taxes was \$132 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$29 million in the third

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 25

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

quarter of 2006, and \$54 million in the second quarter of 2007. Income before taxes (excluding intangible amortization) was \$202 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$33 million in the third quarter of 2006 and \$58 million in the second quarter of 2007. The third quarter of 2007 also included a \$32 million charge related to the write-off of the value of the remaining interest in a hedge fund manager that was disposed of in 2006. Excluding this charge, income before taxes (excluding intangible amortization) was \$234 million in the third quarter of 2007.

Fee and other revenue was \$746 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$84 million in the third quarter of 2006 primarily reflecting the merger with Mellon, net new business and improved equity markets. Performance fees were negative \$3 million in the third quarter of 2007 reflecting the impact of market volatility on certain alternative and quantitative strategies. Other fee revenue decreased, principally reflecting the lower market value of seed capital investments due to the market environment. Fee and other revenue increased on a sequential-quarter basis primarily reflecting the same factors affecting year-over-year results.

Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) was \$539 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$54 million in the third

quarter of 2006 primarily reflecting the merger with Mellon and higher incentive compensation, temporary labor, technology, legal expenses and the write-off of the remaining interest in a hedge fund manager. The sequential-quarter increase in noninterest expense primarily reflects the merger with Mellon and legal, technology and other compensation expenses, and the write-off of the interest in a hedge fund manager.

On a year-to-date basis, income before taxes was \$226 million in the first nine months of 2007 compared with \$93 million in the first nine months of 2006. Income before taxes (excluding intangible amortization) was \$304 million in the first nine months of 2007 compared with \$104 million in the first nine months of 2006. Income before taxes (excluding intangible amortization) was \$336 million excluding the write-off of the interest in a hedge fund manager. Fee and other revenue increased \$721 million, primarily due to the merger with Mellon and higher asset management fees from institutional clients. Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) increased \$518 million in the first nine months of 2007 compared with the first nine months of 2006 primarily due to the merger with Mellon and higher other compensation, salaries and temporary labor, technology, occupancy and legal expenses.

26 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Wealth Management sector

(dollar amounts in millions, unless otherwise noted;	L	egacy	The	Bank	of N	New Y	ork (	Only		3Q07 vs.		Year-to	-dat	e <sup>(a)</sup>	YTD07 vs.		
presented on an FTE basis)	3	Q06	4Q06		1	1Q07		2Q07		3Q07	3Q06	2007		2006		YTD06	
Revenue:																	
Asset and wealth management	\$	46	\$	48	\$	50	\$	50	\$	152	230%	\$	252	\$	145	74%	
Other		1		1		1		2		10	900		13		4	225	
Total fee and other revenue		47		49		51		52		162	245		265		149	78	
Net interest revenue		16		15		16		15		85	431		116		45	158	
Total revenue		63		64		67		67		247	292		381		194	96	
Provision for credit losses		_		_		-		-		-	-		-		(2)	N/M	
Noninterest expense (excluding																	
intangible amortization)		52		53		55		56		162	212		273		157	74	
,																	
Income before taxes (excluding																	
intangible amortization)		11		11		12		11		85	673		108		39	177	
Amortization of intangible assets		-		_		-		-		21	-		21		_	-	
Income before taxes	\$	11	\$	11	\$	12	\$	11	\$	64	482	\$	87	\$	39	123	
meome before taxes	Ψ	11	Ψ	11	Ψ	12	Ψ	11	Ψ	0-1	402	Ψ	07	Ψ	3)	123	
Due tow executing manain (avaluding																	
Pre-tax operating margin (excluding intangible amortization)		17%		17%		18%		16%		34%			28%		20%		
intaligible amortization)		1 / /0		1770		10 //		10 /0		34 /0			20 /0		20 /0		
Average loans	\$ 1	,410	\$ 1	,373	\$ 1	,336	\$ 1	,341	\$	6,590	367	\$.	3,109	\$	1,397	123	
Average assets	1	,503	1	,481	1	,448	]	,487	1	13,754	815		5,608		1,491	276	
Average deposits	1	,116	1	,090	1	,119	1	,065	1	11,289	912		4,528		1,122	304	
Market value of total client assets at period-end (in billions)	\$	59	\$	60	\$	59	\$	59	\$	170	188		170		59	188	
(in billions)		39	Ф	00	Ф	39		. 39	Ф	1/0	100		1/0		J9	100	

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while results prior to July 1, 2007 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

N/M - Not meaningful

## Business description

In the Wealth Management sector, we offer a full array of investment management, wealth and estate planning and private banking and finance solutions to help individuals protect, grow and transfer their wealth. Clients include predominantly high-net-worth individuals, families, family offices and business enterprises, charitable gift programs and endowments and foundations. The activities of Mellon 1st Business Bank, N.A. in California and Mellon United National Bank in Florida are included in this sector.

BNY Mellon Wealth Management is a top ten U.S. wealth manager with \$170 billion in client assets. We serve our clients through an expansive network of more than 80 offices globally.

The results of the Wealth Management sector are driven by the level and mix of assets managed and custodied and the level of activity in client accounts.

Net interest revenue is determined by the level of interest spread between loans and deposits. Expenses of this sector are driven mainly by staff expense in the investment management, sales, service and support groups.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 27

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Review of financial results

Income before taxes was \$64 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$11 million in both the third quarter of 2006 and second quarter of 2007. Income before taxes (excluding intangible amortization) was \$85 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$11 million in both the third quarter of 2006 and second quarter of 2007.

Total fee and other revenue was \$162 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$47 million in the third quarter of 2006 and \$52 million in the second quarter of 2007. The increase compared with both prior periods primarily resulted from the merger with Mellon, increased net new business and market performance.

Net interest revenue increased \$69 million compared with the third quarter of 2006, and \$70 million compared with the second quarter of 2007, reflecting the merger with Mellon.

Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) increased \$110 million compared with the third quarter of 2006 and \$106 million compared with the second quarter of 2007, primarily reflecting the merger with Mellon, as well as expenses associated with new distribution channels.

On a year-to-date basis, income before taxes increased \$48 million compared with the first nine months of 2006. Excluding intangible amortization income before taxes increased \$69 million. The increase in fee and other revenue, net interest and noninterest expense were driven by the merger with Mellon.

28 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

## **Institutional Services Segment**

Asset Servicing sector

(dollar amounts in millions, unless otherwise noted; presented on an FTE basis) Revenue:	Lega 3Q	•	ey The Bank of New York Only 3Q07 vs. 6 4Q06 1Q07 2Q07 3Q07 3Q06							3Q07	vs.		Year-to 2007	o-da	ate (a)	YTD07 vs. YTD06
Securities servicing fees - Asset Servicing	\$ 3	15	\$	353	\$	393	\$	426	\$	698	102%	\$	1,517	\$	1,043	45%
Foreign exchange and other trading activities		52	Ψ	46	Ψ	68	Ψ	77	Ψ	167	169	Ψ	312	Ψ	169	85
Other		30		15		15		17		42	40		74		86	(14)
Total fee and other revenue	4	37		414		476		520		907	108		1,903		1,298	47
Net interest revenue	1	9		137		132		155		206	73		493		339	45
Total revenue	5	56		551		608		675		1,113	100		2,396		1,637	46
Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization)	4	13		413		441		471		755	83		1,667		1,204	39
Income before taxes (excluding intangible																
amortization)	1-	13		138		167		204		358	150		729		433	68
Amortization of intangible assets		1		8		1		2		6	500		9		5	80
Income before taxes	\$ 1	12	\$	130	\$	166	\$	202	\$	352	148	\$	720	\$	428	68
Pre-tax operating margin (excluding intangible amortization)	26	%		25%		27%		30%		32%			30%		26%	
Average assets	\$ 8,6	11	\$	9,453	\$	10,610	\$	12,146	\$ 2	25,129	191	\$	16,015	\$	8,315	93
Average deposits	23,6			24,048		24,409	2	29,773		38,250	62		30,861		22,746	36
Securities lending revenue		10		35		36		54		108	170		198		135	47
Market value of securities on loan at period-end (in billions)	3	39		399		397		397		663	70		663		389	70

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while results prior to July 1, 2007, include legacy The Bank of New York only.

## Business description

The Asset Servicing sector includes global custody, global fund services, securities lending, global liquidity services, outsourcing, government securities clearance, collateral management and credit-related services and other linked revenues, principally foreign exchange. Clients include corporate and public retirement funds, foundations and endowments and global financial institutions including banks, broker-dealers, investment managers, insurance companies and mutual funds.

The results of the Asset Servicing sector are driven by a number of factors which include the level of transactional activity and the extent of services provided including custody, accounting,

administration, daily valuations, performance measurement, securities lending and investment manager backoffice outsourcing, as well as the market value of assets under administration and custody. Market interest rates impact both securities lending revenue and the earnings on client cash balances. In broker-dealer services, the continued adoption of tri-party repo arrangements remains a key driver. Foreign exchange trading revenues are directly influenced by the volume of client transactions and the spread realized on these transactions, and indirectly influenced by other factors including market volatility in major currencies, the level of cross-border assets held in custody for clients, the level and nature of underlying cross-border investment and other transactions undertaken by corporate and

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 29

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

institutional clients. Sector expenses are principally driven by staffing levels and technology investments necessary to process transaction volumes. Fees paid to subcustodians are driven by market values of global assets and related transaction volumes.

We are one of the leading securities servicing providers with a total of \$20.8 trillion of assets under custody and administration at Sept. 30, 2007. We are one of the largest mutual fund custodians for U.S. funds and one of the largest providers of fund services in the world, servicing funds with over \$3.0 trillion in total assets. We also service more than 45% of the exchange-traded funds in the U.S. We are a leading custodian in the U.K. and service 30% of U.K. pensions. In securities lending, we are one of the largest lenders of U.S. Treasury securities and depositary receipts and service a total lending pool of approximately \$3.0 trillion in 30 markets around the world. We are the largest global provider of performance analytics and a leading offshore fund administrator.

We clear approximately 50% of the transactions in U.S. Government securities. We are a leader in global clearance, clearing equity and fixed income transactions in 101 markets. With \$1.5 trillion in tri-party balances worldwide, we are a leading collateral management agent.

Review of financial results

Income before taxes was \$352 million for the third quarter of 2007 compared with \$142 million in the third quarter of 2006, and \$202 million in the second quarter of 2007.

Total fee and other revenue increased \$470 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with the third quarter of 2006 driven by the merger with Mellon, increased transaction volumes related to market volatility, new assets from existing clients and organic growth across all business products, especially global custody, domestic and international mutual funds, exchange-traded funds, hedge fund servicing and collateral management. European asset servicing continues to gain momentum with strong third quarter revenue growth across all products, also reflective of significant cross-border investment interest and capital flow. Securities lending revenue

increased \$54 million, on a sequential-quarter basis and \$68 million, from the third quarter of 2006. The increase from both prior periods resulted from the merger with Mellon, higher spreads for fixed income securities as well as market volatility in the third quarter of 2007.

The growth in global collateral management was due to new business wins and increased volume from existing clients. We now handle approximately \$1.5 trillion of financing for our broker-dealer clients daily through collateralized financing agreements, up approximately 25% from a year ago.

The increase in foreign exchange and other trading activity reflects the merger with Mellon as well as higher volumes and a significant increase in currency volatility. Net interest revenue increased \$87 million compared with the third quarter of 2006, and increased \$51 million compared with the second quarter of 2007, primarily driven by the merger with Mellon, deposit growth and improved spreads.

Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) increased \$342 million compared with the third quarter of 2006 and \$284 million compared with the second quarter of 2007, reflecting the merger with Mellon, salaries and temporary labor, sub-custodian, technology and occupancy. The sequential-quarter increase is primarily due to the merger with Mellon and increased technology, sub-custodian, claims by clients, occupancy, salaries and temporary labor.

On a year-to-date basis, income before taxes increased \$292 million compared with the first nine months of 2006. Fee and other revenue increased \$605 million primarily due to the merger with Mellon and organic growth from existing clients across all products. Net interest revenue increased \$154 million primarily driven by the merger with Mellon and deposit growth coupled with the higher value of deposits in a rising rate environment.

Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) increased \$463 million in the first nine months of 2007 compared with the first nine months of 2006 primarily due to the merger with Mellon, salaries and temporary labor, sub-custodian, occupancy and technology.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Issuer Services sector

(dollar amounts in	Lega	cy The Ban	k of New Yo	rk Only	Year-to-date (a)							
millions, unless otherwise												
noted; presented on an						3Q07 vs.	3Q07 vs.			YTD07		
FTE basis)	3Q06	4Q06	1Q07	2Q07	3Q07	2Q07	3Q06	2007	2006	YTD06		
Revenue:												
Securities servicing fees - Issuer												
services	\$ 194	\$ 340	\$ 319	\$ 367	\$ 436	19%	125%	\$ 1,122	\$ 555	102%		
Other	11	31	37	23	24	4	118	84	35	140		
Total fee and other revenue	205	371	356	390	460	18	124	1,206	590	104		
Net interest revenue	49	107	110	128	159	24	224	397	151	163		
T-4-1	254	470	166	£10	<i>(</i> 10	10	144	1 (02	741	116		
Total revenue Provision for credit losses	254	478	466	518	619	19 N/M	144 N/M	1,603	741 1	116 <b>N/M</b>		
	1	(1)	-	-	-	IN/IVI	IN/IVI	-	1	IN/IVI		
Noninterest expense (excluding	126	230	234	236	291	23	131	761	367	107		
intangible amortization)	120	230	234	230	291	23	131	701	307	107		
Income before taxes (excluding												
intangible amortization)	127	249	232	282	328	16	158	842	373	126		
Amortization of intangible assets	1	16	17	17	20	18	N/M	54	2	N/M		
Income before taxes	\$ 126	\$ 233	\$ 215	\$ 265	\$ 308	16	144	\$ 788	\$ 371	112		
		,	,		7			7				
D												
Pre-tax operating margin (excluding	500	500	500	5 401	<b>53</b> 67			<b>53</b> 67	5001			
intangible amortization)	50%	52%	50%	54%	53%			53%	50%			
Average assets	\$ 1,359	\$ 3,988	\$ 4,235	\$ 5,104	\$ 7,590	49	458	\$ 5,655	\$ 1,342	321		
Average deposits	5,837	10,935	11,711	18,431	26,153	42	348	18,818	6,007	213		
Number of corporate actions	656	526	344	682	540	(21)	(18)	1,566	1,648	(5)		
Depository receipt trading value (in	030	520	344	082	340	(21)	(10)	1,500	1,048	(3)		
billions)	\$ 144	\$ 178	\$ 233	\$ 248	\$ 354	43	146	835	486	72		
buttons)	\$ 144	Ф 1/6	φ <i>233</i>	φ ∠ <del>4</del> 0	φ 334	43	140	035	400	14		

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while results prior to July 1, 2007, include legacy The Bank of New York only.

# Business description

The Issuer Services sector provides a diverse array of products and services to corporations and shareholders, including corporate trust, depositary receipts, employee investment plan services, and stock transfer.

Revenue is driven by the volume of transactions processed and types of services provided. Sector expenses are driven by staff, equipment and space required to support the services provided by the sector.

N/M - Not meaningful.

We are the depositary for more than 1,290 American and global depositary receipt programs, with a 64% market share, servicing leading companies from 61 countries. As the world s largest trustee, we provide diverse services for corporate, municipal, structured, and international debt securities. We

serve as trustee or agent for some 90,000 clients with \$11 trillion in outstanding debt securities from offices in 54 locations around the world, including 18 non-U.S. locations. In addition to its top-ranked stock transfer services, BNY Mellon Shareowner Services offers a comprehensive suite of products

and services ranging from record keeping and corporate actions to demutualizations, direct investment, dividend reinvestment, proxy solicitation and employee stock plan administration.

Review of financial results

Income before taxes was up 144% to \$308 million for the third quarter of 2007 from \$126 million in the third quarter of 2006, and up 16% from \$265 million in the second quarter of 2007.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Total fee and other revenue increased \$255 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with the third quarter of 2006. Issuer services fees continued to exhibit strong growth in the third quarter compared with last year s third quarter. The merger with Mellon and the Acquired Corporate Trust Business significantly impacted comparisons of the third quarter of 2007 to the third quarter of 2006. Issuer services fees increased sequentially over the strong second quarter reflecting the merger with Mellon as well as growth in depositary receipts and global products in Corporate Trust. On a sequential-quarter basis, depositary receipts reflected another quarter of double-digit growth resulting from a strong quarter in dividend servicing fees.

Other fee revenue increased \$13 million compared with the third quarter of 2006 and \$1 million compared with the second quarter of 2007. The increase compared with third quarter of 2006 resulted from the Acquired Corporate Trust Business and the merger with Mellon. The increase from the sequential quarter resulted from the merger with Mellon and higher foreign exchange revenue, which was primarily offset by a \$10 million decrease in the net economic value payments from the second quarter of 2007.

Net interest revenue increased \$110 million in the third quarter of 2007 compared with the third quarter of 2006, primarily resulting from the Acquired Corporate Trust Business and organic growth, reflecting the impact of new business and increased client volumes, as well as the merger with Mellon. The sequential-quarter increase in net interest revenue was driven by the merger with Mellon, as well as deposit growth in Corporate Trust and Shareowner services. Average deposits were \$26.2 billion in the third quarter of 2007, compared with \$5.8 billion in the third quarter of 2006 and \$18.4 billion in the second quarter of 2007. The

higher levels of deposits reflect the impact of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business, increased liquidity from our other issuer services customers compared with 2006 and the merger with Mellon.

Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) increased \$165 million, or 131%, in the third quarter of 2007 compared with the third quarter of 2006 reflecting the impact of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business, the merger with Mellon, and expenses associated with revenue growth in depositary receipts and corporate trust. The sequential-quarter increase reflects the merger with Mellon, higher salaries and temporary labor.

Income before taxes increased \$417 million, or 112%, in the first nine months of 2007 compared with the first nine months of 2006 primarily resulting from increased fee and other revenue. Fee and other revenue increased \$616 million, or 104%, during the first nine months of 2007 compared with the first nine months of 2006 due to the impact of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business, continued strong growth and the merger with Mellon.

Net interest revenue increased \$246 million, or 163%, in the first nine months of 2007 compared with the first nine months of 2006 primarily due to the Acquired Corporate Trust Business and organic growth, reflecting the impact of new business and increased client volumes, as well as the merger with Mellon.

Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) increased \$394 million, or 107%, in the first nine months of 2007 compared with the first nine months of 2006 primarily due to the Acquired Corporate Trust Business, expenses incurred in support of business growth and the merger with Mellon.

32 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Clearing & Execution Services sector

(dollar amounts in millions,	Legacy The Bank of New York Only										Year-to-date (a)							
unless otherwise noted;											3Q07 vs.	3Q07 vs.					YTD07 vs.	
presented on an FTE basis)	3	Q06	6 4Q06		06 1Q07		2Q07		3Q07		2Q07	3Q06	2	2007	2006		YTD06	
Revenue:																		
Securities servicing fees -																		
Clearing and execution services	\$	290	\$	266	\$	281	\$	291	\$	302	4%	4%	\$	874	\$	944	(7)%	
Other		38		30		27		29	70		141	84		126		119	6	
Total fee and other revenue		328		296		308		320		372	16	13		1,000		1,063	(6)	
Net interest revenue		70		76		61		63		77	22	10		201		202	(1)	
1 tot interest revenue		, 0		, 0		01		0.5				10		_01		202	(-)	
Total revenue		398		372		369		383		449	17	13		1,201		1,265	(5)	
Provision for credit losses		576		2		507		505		-		-		-		(6)	N/M	
Noninterest expense (excluding intangible				2						_	_	_		_		(0)	14/141	
amortization)		301		256		270		293		318	9	6		881		904	(3)	
amorazatoni		501		230		270		275		210		Ü		001		<i>7</i> 0.	(0)	
Income before taxes (excluding intangible																		
amortization)		97		114		99		90		131	46	35		320		367	(13)	
Amortization of intangible assets		8		6		6		6		6	-	(25)		18		24	(25)	
-																		
Income before taxes	\$	89	\$	108	\$	93	\$	84	\$	125	49	40	\$	302	\$	343	(12)	
	·														Ċ			
Pre-tax operating margin (excluding intangible																		
amortization)		24%		31%		27%		23%		29%				27%		29%		
Memo: Income before taxes (excluding intangible		2170		3170		2,70		25 70								27,0		
amortization and non-operating items) (b)	\$	97	\$	114	\$	99	\$	90	\$	104	16%	7%	\$	293	\$	367	(20)%	
Average assets		6,363		\$ 14,825		16,363		\$ 16,267		15,897	(2)	(3)		16,174	\$	16,969	(5)	
Average active accounts (in thousands)		5,168	_	5,133		5,149		5,195	7.	5,064	(3)	(2)		5,136	Ĭ	5,095	1	
Average margin deposits (in thousands)		5,158		5,176		5,396		5,551		5,287	(5)	3		5,411		5,436	-	

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while results prior to July 1, 2007, include legacy The Bank of New York only.

N/M - Not meaningful.

## Business description

Our Clearing & Execution Services sector consists of the Pershing clearing business, a 35% equity interest in BNY ConvergEx Group and the B-Trade and G-Trade businesses, which are expected to become part of the BNY ConvergEx Group in 2008. The BNY ConvergEx Group transaction changed the accounting from a fully consolidated subsidiary to a 35.4% equity interest recorded in other income.

Our Pershing and Pershing Advisor Solutions subsidiaries provide financial institutions and independent registered investment advisors with operational support, trading services, flexible technology and practice management programs. Pershing services more than 1,150 retail and institutional financial organizations and independent registered investment advisors who collectively represent more than five million active

<sup>(</sup>b) Third quarter 2007 excludes the pre-tax benefit (\$27 million) of the negotiated settlement received for the early termination of a contract that occurred in 2005.

investors.

Through B-Trade and G-Trade and our affiliate, BNY ConvergEx Group LLC, we provide liquidity and execution management, investment technologies, and intermediary and clearing services in more than 90 global markets, executing 242 million U.S. shares and \$1.5 billion in non-U.S. principal each day and clearing more than 1.2 million trades daily.

In execution services, we provide a full suite of broker-assisted and electronic trading services. Our execution services business is one of the largest global agency brokerage organizations. In addition, we are one of the leading institutional electronic brokers for non-U.S. dollar equity execution.

Revenue in this sector is driven by the volume of transactions processed and types of services provided. Sector expenses are driven by staff, equipment and space required to support the services provided by the sector.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Review of financial results

Income before taxes increased 40% to \$125 million for the third quarter of 2007 from \$89 million in the third quarter of 2006, and increased \$41 million, or 49%, from \$84 million in the second quarter of 2007. Results for the third quarter of 2007 include a settlement received for the early termination of a contract that occurred in 2005 (\$28 million) and (\$1 million) of related incentive expense. Excluding this transaction, income before taxes increased 10% compared with the third quarter of 2006 and 17% on a sequential basis.

Total fee and other revenue increased \$44 million, or 13%, in the third quarter of 2007 compared with the third quarter of 2006. Clearing and execution servicing fees increased \$12 million compared with the third quarter of 2006 as strong growth in trading activity and continued growth in money market and mutual fund positions more than offset the decrease in revenue resulting from the disposition of certain execution businesses in the BNY ConvergEx transaction. On a sequential-quarter basis, clearing and execution servicing fees were up \$11 million, or 4% (unannualized), reflecting the same factors described above. The increase in Other revenue compared to both prior periods primarily resulted from the settlement received for the early termination of a contract described above.

Net interest revenue increased \$7 million, or 10%, compared with the third quarter of 2006, and

\$14 million, or 22%, compared with the second quarter of 2007, reflecting increased spreads on deposits and margin accounts resulting from higher interest rates.

Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) increased \$17 million, or 6%, in the third quarter of 2007 compared with the third quarter of 2006, reflecting higher salary, benefits and commission costs which more than offset the reduction in expense resulting from the BNY ConvergEx transaction. The \$25 million, or 9%, sequential-quarter increase in noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) reflects higher incentive compensation and clearing expense.

On a year-to-date basis, income before taxes decreased \$41 million, or 12%, compared with the first nine months of 2006. Fee and other revenue decreased \$63 million, or 6%, primarily due to the BNY ConvergEx transaction and the \$35 million gain on the sale of NYSE seats in 2006, partially offset by the factors mentioned above. Net interest revenue was flat compared with the first nine months of 2006. Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) decreased \$23 million, or 3%, in the first nine months of 2007 compared with the first nine months of 2006 primarily due to the BNY ConvergEx transaction.

34 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

## Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Treasury Services sector

(dollar amounts in millions,		Legacy	Th	e Bank	of N	New You	rk (	Only					Year-to	-da	te (a)	
unless otherwise noted;		2006		1004		400=		•••		•••	3Q07 vs.				•004	YTD07
presented on an FTE basis)		3Q06		4Q06		1Q07		2Q07		3Q07	3Q06		2007		2006	YTD06
Revenue:																
Treasury services	\$	53	\$	49	\$	48	\$	53	\$	114	115%	\$	215	\$	152	41%
Other		90		85		84		92		107	19		283		284	-
Total fee and other revenue		143		134		132		145		221	55		498		436	14
Net interest revenue		98		101		97		93		131	34		321		291	10
T (or interest to vende		, ,		101		,		,,,		101			021		-/-	10
Total revenue		241		235		229		238		352	46		819		727	13
Provision for credit losses		(3)		(7)		(3)		(7)		-	N/M		(10)		12	N/M
Noninterest expense (excluding		106		120		120		120		405			4-4		201	40
intangible amortization)		126		129		130		129		195	55		454		381	19
Income before taxes (excluding																
intangible amortization)		118		113		102		116		157	33		375		334	12
Amortization of intangible assets		_		-		-		-		7	N/M		7		_	N/M
C																
Income before taxes	\$	118	\$	113	\$	102	\$	116	\$	150	27	\$	368	\$	334	10
meonic before taxes	Ψ	110	Ψ	113	Ψ	102	Ψ	110	Ψ	150	21	Ψ	300	Ψ	334	10
	4						_				(=)	Α.				_
Average loans		12,998		13,174		13,320		13,196		12,705	(2)		13,071		12,361	6
Average assets		16,680		16,615		17,003		16,966		23,726	42		19,256		16,165	19
Average deposits		12,125		13,988		13,075		13,787		20,632	70	1	15,859		11,558	37
Pre-tax operating margin (excluding																
intangible amortization)		49%		48%		45%		49%		45%			46%		46%	

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while results prior to July 1, 2007, include legacy The Bank of New York only.

## Business description

The Treasury Services sector includes treasury services, foreign exchange and other trading activities, capital markets business and large corporate banking.

Treasury services revenue is directly influenced by the volume of transactions and payments processed, loan levels, types of service provided and net interest revenue earned from deposit balances generated by activity across the business operations. Our revenue is indirectly influenced by other factors including market volatility in major currencies, the level of cross-border assets held in custody for clients, and the level and nature of underlying cross-border investments and other transactions undertaken by corporate and institutional clients. Sector expenses are driven by staff, equipment and space required to support the services provided.

Treasury Services offers leading-edge technology, innovative products, and industry expertise to help

N/M - Not meaningful.

its clients optimize cash flow, manage liquidity, and make payments around the world in more than 100 different countries. We maintain a global network of branches, representative offices and correspondent banks to provide comprehensive payment services including funds transfer, cash management, trade services and liquidity management. We are one of the largest funds transfer banks in the U.S. transferring over \$1.5 trillion daily via more than 160,000 wire transfers.

We provide lending and credit-related services to large public and private corporations and financial institutions nationwide through a broad range of capital markets services including syndicated loans, bond underwriting, and private placements of corporate debt and equity securities.

Our corporate lending strategy is to focus on those clients and industries that are major users of securities servicing and treasury services. Revenue from our lending activities is driven by loan levels.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 35

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Review of financial results

Income before taxes was up 27% to \$150 million for the third quarter of 2007 from \$118 million in the third quarter of 2006, and up 29% from \$116 million in the second quarter of 2007.

Total fee and other revenue increased \$78 million, compared with the third quarter of 2006 and \$76 million compared with the second quarter of 2007. Treasury services fees were up \$61 million from both the third quarter of 2006 and the second quarter of 2007 reflecting the merger with Mellon, higher client volumes and new business in the global payment business. The increase in other income sequentially and from the third quarter of 2006 reflects the higher valuation of the credit derivative portfolio.

The increase in net interest revenue compared with the third quarter of 2006 and the sequential-quarter reflects the merger with Mellon as well as higher deposit levels, including compensating balances (in lieu of treasury services fees), and wider spreads.

Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) increased \$69 million compared with the third quarter of 2006 and \$66 million compared with the second quarter of 2007 primarily due to the merger with Mellon, partially offset by the impact of merger-related expense synergies.

Income before taxes increased \$34 million, or 10%, in the first nine months of 2007 compared with the first nine months of 2006 primarily due to the merger with Mellon and a \$10 million credit to the allowance for credit losses compared with \$12 million of expense in the first nine months of last year, partially offset by lower asset-related gains in 2007. Fee and other revenue increased \$62 million, or 14%, in the first nine months of 2007 compared with the first nine months of 2006 and net interest revenue increased \$30 million, or 10%, in the first nine months of 2007 compared with the first nine months of 2006. Both increases reflect the same factors affecting the quarterly results. Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization) increased \$73 million, or 19%, compared with the first nine months of 2006 primarily due to the merger with Mellon and expenses incurred in support of business growth.

36 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

#### Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

# Other Segment

						New York Only				•••			r-to-date (a)	
(in millions)	30	Q06	4	4Q06		1Q07		2Q07		3Q07		2007		2006
Revenue:									_					
Fee and other revenue	\$	19	\$	68	\$	51	\$	31	\$	72	\$	154	\$	114
Net interest revenue		3		9		7		(4)		21		24		33
Total revenue		22		77		58		27		93		178		147
Provision for credit losses		(2)		(9)		(12)		(8)		-		(20)		(10)
Noninterest expense (excluding intangible														
amortization/merger and integration expense)		21		83		36		60		97		193		107
Income (loss) before taxes (excluding intangible														
amortization/merger and integration expense)		3		3		34		(25)		(4)		5		50
Amortization of intangible assets		-		-		-		_		1		1		-
Merger and integration expenses:														
The Bank of New York Mellon		-		-		4		35		205		244		-
Acquired Corporate Trust Business		89		17		11		12		13		36		89
1														
Total merger and integration expenses		89		17		15		47		218		280		89
Total merger and integration expenses		0,7		1 /		13		47		210		200		0,7
Income (loss) before taxes	\$	(86)	\$	(14)	\$	19	\$	(72)	\$	(223)	\$	(276)	\$	(20)
flicome (loss) before taxes	Ф	(00)	Ф	(14)	Ф	19	Ф	(72)	Ф	(223)	Ф	(270)	Ф	(39)
Memo: Income before taxes (excluding intangible														
amortization, merger and integration expense and														
	\$	3	\$	3	\$	34	\$	(25)	\$	24	\$	33	\$	50
non-operating items)	Ф	3	Ф	3	Ф	34	Ф	(23)	Ф	24	Ф	33	Φ	30
Average assets	\$ 49,	951	\$ 54	4,499	\$ 50	0,929	\$6	0,921	\$8	4,918	\$ 6	5,710	\$4	9,313
Average deposits	11,	838	8	8,983	;	8,448		5,878	1	0,946		8,433	1	1,850

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results while results prior to July 1, 2007, include legacy The Bank of New York only.

N/M - Not meaningful.

Business description

The Other Segment primarily includes:

- the results of leasing operations;
- corporate treasury activities
- business exits; and

<sup>(</sup>b) The third quarter of 2007 includes a reduction in net interest revenue resulting from a recalculation of the yield on the leverage lease portfolio caused by the impact of the merger with Mellon on the New York state marginal tax rate (\$22 million) and a write-off of internally developed software (\$6 million).

• corporate overhead.

## Revenue primarily reflects:

- net interest revenue from the leasing portfolio;
- revenue from corporate and bank owned life insurance;
- any residual interest income resulting from transfer pricing algorithms relative to actual results; and
- gains (losses) from the sale of securities and other assets;

## Noninterest expense includes:

- merger and integration charges
- direct expenses supporting leasing, investing and funding activities;
- certain corporate overhead not directly attributable to the operations of other segments; and
- expenses previously allocated to the Retail and Middle Market Banking Segment that did not qualify for treatment as discontinued operations expense.

Also, the tax equivalent adjustment is eliminated in the Other Segment.

# Review of financial results

Income before taxes was a loss of \$223 million for the third quarter of 2007, compared with a loss of \$86 million in the third quarter of 2006, and a loss of \$72 million in the second quarter of 2007.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 37

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Total fee and other revenue increased \$53 million compared with the third quarter of 2006 and \$41 million sequentially. The increase compared with both periods primarily reflects the merger with Mellon.

Net interest revenue was \$21 million in the third quarter of 2007, an increase of \$18 million from the third quarter of 2006 and \$25 million from the second quarter of 2007. Both increases are due to the impact of the changing interest rate environment on corporate treasury allocations, and lower bond premium amortization due to slowing prepayments, partially offset by the negative impact of the required recalculation of the yield on leverage leases under SFAS 13 (\$22 million), recorded in the third quarter of 2007.

There was no provision for credit losses recorded in the third quarter of 2007, compared with a credit of \$2 million in the third quarter of 2006 and a credit of \$8 million in the second quarter of 2007.

Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortization/merger and integration expense) increased \$76 million compared with the third quarter of 2006 and \$37 million sequentially, primarily reflecting the merger with Mellon as well as the write-off of internally developed software (\$6 million) in the third quarter of 2007. Merger and integration expenses associated with the Mellon merger were \$205 million in the third quarter of 2007 and include amounts for personnel-related costs (\$73 million), transaction costs (\$65 million), integration conversion costs (\$52 million) and one-time costs (\$15 million).

Income before taxes was a loss of \$276 million in the first nine months of 2007 compared with a loss of \$39 million in the first nine months of 2006. Total fee and other revenue increased \$40 million compared with the first nine months of 2006, reflecting the merger with Mellon as well as higher gains in the sponsor fund portfolio and transition services revenue. Net interest revenue decreased \$9 million compared with the first nine months of 2006. Noninterest expense (excluding intangible amortizations/merger and integration expense) increased \$86 million compared with the first nine months of 2006, primarily reflecting the same factors

responsible for the third quarter 2007 to third quarter 2006 increase.

## **Critical accounting estimates**

Our significant accounting policies are discussed in Note 1 of The Bank of New York s 2006 Annual Report on Form 10-K. Our critical accounting policies are those related to the allowance for credit losses, the valuation of derivatives and securities where quoted market prices are not available, goodwill and other intangibles, and pension accounting.

Allowance for credit losses

The allowance for credit losses and allowance for lending-related commitments consist of four elements: (1) an allowance for impaired credits; (2) an allowance for higher risk rated loans and exposures; (3) an allowance for pass rated loans and exposures; and (4) an unallocated allowance based on general economic conditions and certain risk factors in our individual portfolio and markets. Further discussion on the four elements can be found under Consolidated Balance Sheet Review in the MD&A section.

The allowance for credit losses represents management s estimate of probable losses inherent in our credit portfolio. This evaluation process is subject to numerous estimates and judgments. Probability of default ratings are assigned after analyzing the credit quality of each borrower/counterparty and our internal ratings are generally consistent with external ratings agencies default databases. Loss given default ratings are driven by the collateral, structure and seniority of each individual asset and are consistent with external loss given default/recovery databases. The portion of the allowance related to impaired credits is based on the present value of future cash flows. Changes in the estimates of probability of default, risk ratings, loss given default/recovery rates and cash flows could have a direct impact on the allocated allowance for loan losses.

To the extent actual results differ from forecasts or management s judgment, the allowance for credit losses may be greater or less than future charge-offs.

B The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

We consider it difficult to quantify the impact of changes in forecast on our allowance for credit losses. Nevertheless, we believe the following discussion may enable investors to better understand the variables that drive the allowance for credit losses.

A key variable in determining the allowance is management s judgment in determining the size of the unallocated allowance. At Sept. 30, 2007, the unallocated allowance was 28% of the total allowance. If the unallocated allowance, as a percent of the total allowance, was five percent higher or lower, the allowance would have increased or decreased by \$26 million, respectively.

The credit rating assigned to each credit is another significant variable in determining the allowance. If each credit were rated one grade better, the allowance would have decreased by \$108 million, while if each credit were rated one grade worse, the allowance would have increased by \$258 million. Similarly, if the loss given default were one rating worse, the allowance would have increased by \$42 million, while if the loss given default were one rating better, the allowance would have decreased by \$57 million.

For impaired credits, if the fair value of the loans were 10% higher or lower, the allowance would have decreased or increased by \$1 million, respectively.

Valuation of derivatives and securities where quoted market prices are not available

When quoted market prices are not available for derivatives and securities values, such values are determined at fair value, which is defined as the value at which positions could be closed out or sold in a transaction with a willing counterparty over a period of time consistent with our trading or investment strategy. Fair value for these instruments is determined based on discounted cash flow analysis, comparison to similar instruments, and the use of financial models. Financial models use as their basis independently-sourced market parameters including, for example, interest rate yield curves, option volatilities, and currency rates. Discounted cash flow analysis is dependent upon estimated future cash flows and the level of interest rates.

Model-based pricing uses inputs of observable prices for interest rates, foreign exchange rates, option volatilities and other factors. Models are benchmarked and validated by independent parties. Our valuation process takes into consideration factors such as counterparty credit quality, liquidity, concentration concerns and results of stress tests. We apply judgment in the application of these factors. In addition, we must apply judgment when no external parameters exist.

In times of financial stress, actual prices and valuations may significantly diverge from results predicted by models. Finally, other factors can affect our estimate of fair value including market dislocations, incorrect model assumptions, and unexpected correlations.

These valuation methods could expose us to materially different results should the models used or underlying assumptions be inaccurate. See

Use of Estimates in Note 1 Summary of Significant Accounting and Reporting Policies of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in The

Bank of New York s 2006 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

We currently price over 90% of our investment securities using observable prices. We will adopt SFAS No. 157 effective Jan. 1, 2008.

Goodwill and other intangibles

We record all assets and liabilities acquired in purchase acquisitions, including indefinite-lived intangibles, and other intangibles, at fair value as required by FASB Statements No. 141 and No. 142 (SFAS 141 and SFAS 142), Business Combinations and Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets. Goodwill (\$15.764 billion at Sept. 30, 2007) and indefinite-lived intangible assets (\$2.732 billion at Sept. 30, 2007) are not amortized but are subject to annual tests for impairment or more often if events or circumstances indicate they may be impaired. Other intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives and are subject to impairment if events or circumstances indicate a possible inability to realize the carrying amount.

The initial recording of goodwill, indefinite-lived intangibles, and other intangibles requires subjective

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 39

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

judgments concerning estimates of the fair value of acquired assets.

The goodwill impairment test is performed in two phases. The first step compares the fair value of the reporting unit with its carrying amount, including goodwill. If the fair value of the reporting unit exceeds its carrying amount, goodwill of the reporting unit is considered not impaired; however, if the carrying amount of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value, an additional procedure would be performed. That additional procedure would compare the implied fair value of the reporting unit s goodwill with the carrying amount of that goodwill. An impairment loss would be recorded to the extent that the carrying amount of goodwill exceeds its implied fair value. Indefinite-lived intangible assets are evaluated for impairment at least annually by comparing their fair value to their carrying value.

Other intangible assets (\$3.822 billion at Sept. 30, 2007) are evaluated for impairment if events and circumstances indicate a possible impairment. Such evaluation of other intangible assets is based on undiscounted cash flow projections.

Fair value may be determined using: market prices, comparison to similar assets, market multiples, discounted cash flow analysis and other determinates. Estimated cash flows may extend far into the future and, by their nature, are difficult to determine over an extended timeframe. Factors that may significantly affect the estimates include, among others, competitive forces, customer behaviors and attrition, changes in revenue growth trends, cost structures and technology, and changes in discount rates and specific industry or market sector conditions. Other key judgments in accounting for intangibles include useful life and classification between goodwill and indefinite-lived intangibles or other intangibles that require amortization. See Note 6 Goodwill and Intangible Assets in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding intangible assets. At Sept. 30, 2007, we had \$22.3 billion of goodwill, indefinite-lived intangibles, and other intangible assets.

#### Pension accounting

BNY Mellon has defined benefit and defined contribution retirement plans covering substantially all full-time and eligible part-time employees and other post-retirement plans providing healthcare benefits for certain retired employees. Currently the plans of The Bank of New York and Mellon are run and administered separately for the employees of each legacy company. Therefore, we have discussed the critical accounting estimates of legacy The Bank of New York and legacy Mellon separately below and on the following pages.

Legacy The Bank of New York

We have defined benefit pension plans covering approximately 14,200 U.S. employees and approximately 2,750 non-U.S. employees.

We have three defined benefit pension plans in the U.S. and six overseas. The U.S. plans account for 77% of the projected benefit obligation. Pension expense was \$38 million in 2006, compared with

\$26 million in 2005 and a pension credit of \$24 million in 2004. In addition to our pension plans, we also have an Employee Stock Ownership Plan ( ESOP ) which may provide additional benefits to certain employees. Upon retirement, covered employees are entitled to the higher of their benefit under the ESOP or the defined benefit plan. If the benefit is higher under the defined benefit plan, the employees ESOP account is contributed to the pension plan.

40 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

#### Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

A number of key assumption and measurement date values determine pension expense. The key elements include the long-term rate of return on plan assets, the discount rate, the market-related value of plan assets, and for the primary U.S. plan the price used to value stock in the ESOP. Since 2004, these key elements have varied as follows:

(dollars in millions,

except per share

amounts)	2007	2006	2005	2004
Domestic plans:				
Long-term rate of return on plan assets	8.00%	7.88%	8.25%	8.75%
Discount rate	6.00	5.88	6.00	6.25
Market-related value of plan assets (a)	\$ 1,352	\$ 1,324	\$ 1,502	\$ 1,523
ESOP stock price (a)	34.85	30.46	30.67	27.88
Net U.S. pension credit/(expense)	N/A	\$ (26)	\$ (17)	\$ 31
All other pension credit/(expense)	N/A	(12)	(9)	(7)
Total pension credit/(expense) (b)	N/A	\$ (38)	\$ (26)	\$ 24

<sup>(</sup>a) Actuarially smoothed data. See Note 1 Summary of Significant Accounting and Reporting Policies in Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in The Bank of New York s 2006 Annual Report.

The discount rate for U.S. pension plans was determined after reviewing a number of high quality long-term bond indexes whose yields were adjusted to match the duration of our pension liability. We also reviewed the results of several models that matched bonds to our pension cash flows. The various indexes and models produced discount rates ranging from 5.91% to 6.10%. After reviewing the various indexes and models, we selected a discount rate of 6.00%. The discount rates for foreign pension plans are based on high quality corporate bonds rates

in countries that have an active corporate bond market. In those countries with no active corporate bond market, discount rates are based on local government bond rates plus a credit spread.

Our expected long-term rate of return on plan assets is based on anticipated returns for each asset class. For 2007 and 2006, the assumptions for the long-term rates of return on plan assets were 8.00% and 7.88%, respectively. Anticipated returns are weighted for the target allocation for each asset class. Anticipated returns are based on forecasts for prospective returns in the equity and fixed-income markets, which should track the long-term historical returns for these markets. We also consider the growth outlook for U.S. and global economies, as well as current and prospective interest rates.

The market-related value of plan assets also influences the level of pension expense. Differences between expected and actual returns are recognized over five years to compute an actuarially derived market-related value of plan assets. In 2006, the market-related value of plan assets declined as the extraordinary actual return in 2000 was replaced with a more modest return. The market-related value of plan assets grew slightly for 2007 as the pension fund earned more normal returns.

Unrecognized actuarial gains and losses are amortized over the future service period (11 years) of active employees if they exceed a threshold amount. We currently have unrecognized losses which are being amortized.

The annual impacts on the primary U.S. plan of hypothetical changes in the key elements on the pension expense are shown in the following table.

<sup>(</sup>b) Pension benefits expense includes discontinued operations expense of \$6 million in 2006, 2005, and 2004.

Edgar Filing: Bank of New York Mellon CORP - Form 10-Q

(dollar amounts in millions, except per share amounts)		Incre	ase in		Decrease in						
		pension	expen	se	07 base	pension expense					
Long-term rate of return on plan assets		7.00%		7.50%		8.00%		8.50%		9.00%	
Change in pension expense	\$	18.4	\$	9.2		N/A	\$	9.2	\$	18.4	
Discount rate		5.50%		5.75%		6.00%		6.25%		6.50%	
Change in pension expense	\$	11.8	\$	5.8		N/A	\$	5.7	\$	11.2	
Market-related value of plan assets	-	20.00%	-	10.00%	\$	1,352	+	10.00%	+	-20.00%	
Change in pension expense	\$	50.6	\$	25.3		N/A	\$	25.2	\$	46.9	
ESOP stock price	\$	24.85	\$	29.85	\$	34.85	\$	39.85	\$	44.85	
Change in pension expense  N/A - Not applicable.	\$	14.5	\$	7.0		N/A	\$	6.5	\$	12.5	

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 41

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

## Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Legacy Mellon Financial

Legacy Mellon s largest subsidiary, Mellon Bank, and some smaller subsidiaries sponsor trusteed, non- contributory, defined benefit pension plans. Together, these plans cover substantially all salaried employees of legacy Mellon. In addition, several unfunded plans exist for certain employees or for purposes that are not addressed by the funded plans.

The net periodic benefit cost (credit) for pensions is based primarily on three assumptions:

- discount rate for plan liabilities;
- expected return on plan assets; and
- rate of compensation increase.

Net pension expense, on a continuing operations basis, of \$34 million was recorded in 2006, compared with net pension expense of \$19 million in 2005 and a net pension credit of \$2 million in 2004. Net periodic pension expense of approximately \$21 million is expected to be recorded for the year 2007, assuming current currency exchange rates and without taking into consideration the merger with The Bank of New York. This is based on an assumed discount rate of 6.00%, expected return on plan assets of 8.25% and a rate of compensation increase of 3.25%. The estimated sensitivities to a 50 basis point change in assumptions on the estimated net period benefit cost for 2007 are as follows:

Net periodic benefit cost	50 bp	50 bp
(in millions)	Increase	Decrease
Increase (decrease) in 2007 pension expense:		
Discount rate change	\$ (18)	\$ 19
Expected return on assets change	\$ (11)	\$ 11
Change in rate of compensation increase	\$ 6	\$ (5)

The discount rate represents an estimate of the rate at which retirement plan benefits could be effectively settled. This assumption is sensitive to movements in market rates and, therefore, is likely to change from year to year. We consider alternative reference points when setting the discount rate including current rates of return available on longer term high grade bonds. In particular, we take into account changes in yields on these longer term bonds, specifically the direction and magnitude of such changes, between the previous year end and the

current year end. The primary benchmark used is the Moody s Aa Corporate Bond Index. A comparison of the duration of the projected benefit obligation for our retirement programs to Moody s Aa index indicates that the index provides a reasonable basis for use in setting the discount rate. We verify the reasonableness of the discount rate by comparing the projected benefit obligation to the liability obtained by discounting expected future benefit payments using a theoretical zero-coupon spot yield curve derived from a universe of high quality bonds.

The assumed rate of return on plan assets represents an estimate of long-term returns available to investors who hold a mixture of stocks, bonds and cash equivalent securities. When setting our expected return on plan assets assumption, we consider long-term rates of return on various asset classes (both historical and expected, using data collected from various sources generally regarded as authoritative) in the context of expected long-term average asset allocations for our defined benefit pension plans. Certain asset allocation benchmarks employed by institutional investors also serve as reference points. To develop assumed rates of return, for example, we applied a benchmark asset allocation of 65% stocks, 30% bonds and 5% cash equivalent securities, to the following long-term rates of return on each asset class.

Expected long-term rates 2007 and after Prior to 2007

of return		
Stocks	9.50%	10%
Bonds	6.25%	6%
Cash equivalent securities	4.00%	4%
Composite rate	8.25%	8 50%

As the previous table indicates, we are reducing the expected return for equities and increasing the expected return for fixed-income securities for 2007 and the future, resulting in a net decrease in the expected return on assets. We believe that these individual rates of return are reasonable estimates, based on long-term historical data and third party estimates of future expected returns, of the long-term returns that may be expected from each asset class, and that a 65/30/5 assumed asset mix is a reasonable long-term benchmark for Mellon s pension plans. Asset classes actually employed in the retirement plans, as well as asset allocation, vary from time to time. This assumption is set with a long-term horizon

42 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

and, therefore is not necessarily expected to change on an annual basis. The return on plan assets in 2006 for the funded plans was 13.5%. The returns for the 3, 5 and 10 year periods ending in 2006 were 11.2%, 8.4% and 8.7%.

When setting the rate of compensation increase assumption, we take into consideration our recent experience with respect to average rates of compensation increase and expectations for future increases to remain competitive, based on compensation survey data relative to average compensation increases that other large corporations have awarded, and compensation increases that other large corporations expect to award over the upcoming year. This assumption is somewhat sensitive to inflation and, therefore, may change from year to year. The assumed rate of compensation increase was 3.25% at Dec. 31, 2006 and 2005.

# Consolidated balance sheet review

Total assets were \$184.0 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$103.2 billion at Dec. 31, 2006 and \$126.2 billion at June 30, 2007. Total shareholders equity was \$29.0 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$11.4 billion at Dec. 31, 2006 and \$11.7 billion at June 30, 2007. The increase in assets and shareholders equity from June 30, 2007 primarily reflects the merger with Mellon.

On a continuing operations basis, return on average common equity for the third quarter of 2007 was 8.89% (10.64% excluding merger and integration expenses), compared with 11.61% in the third quarter of 2006 (14.05% excluding merger and integration expenses) and 15.54% in the second quarter of 2007 (16.65% excluding merger and integration expenses).

On a continuing operations basis, return on average assets for the third quarter of 2007 was 1.39% (1.66% excluding merger and integration expenses), compared with 1.19% in the third quarter of 2006 (1.44% excluding merger and integration expenses) and 1.57% in the second quarter of 2007 (1.68% excluding merger and integration expenses).

Investment securities

The following table shows the distribution of our securities portfolio:

Investment securities (at fair value) (in millions)	Sept. 30, 2007		Dec. 31, 2006 (a)
Fixed income securities:			
Mortgage and asset-backed securities	\$	41,875	\$ 18,249
Corporate debt		1,056	256
Short-term money market instruments		441	531
U.S. treasury securities		327	86
U.S. government agencies		1,010	673
State and political subdivisions		736	88
Emerging market debt (collateralized by U.S. treasury zero coupon obligations)			116
Other foreign debt		295	10
Subtotal fixed income securities		45,740	20,009
Equity securities:			
Money market or fixed income funds		1,243	1,032
Other		86	46
Subtotal equity securities		1,329	1,078
Total investment securities	\$	47,069	\$ 21,087

(a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

Total investment securities were \$47.1 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$21.1 billion at Dec. 31, 2006, and \$27.2 billion at June 30, 2007. Average investment securities were \$46.2 billion in the third quarter of 2007, compared with \$22.1 billion in the third quarter of 2006 and

\$25.5 billion in the second quarter of 2007. At Sept. 30, 2007, our portfolio of mortgage and asset-backed securities were rated:

- 95% AAA
- 4% AA
- 1% A

In replacing securities that mature or are paid off, we have been adding either adjustable or short life classes of structured mortgage-backed securities, both of which have short durations. The effective duration of our mortgage and asset-backed portfolio at Sept. 30, 2007 was approximately 1.6 years. The duration of our securities portfolio has declined in 2007 as we have purchased floating rate notes to better match the duration of the deposits in the Acquired Corporate Trust Business.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 43

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

## Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

At Sept. 30, 2007 we had \$1.62 billion of exposure to mortgage-backed securities where the collateral was subprime. More than 98% of the collateral supporting these mortgage-backed securities is vintage 2005 or earlier.

In addition, within asset-backed securities we held \$382 million of collateralized debt obligations ( CDO ) which have subprime exposure. Approximately 96% of collateral underlying the CDO s is vintage 2005 or earlier. A \$13 million loss was recognized on the CDO exposure in the third quarter of 2007. At Sept. 30, 2007 our mortgage backed securities with subprime exposure and collateralized debt obligations were rated as follows:

Ratings at Sept. 30, 2007	Mortgage	Collateralized
	backed	debt
	$securities_{(b)}$	Obligations
AAA	17%	33%
AA	63	54
A	20	13
Total	$100\%^{(a)}$	100%

(a) At Oct. 31, 2007, \$18 million of these securities were down-graded, including \$8 million downgraded below investment grade.

(b) With subprime exposure.

At Sept. 30, 2007, we also held \$375 million of structured investment vehicle (SIV) senior obligations purchased from a portfolio advised by one of our asset managers. Subsequent to Sept. 30, 2007, \$75 million of the senior obligations matured. The remaining senior obligations will all mature by early May of 2008. These obligations were downgraded to a AA rating at Oct. 31, 2007.

The unrealized net of tax loss on securities available-for-sale was \$250 million at Sept. 30,

2007, compared with unrealized net of tax losses of \$8 million at Sept. 30, 2006, and an unrealized net of tax loss of \$80 million at June 30, 2007. The increased unrealized net loss is the result of spreads widening on all instruments, including CDO s, offset in part by lower interest rates in the third quarter. We continue to have the ability and intent to hold these securities until any temporary impairment is recovered, or until maturity. The unrealized net of tax loss on securities available-for-sale decreased the adjusted tangible common equity ratio 14 bps at Sept. 30, 2007.

Loans

Total Loans Legacy The

Bank of

Sept. 30,
2006
\$ 33.9
29.2
4.7
33.6
28.4

Margin **5.3** 5.2 5.2

(in billions)	2007	2006 (a)
YTD average:		
Total	\$ 39.6	\$ 33.0
Non-margin	34.2	27.6
Margin	5.4	5.4

<sup>(</sup>a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

The following table provides additional details on our credit exposures and outstandings for continuing operations at Sept. 30, 2007 in comparison to Dec. 31, 2006.

Total exposure-consolidated Legacy The

					H	Bank of	New York	only					
		Sept. 30, 2007				Sept. 30, 2007				Dec.	31, 2006	1)	
		Un	Unfunded Total			Un	funded	Τ	Total				
(in billions)	Loans	com	mitments	exp	osure	Loans	com	mitments	exposu				
Non-margin:													
Financial institutions	\$ 13.1	\$	29.6	\$	42.7	\$ 13.0	\$	25.5	\$	38.5			
Commercial	5.5		28.6		34.1	4.4		21.8		26.2			
Subtotal	18.6		58.2		76.8	17.4		47.3		64.7			
Wealth management loans and mortgages	7.7		2.7		10.4	4.3		0.5		4.8			
Leasing financings	4.8		0.1		4.9	5.5		0.1		5.6			
Commercial real estate	3.1		1.6		4.7	1.4		1.4		2.8			
Other	11.8		-		11.8	4.1		-		4.1			
Subtotal non-margin loans	46.0		62.6		108.6	32.7		49.3		82.0			
Margin loans	4.9		-		4.9	5.1		-		5.1			
Total	\$ 50.9	\$	62.6	\$	113.5	\$ 37.8	\$	49.3	\$	87.1			

<sup>(</sup>a) Classifications have been changed following the merger with Mellon.

<sup>44</sup> The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Total loans were \$50.9 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$37.8 billion at Dec. 31, 2006. The increase in total loans from Dec. 31, 2006 primarily reflects the merger with Mellon. Average total loans were \$45.5 billion in the third quarter of 2007, compared with \$33.6 billion in the third quarter of 2006. The increase in average loans from Sept. 30, 2006 primarily resulted from the merger with Mellon and increased overdrafts related to custody business and broker-dealer loans. Wealth management loans and mortgages are primarily composed of loans to high-net-worth individuals secured by marketable securities and jumbo mortgages. We have less than \$20 million of subprime mortgages in our loan portfolio. These loans were issued to support our Community Reinvestment Act requirements. Other loans are composed largely of overdrafts related to custody and securities clearance clients. Overdrafts increased significantly in the third quarter of 2007 and have since been repaid.

#### Financial institutions

The financial institutions portfolio exposure was \$42.7 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, compared to \$38.5 billion at Dec. 31, 2006. The increase in exposure from Dec. 31, 2006 primarily reflects the merger with Mellon and greater activity in the capital markets in the first nine months of 2007, which drove increased demands for credit from financial institutions. These exposures are of high quality with 85% meeting the investment grade equivalent criteria of our rating system. These exposures are generally

short-term, with 74% expiring within one year and are frequently secured. For example, mortgage banking, securities industry, and investment managers often borrow against marketable securities held in custody.

Exposure to banks is largely to investment grade counterparties in developed countries. Non-investment grade bank exposures are short term in nature supporting our global trade finance and dollar clearing businesses in developing countries globally.

As a conservative measure, our internal credit rating classification for international counterparties caps the rating based upon the sovereign rating of the country where the counterparty resides regardless of the credit rating of the counterparty or the underlying collateral.

The asset manager portfolio exposures are high quality with 90% meeting our investment grade equivalent ratings criteria. These exposures are generally short term liquidity facilities with the vast majority to regulated mutual funds. At Sept. 30, 2007, we had \$100 million of senior loans to two Structured Investment Vehicles for which we believe we are adequately reserved for potential losses. This represents the extent of our loan exposure to SIV s.

Our mortgage banking exposures are 74% investment grade with the balance of our exposure extended on a secured basis. We have also purchased \$200 million of credit protection related to this portfolio.

The diversity of the financial institutions portfolio is shown in the accompanying table:

Financial institutions Legacy The

portfolio exposure						В	ank of New York	only
			Sept. 30, 2007				Dec. 31, 2006 <sup>(c)</sup>	1)
		Unfunded	Total	% Inv.	% due		Unfunded	Total
(in billions)	Loans	commitments	exposure	grade	<1 year	Loans	commitments	exposure
Securities industry	\$ 7.1	\$ 5.0	\$ 12.1	88%	95%	\$ 7.4	\$ 3.9	\$ 11.3

Edgar Filing: Bank of New York Mellon CORP - Form 10-Q

Banks	4.0	3.2	7.2	55	90	3.1	3.0	6.1
Asset managers	0.7	7.9	8.6	90	90	1.3	7.9	9.2
Insurance	0.2	7.3	7.5	98	33	0.3	5.3	5.6
Government	-	3.2	3.2	100	34	0.1	2.4	2.5
Mortgage banks	0.6	0.1	0.7	74	54	0.2	0.6	0.8
Other	0.5	2.9	3.4	84	55	0.6	2.4	3.0
Total	\$ 13.1	\$ 29.6	\$ 42.7	85%	74%	\$ 13.0	\$ 25.5	\$ 38.5

<sup>(</sup>a) Classifications have been changed following the merger with Mellon.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 45

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

#### Commercial

The commercial portfolio exposure increased to \$34.1 billion at Sept. 30, 2007 from \$26.2 billion at Dec. 31, 2006 primarily due to the merger with Mellon. Approximately 80% of the portfolio is investment grade and 19% of the portfolio matures within one year.

Commercial portfolio Legacy The

exposure								В	Bank of	New York	only	r
			Sept. 30, 2007						Dec.	31, 2006	(a)	
		Unf	Unfunded Total % Inv. % due						Uni	funded	Τ	otal
(in billions)	Loans	comn	nitments	exp	osure	grade	<1 year	Loans	comn	nitments	exp	osure
Media and telecom	\$ 1.2	\$	2.8	\$	4.0	73%	5%	\$ 1.3	\$	2.4	\$	3.7
Manufacturing	1.2		8.6		9.8	80	19	1.1		6.7		7.8
Energy and utilities	1.0		6.9		7.9	91	9	0.6		5.1		5.7
Services and other	2.1		10.3		12.4	74	31	1.4		7.6		9.0
Total	\$55	\$	28.6	\$	34 1	80%	10%	\$44	\$	21.8	\$	26.2

<sup>(</sup>a) Classifications have been changed following the merger with Mellon.

# Leasing financings

At Sept. 30, 2007, our exposure to the airline industry consisted of a \$277 million leasing portfolio, including an \$18 million real estate lease exposure. At Sept. 30, 2007, the airline-leasing portfolio consisted of \$42 million to major U.S. carriers, \$142 million to foreign airlines and \$93 million to U.S. regionals.

During the first nine months of 2007, the airline industry continued to face difficult operating conditions. The industry s history of capacity problems, as well as higher oil prices, continued to

have a dampening effect on aircraft values in the secondary market. Because of these factors, we continue to maintain a sizable allowance for loan losses against these exposures and to closely monitor the portfolio.

# Counterparty risk ratings profile

The table below summarizes the risk ratings of our foreign exchange and interest rate derivative counterparty credit exposure for the past year.

Counterparty risk ratings profile

Legacy The Bank of New York only

	Sept. 30,	June 30,	March 31,	Dec. 31,	Sept. 30,
	2007	2007	2007	2006	2006
Rating (a):					
AAA to AA-	70%	71%	75%	76%	77%
A+ to A-	12	13	13	12	10
BBB+ to BBB-	12	9	6	6	7
Noninvestment grade	6	7	6	6	6
Total	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%

<sup>(</sup>a) Represents credit rating agency equivalent of internal credit ratings.

<sup>46</sup> The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Nonperforming assets

Nonperforming assets Legacy The

		Bank of New York only							
	Sept. 30,			ne 30,	Dec. 31,		Se	ept. 30,	
(dollar amounts in millions)	2	2007		2007		2006		2006	
Loans:									
Commercial	\$	18	\$	16	\$	26	\$	28	
Residential real estate		11		4		2		-	
Foreign		6		6		9		10	
Total nonperforming loans		35		26		37		38	
Other assets owned		2		1		1		-	
Total nonperforming assets	\$	37	\$	27	\$	38	\$	38	
Nonperforming assets ratio		0.1%		0.1%		0.1%		0.1%	
Allowance for loan losses/nonperforming loans	9	48.6	1,	084.6	775.7			892.1	
Allowance for loan losses/nonperforming assets	8	97.3	1,044.4		,044.4 75			892.1	
Total allowance for credit losses/nonperforming loans	1,4	1,457.1		1,596.2		181.1	1	,252.6	
Total allowance for credit losses/nonperforming assets	1,3	78.4	1,537.0		1,150.0		1	,252.6	

# Activity in nonperforming assets

The sequential quarter increase in nonperforming assets primarily reflects \$8 million in retail trade, \$6 million in residential mortgages and \$3 million resulting from the merger with Mellon, partially offset by repayments.

			Legacy The I	Bank of
Nonperforming assets				
quarterly activity			New York	only
	Sept. 30,	June 30,	Dec. 31,	Sept. 30,
(in millions)	2007	2007	2006	2006
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 27	\$ 29	\$ 38	\$ 32
Additions	16	2	8	21
Charge-offs	-	-	(2)	-
Paydowns/sales	(9)	(4)	(6)	(12)
Other	3	-	-	(3)
Balance at end of period	\$ 37	\$ 27	\$ 38	\$ 38

Interest income would have been increased by \$1.1 million and \$0.3 million for the third quarters of 2007 and 2006 if loans on nonaccrual status at Sept. 30, 2007 and 2006 had been performing for the entire period. On a year-to-date basis, interest income would have increased by \$2.3 million and \$1.1 million for both 2007 and 2006 had loans on nonaccrual status been performing for the entire period.

# Impaired loans

The following table sets forth information about our impaired loans. We use the discounted cash flow, collateral value or market price methods for valuing our impaired loans.

Impaired loans Legacy The Bank of

				New	York only		
	Sept	t. 30,	June 30,	Dec	c. 31,	Sept	. 30,
(in millions)		2007	2007		2006	2	2006
Impaired loans with an allowance	\$	13	\$ 15	\$	8	\$	11
Impaired loans without an allowance (a)		2	-		19		19
Total impaired loans	\$	15	\$ 15	\$	27	\$	30
Allowance for impaired loans (b)	\$	2	\$ 2	\$	1	\$	2
Average balance of impaired loans during the quarter		16	16		22		20
Interest income recognized on impaired loans during the							
quarter		0.2	0.2		0.5		0.3

<sup>(</sup>a) When the discounted cash flows, collateral value or market price equals or exceeds the carrying value of the loan, then the loan does not require an allowance under the accounting standard related to impaired loans.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 47

<sup>(</sup>b) The allowance for impaired loans is included in the our allowance for credit losses.

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Allowance

Legacy The Bank of

			New York only	
(dollar amounts			•	
	Sept. 30,	June 30,	Dec. 31,	Sept. 30,
in millions)	2007	2007	2006	2006
Margin loans	\$ 4,926	\$ 5,188	\$ 5,167	\$ 4,719
Non-margin loans	45,930	33,216	32,626	29,239
Total loans	\$ 50,856	\$ 38,404	\$ 37,793	\$ 33,958
Quarterly activity				
Allowance for credit losses:				
Beginning balance	\$ 415	\$ 425	\$ 476	\$ 480
Addition resulting from merger with Mellon	130	-	-	-
Provision for credit losses	-	(15)	(15)	(4)
Net (charge-offs)/ recoveries	(35)	5	(24)	-
Total allowance for credit losses	510	415	437	476
Allowance for loan losses	\$ 332	\$ 282	\$ 287	\$ 339
Allowance for lending-related commitments	178	133	150	137
Allowance for loan losses as a percent of total loans	0.65%	0.73%	0.76%	1.00%
Allowance for loan losses as a percent of non-margin loans	0.72	0.85	0.88	1.16
Total allowance for credit losses as a percent of total loans	1.00	1.08	1.16	1.40
Total allowance for credit losses as a percent of non-margin loans	1.11	1.25	1.34	1.63

The total allowance for credit losses was \$510 million or 1.00% of total loans at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$415 million, or 1.08% of total loans at June 30, 2007 and \$437 million, or 1.16% of total loans at Dec. 31, 2006. The increase in the allowance for loan losses and allowance for lending related commitments from the second quarter of 2007 reflects the merger with Mellon partially offset by credit losses from the sale of airline leases.

We have \$4.9 billion of secured margin loans on our balance sheet at Sept. 30, 2007. We have rarely suffered a loss on these types of loans and do not allocate any of our allowance for credit losses to these loans. As a result, we believe the ratio of total allowance for credit losses to non-margin loans is a more appropriate metric to measure the adequacy of the reserve.

The ratio of the total allowance for credit losses to non-margin loans was 1.11% at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with 1.25% at June 30, 2007 and 1.34% at Dec. 31, 2006, reflecting the sale of heavily reserved airline leases since the third quarter of 2006. The ratio of the allowance for loan losses to

nonperforming assets was 897% at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with 1,044% at June 30, 2007, and 755% at Dec. 31, 2006.

The allowance for loan losses and the allowance for lending-related commitments consists of four elements:

- an allowance for impaired credits (nonaccrual commercial credits over \$1 million);
- an allowance for higher risk rated credits;
- an allowance for pass rated credits; and
- an unallocated allowance based on general economic conditions and risk factors in our individual markets.

The first element, impaired credits, is based on individual analysis of all nonperforming commercial credits over \$1 million. The allowance is measured by the difference between the recorded value of impaired loans and their fair value. Fair value is either the present value of the expected future cash flows from borrower, the market value of the loan, or the fair value of the collateral.

The second element, higher risk rated credits, is based on the assignment of loss factors for each specific risk category of higher risk credits. We rate each credit in our portfolio that exceeds \$1 million and assign the credits to specific risk pools. A potential loss factor is assigned to each pool and an amount is included in the allowance equal to the product of the amount of the loan in the pool and the risk factor. Reviews of higher risk rated loans are conducted quarterly and each loan rating is updated as necessary. We prepare a loss migration analysis and compare our actual loss experience to the loss factors on an annual basis to attempt to ensure the accuracy of the loss factors assigned to each pool.

The third element, pass rated credits, is based on our expected loss model. Borrowers are assigned to pools based on their credit ratings. The expected loss for each loan in a pool incorporates the borrower s credit rating, loss given default rating and maturity. The credit rating is dependent upon the borrower s probability of default. The loss given default incorporates a recovery expectation. Borrower ratings are reviewed semi-annually at a minimum and are periodically mapped to third party, including

48 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

#### Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

rating agency and default and recovery, data bases to ensure ongoing consistency and validity. Commercial loans over \$1 million are individually analyzed before being assigned a credit rating. We also apply this technique to our leasing and consumer portfolios. At our affiliate banks that provide credit to small businesses, exposures are pooled and reserves are established based on historical portfolio losses.

The fourth element, the unallocated allowance, is based on management s judgment regarding the following factors:

- Economic conditions including duration of the current cycle;
- Past experience including recent loss experience;
- Credit quality trends;
- Collateral values;
- Volume, composition, and growth of the loan portfolio;
- Specific credits and industry conditions;
- Results of bank regulatory and internal credit exams;
- Actions by the Federal Reserve Board;
- Delay in receipt of information to evaluate loans or confirm existing credit deterioration; and
- Geopolitical issues and their impact on the economy.

Based on an evaluation of these four elements, including individual credits, historical credit losses, and global economic factors, we have allocated our allowance for credit losses on a continuing operations basis as follows:

Legacy	The	Bank	of
--------	-----	------	----

Allowance for credit				
losses			New York Only	
	Sept. 30,	June 30,	Dec. 31,	Sept. 30,
	2007	2007	2006	2006
Domestic:				
Real estate	6%	2%	2%	1%
Commercial	55	63	67	69
Wealth management	8	6	6	6
Foreign	3	1	2	2
Unallocated	28	28	23	22
Total	100%	100%	100%	100%

The above allocation is inherently judgmental, and the entire allowance for credit losses is available to absorb credit losses regardless of the nature of the loss.

The percentage of the allowance for credit losses that is unallocated at Sept. 30, 2007 was unchanged from June 30, 2007 and increased from 23% at Dec. 31, 2006. The increase in the percentage unallocated from year end reflects various factors in the current credit environment, including potential spillover into other credit markets from the distress in the sub-prime mortgage markets, as well as the sale of heavily reserved airline leases.

#### Deposits

Total deposits were \$108.2 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$62.1 billion at Dec. 31, 2006. The increase was primarily due to the merger with Mellon, the Acquired Corporate Trust Business and growth in the securities servicing businesses. Noninterest-bearing deposits were

\$27.3 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$19.6 billion at Dec. 31, 2006. Interest-bearing deposits were \$80.9 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$42.6 billion at Dec. 31, 2006.

# Liquidity and dividends

We maintain our liquidity through the management of our assets and liabilities, utilizing worldwide financial markets. The diversification of liabilities reflects our efforts to maintain flexibility of funding sources under changing market conditions. Stable core deposits from our securities servicing businesses and asset management and wealth management businesses are generated through our diversified network and managed with the use of trend studies and deposit pricing. The use of derivative products such as interest rate swaps and financial futures enhances liquidity by enabling us to issue long-term liabilities with limited exposure to interest rate risk. Liquidity also results from the maintenance of a portfolio of assets that can be easily sold and the monitoring of unfunded loan commitments, thereby reducing unanticipated funding requirements. Liquidity is managed on both a consolidated basis and at The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation parent company (Parent).

On July 1, 2007, the merger with Mellon added approximately \$33 billion of interest-earning assets, including \$18 billion of securities, \$7 billion of loans and \$6 billion of other money market investments.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

The merger with Mellon also provided the following funding sources, \$21 billion of interest-bearing deposits, \$8 billion of noninterest bearing-deposits, \$4 billion of long term debt and \$1 billion of federal funds purchased. Goodwill and intangibles related to the merger with Mellon were approximately \$16 billion.

Non-core sources of funds such as money market rate accounts, certificates of deposits greater than \$100,000, federal funds purchased, and other borrowings were \$17.8 billion and \$14.0 billion on an average basis for the first nine months of 2007 and 2006, respectively. Average foreign deposits, primarily from our European-based securities servicing business, were \$45.2 billion and \$32.2 billion for the first nine months of 2007 and 2006, respectively. The increase in foreign deposits reflects greater liquidity from our corporate trust and custody businesses and the merger with Mellon. Domestic savings and other time deposits were \$1.4 billion on an average basis for the first nine months of 2007 compared to \$1.1 billion for the first nine months of 2006. On a year-to-date basis, average payables to customers and broker-dealers were \$5.1 billion in 2007 compared to \$5.0 billion in 2006. Long-term debt averaged \$11.3 billion and \$8.2 billion for the first nine months of 2007 and 2006, respectively. The increase in long-term debt reflects the long-term debt of Mellon as well as the building of liquidity to pay debt maturing in 2007. A significant reduction in our securities servicing businesses would reduce our access to deposits. On a year-to-date basis, average noninterest-bearing deposits increased to \$18.9 billion in 2007 from \$10.6 billion in 2006, reflecting the acquisition of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business, the merger with Mellon and organic growth in securities servicing businesses.

The Parent has four major sources of liquidity:

- dividends from its subsidiaries;
- the commercial paper market;
- a revolving credit agreement with third party financial institutions; and
- access to the capital markets.

In accordance with GAAP, on July 1, 2007, the retained earnings of the bank subsidiaries acquired in the merger with Mellon were transferred to

capital surplus. As a result, the dividend limitation for these banks may be limited to the amount of earnings retained in the third quarter of 2007. Capital can be distributed by these banking subsidiaries via a regulatory waiver.

At Sept. 30, 2007, our bank subsidiaries can pay dividends of approximately \$1.264 billion to the Parent without the need for regulatory waiver. This dividend capacity would increase in the remainder of 2007 to the extent of the bank s net income less dividends. At Sept. 30, 2007, nonbank subsidiaries of the Parent have liquid assets of approximately \$940 million. These assets could be liquidated and the proceeds delivered by dividend or loan to the Parent.

For the quarter ended Sept. 30, 2007, the Parent s quarterly average commercial paper borrowings were \$46 million compared with \$109 million for the quarter ended Sept. 30, 2006. The Parent had cash of \$2.143 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$693 million at Sept. 30, 2006 and \$2.950 billion at June 30, 2007. The sequential-quarter decline in the cash position is primarily due to the maturity of \$700 million of senior debt and the call of \$250 million of subordinated debt in the third quarter of 2007. Net of commercial paper outstanding, the Parent s cash position at Sept. 30, 2007 increased by \$1.521 billion compared with Sept. 30, 2006. The Parent has been increasing cash in anticipation of the repayment of long-term debt that matures in the next twelve months.

On Oct. 10, 2006, we entered into a \$250 million credit agreement with 11 financial institutions. The facility was reduced to \$226 million reflecting our acquisition of one of the lenders, Mellon Bank, N.A., pursuant to the merger with Mellon. The fee on this facility depends on our credit rating and at Sept. 30, 2007 was 6 basis points. The credit agreement requires us to maintain:

- shareholders equity of \$5 billion;
- a ratio of Tier I capital plus the allowance for credit losses to nonperforming assets of at least 2.5;
- a double leverage ratio less than 1.3; and
- adequate capitalization of all our banks for regulatory purposes.

This facility matures in October 2011. There were no borrowings under this facility at Sept. 30, 2007.

50 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

We also have the ability to access the capital markets. Access to the capital markets is partially dependent on our credit ratings, which as of Sept. 30, 2007 were as follows:

#### Debt ratings at Sept. 30, 2007

• •	Standard &			Dominion Bond Rating
	Poor s	Moody s	Fitch	Service
Parent:				
Commercial paper	A-1	P-1	F1+	R-1 (middle)
Subordinated long-term debt			A+	A (high)
	A	Aa3		
Senior long-term debt	A+	Aa2	AA-	AA (low)
The Bank of New York:				
Long-term deposits	AA-	Aaa	AA	AA
Mellon Bank, N.A.:				
Long-term deposits	AA-	Aaa	AA	AA
Subordinated debt	A+	Aa1	A+	AA (low)
Outlook	Stable	Stable	Positive	Positive

In July 2007, the Dominion Bond Rating Service upgraded Mellon Bank, N.A. s long-term deposits from AA (low) to AA and subordinated debt from A (high) to AA (low). The Parent s major uses of funds are payment of dividends, principal and interest on its borrowings, acquisitions, and additional investment in its subsidiaries.

The Parent has no long-term debt that will become due in the fourth quarter of 2007 and \$2.910 billion of long-term debt due in 2008. The increased amount of long-term debt due in 2008 is primarily due to \$1.11 billion of extendible notes in the third quarter of 2007 and \$100 million in October 2007 as to which investors exercised their right not to extend the maturity date, as well as \$250 million acquired in the merger with Mellon. In September 2007, we called \$250 million of subordinated debt. We have \$400 million of subordinated debt that will become callable and steps up to a higher interest rate in 2008. We expect that we will call this debt when the interest rate steps up. In addition, the Parent periodically has the option to call \$208 million of subordinated debt in 2007, which it will call and refinance if market conditions are favorable. The Parent expects to refinance any debt it repays by issuing a combination of senior and subordinated debt.

In the third quarter of 2007, we issued \$103 million of callable medium-term subordinated notes bearing interest at rates from 5.65% to 6.30%. The notes are due in 2022 and 2032 and are callable by us after three to five years. The notes qualify as Tier II capital. We did not issue any senior debt in the third quarter of 2007.

In November 2007, we issued \$1 billion of non-callable five-year global senior medium-term notes bearing an interest rate of 4.95%. The notes are due in 2012.

We have \$800 million of preferred trust securities that are callable in 2007. These securities qualify as Tier I capital. We have not yet decided if we will call these securities. The decision to call will be based on interest rates, the availability of cash and capital, and regulatory conditions. If we call the preferred trust securities, we expect to replace them with new preferred trust securities or senior or subordinated debt. See the

discussion of qualification of trust-preferred securities as capital in Capital.

Double leverage is the ratio of investment in subsidiaries divided by our consolidated equity plus preferred trust securities. Our double leverage ratio at Sept. 30, 2007 and Sept. 30, 2006 was 97% and 103%, respectively. Our target double leverage ratio is a maximum of 120%. The double leverage ratio is monitored by regulators and rating agencies and is an important constraint on our ability to invest in our subsidiaries to expand our businesses.

Pershing LLC, an indirect subsidiary of BNY Mellon, has committed and uncommitted lines of credit in place for liquidity purposes. The committed line of credit of \$500 million with four financial institutions matures in March 2008. There were no borrowings under this line of credit during the third quarter of 2007. Pershing LLC has three separate uncommitted lines of credit amounting to \$1 billion in aggregate. Average daily borrowing under these lines was \$16 million, in aggregate, during the third quarter of 2007.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 51

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Pershing Limited, an indirect U.K.-based subsidiary of BNY Mellon, has committed and uncommitted lines in place for liquidity purposes. The committed lines of credit of \$275 million with four financial institutions mature in March 2008. There were no borrowings against these lines of credit during the third quarter of 2007. Pershing Limited has three separate uncommitted lines of credit amounting to \$300 million in aggregate. Average daily borrowing under these lines was \$158 million, in aggregate, during the third quarter of 2007.

Statement of cash flows

Cash provided by operating activities was \$4.2 billion for the first nine months of 2007, compared with \$4.8 billion provided by operating activities for the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2006. The source of funds in 2007 and 2006 was principally due to trading activities and net income.

In the first nine months of 2007, cash used for investing activities was \$19.3 billion as compared to cash used for investing activities in the first nine months of 2006 of \$6.8 billion. In the first nine months of 2007, purchases of securities available-for-sale, change in interest-bearing deposits and net principal disbursed on loans to customers were a significant use of funds. Significant uses of funds in the first nine months of 2006 were purchases of securities available-for-sale and change in interest-bearing deposits with banks.

Through Sept. 30, 2007, cash provided by financing activities was \$18.3 billion, compared to \$1.1 billion provided by financing activities in the first nine months of 2006. In the first nine months of 2007, deposits were a significant source of funds. Included

in these deposits are approximately \$10 billion that transitioned to us related to the Acquired Corporate Trust Business. Primary sources of funds in the first nine months of 2006 included deposits and net proceeds from the issuance of long-term debt.

# Capital

Shareholders equity was \$28,957 million at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with \$11,665 million revised (Note 2) at June 30, 2007, and \$11,429 million revised (Note 2) at Dec. 31, 2006. The increase from June 30, 2007 resulted from the merger with Mellon. See Note 3 to Consolidated Financial Statements for further information regarding the impact of the merger with Mellon. During the third quarter of 2007 we retained approximately \$365 million of earnings. In October 2007, BNY Mellon declared a quarterly common stock dividend of 24 cents per share, payable on Nov. 2, 2007, to shareholders of record as of the close of business on Oct. 24, 2007.

Regulators establish certain levels of capital for bank holding companies and banks, including BNY Mellon and our bank subsidiaries, in accordance with established quantitative measurements. For the Parent to maintain its status as a financial holding company, our bank subsidiaries must, among other things, qualify as well capitalized. In addition, major bank holding companies such as the Parent are expected by the regulators to be well capitalized. As of Sept. 30, 2007 and 2006, the Parent and our bank subsidiaries were considered well capitalized on the basis of the ratios (defined by regulation) of Total and Tier I capital to risk-weighted assets and leverage (Tier I capital to average assets), which are shown as follows:

Sept. 30	, 2007	Sept. 30, 2006 (a)		Well	Adequately
_	The Bank of	The Bank of			
			Consolidated	Capitalized	Capitalized
	New York	New York			
Consolidated	(the Bank ) Co	nsolidated (the Bank)	Targets	Guidelines	Guidelines

Tier I (b)	9.12%	7.58 %	8.17%	8.85%	8.00%	6%	4%
Total capital (c)	13.05	10.30	12.32	11.59	0.0076	10	8
Leverage	6.81	5.46	6.56	7.15		5	3-5
Adjusted tangible						-	
common equity (d)	5.31	4.56	5.58	6.77	5.00	N/A	N/A
* .*							

<sup>(</sup>a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

# 52 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

<sup>(</sup>b) Tier I capital consists, generally, of common equity, trust-preferred securities (subject to limitations in 2009), and certain qualifying preferred stock, less goodwill and most other intangibles.

<sup>(</sup>c) Total Capital consists of Tier I capital plus Tier II capital. Tier II capital consists, generally, of certain qualifying preferred stock and subordinated debt and a portion of the loan loss allowance.

<sup>(</sup>d) Adjusted for deferred tax liabilities associated with non-tax deductible identifiable intangible assets.

N/A - Not applicable.

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

In a non-taxable business combination, such as our merger with Mellon, deferred tax liabilities are recorded in relation to identifiable intangible assets. The recording of this deferred tax liability results in an increase in goodwill equal to the amount of the liability. Bank regulators and some rating agencies and analysts adjust equity upward for the amount of this deferred tax liability since it is a liability for accounting purposes and will never require a cash settlement. As a result, we believe Tier I and adjusted tangible common equity should be our primary capital metrics.

The Tier I and adjusted tangible common equity ratios vary depending on the size of the balance sheet at quarter-end and the impact of interest rates on unrealized gains and losses among other factors. The balance sheet size fluctuates from quarter to quarter based on levels of customer and market activity. When servicing clients more actively trade securities, deposit balances and the balance sheet as a whole, are higher to finance those activities.

Our Tier I capital and Total capital ratios were 9.12% and 13.05% at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with 8.17% and 12.32% at Sept. 30, 2006. The leverage ratio was 6.81% at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with 6.56% at Sept. 30, 2006. Our adjusted tangible common equity as a percentage of total assets was 5.31% at Sept. 30, 2007, compared with 5.58% at Sept. 30, 2006, and 4.53% at June 30, 2007.

A billion dollar change in risk-weighted assets changes the Tier I ratio by 7 basis points while a \$100 million change in common equity changes the Tier I ratio by 8 basis points.

A billion dollar change in assets changes the adjusted tangible common equity ratio by 3 basis points while a \$100 million change in common equity changes the adjusted tangible common equity ratio by 6 basis points.

At Oct. 31, 2007, we had approximately \$2 billion of trust preferred securities outstanding. On March 1, 2005, the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (the FRB) adopted a final rule that allows the continued limited inclusion of trust preferred securities in the Tier I capital of bank holding companies. Under the final rule, we will be subject to a 15% limit in the amount of trust preferred securities that can be included in Tier I capital, net of goodwill, less any related deferred tax liability. Amounts in excess of these limits will continue to be included in Tier II capital. The final rule provides a five-year transition period, ending March 31, 2009, for application of quantitative limits. Under the transition rules and the final rules, we expect all our trust preferred securities to continue to qualify as Tier I capital. The consolidated The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation and all of our bank subsidiaries are expected to remain well capitalized under the final rule.

The following table presents the components of our risk-based capital:

# Risk-based capital

	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,
(in millions)	2007	2006 <sup>(a)</sup>
Shareholders equity	\$ 28,957	\$ 10,467
Trust preferred securities	2,040	1,150
Adjustments:		
Goodwill and intangibles (b)	(20,361)	(4,779)
Other	477	(28)
Tier I capital	11,113	6,810
Qualifying unrealized equity security gains	5	2
Qualifying subordinated debt	4,280	2,900
Qualifying allowance for loan losses	510	553
Tier II capital	4,795	3,455
Total risk-based capital	\$ 15,908	\$ 10,265
Total risk-adjusted assets	\$ 121,895	\$ 83,316

- (a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.
- (b) Includes a deferred tax liability of \$1.947 billion at Sept. 30, 2007, associated with non-tax deductible identifiable intangible assets.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 53

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

# **Trading activities**

The fair value and notional amounts of our financial instruments held for trading purposes at Sept. 30, 2007 and 2006 are as follows:

Trading account Legacy The Bank of

					N	ew York or	ıly	
	Sept. 30, 2007			Sept. 30, 2006				
	Notional	Fai	r valu	ie	Notional	Fair	r valu	e
(in millions)	Amount	Assets	Lia	bilities	Amount	Assets	Lia	bilities
Interest rate contracts:								
Futures and forward contracts	\$ 74,024	\$ -	\$	37	\$ 74,313	\$ -	\$	-
Swaps	376,695	2,229		1,806	310,105	1,192		741
Written options	190,749	-		601	207,219	-		856
Purchased options	164,469	202		-	169,122	211		-
Foreign exchange contracts:								
Swaps	2,392	-		-	2,531	-		-
Written options	12,546	-		206	9,266	-		52
Purchased options	12,598	170		-	11,719	45		_
Commitments to purchase and sell foreign exchange	299,774	1,951		1,950	91,790	15		37
Debt securities	-	2,051		281	-	1,618		188
Credit derivatives	2,248	19		3	1,539	3		9
Equities	15,809	261		94	13,044	182		219
Commodity and other derivatives	298	7		-	-	-		-
Total trading account		\$ 6,890	\$	4,978		\$ 3,266	\$	2,102

Our trading activities are focused on acting as a market maker for our customers. The risk from these market making activities and from our own positions is managed by our traders and limited in total exposure as described below.

We manage trading risk through a system of position limits, a value at risk (VAR) methodology based on a Monte Carlo simulation, stop loss advisory triggers, and other market sensitivity measures. Risk is monitored and reported to senior management by a separate unit on a daily basis. Based on certain assumptions, the VAR methodology is designed to capture the potential overnight pre-tax dollar loss from adverse changes in fair values of all trading

positions. The calculation assumes a one-day holding period for most instruments, utilizes a 99% confidence level, and incorporates the non-linear characteristics of options. The VAR model is used to calculate economic capital, which is allocated to the business units for computing risk-adjusted performance. As VAR methodology does not evaluate risk attributable to extraordinary financial, economic or other occurrences, the risk assessment

process includes a number of stress scenarios based upon the risk factors in the portfolio and management s assessment of market conditions. Additional stress scenarios based upon historical market events were also tested. Stress tests by their design incorporate the impact of reduced liquidity and the breakdown of observed correlations. The results of these stress tests are reviewed weekly with senior management.

The following tables indicate the calculated VAR amounts for the trading portfolio for the periods indicated:

VAR 3rd Quarter 2007

				Sept. 30,
(in millions)	Average	Minimum	Maximum	2007
Interest rate	\$ 4.2	\$ 2.5	\$ 9.5	\$ 4.9
Foreign exchange	1.7	0.7	3.8	1.4
Equity	2.4	0.8	5.5	1.6
Credit derivatives	3.1	0.7	8.0	5.4
Commodities	2.3	0.9	3.3	3.1
Diversification	(3.7)	N/M	N/M	(5.0)
Overall portfolio	10.0	6.0	16.3	11.4

54 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

# Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

VAR		Year-to-date	2007 <sup>(a)</sup>
(in millions)	Average	Minimum	Maximum
Interest rate	\$ 3.9	\$ 1.9	\$ 9.5
Foreign exchange	1.4	0.6	3.8
Equity	2.5	0.8	6.6
Credit derivatives	1.7	0.5	8.0
Commodities	2.1	-	3.7
Diversification	(2.8)	N/M	N/M
Overall portfolio	8.8	3.0	16.3

<sup>(</sup>a) Year-to-date 2007 includes three months of the combined company s results and six months of legacy The Bank of New York.

$VAR^{(a)}$	2nd Quarter 2007
-------------	------------------

				June 30,
(in millions)	Average	Minimum	Maximum	2007
Interest rate	\$ 4.3	\$ 2.5	\$ 6.1	\$ 3.3
Foreign exchange	1.3	0.8	2.6	1.1
Equity	3.0	1.1	5.4	4.9
Credit derivatives	1.0	0.5	1.7	0.7
Commodities	2.4	1.3	3.7	1.7
Diversification	(2.7)	N/M	N/M	(2.2)
Overall portfolio	9.3	7.5	11.7	9.5

<sup>(</sup>a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

VAR (a) 3rd Quarter 2006

				3cpt. 30,
(in millions)	Average	Minimum	Maximum	2006
Interest rate	\$ 2.7	\$ 1.9	\$ 3.7	\$ 2.5
Foreign exchange	1.0	0.6	1.7	1.0
Equity	1.1	0.5	2.6	1.3
Credit derivatives	0.9	0.7	2.2	0.7
Diversification	(1.6)	N/M	N/M	(1.6)
Overall portfolio	4.1	3.0	5.8	3.9

<sup>(</sup>a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

VAR (a)		Year-to-date 2006	Ó
(in millions)	Average	Minimum	Maximum
Interest rate	\$ 2.9	\$ 1.9	\$ 7.6
Foreign exchange	1.1	0.6	1.8
Equity	1.0	0.5	3.7
Credit derivatives	1.0	0.6	2.2
Diversification	(1.6)	N/M	N/M
Overall portfolio	4.4	3.0	6.7

<sup>(</sup>a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

During the third quarter of 2007, interest rate risk generated approximately 23% of average VAR, credit derivatives risk generated 31% of average VAR, foreign exchange risk accounted for 10% of average VAR, commodities risk generated 23% of average VAR, and equity risk generated 13% of average VAR. The commodities VAR reflects the option contract we use to economically hedge our Section 29 synthetic fuel tax credits. During the third quarter of 2007, our daily trading loss did not exceed our calculated VAR amounts on any given day.

N/M - Because the minimum and maximum may occur on different days for different risk components, it is not meaningful to compute a portfolio diversification effect.

The following table of total daily revenue or loss captures trading volatility and shows the number of trading days in which our trading revenues fell within particular ranges during the past year:

# Distribution of revenues (a)

# Legacy The Bank of New York only

	Quarter ended				
	Sept. 30,	Dec. 31,	March 31,	June 30,	Sept. 30
(in millions)	2006	2006	2007	2007	2007
Revenue range:	Number of occurrences				
Less than \$(2.5)	-	-	-	-	2
\$(2.5) - \$0	3	4	6	4	5
\$0 - \$2.5	52	45	33	33	16
\$2.5 - \$5.0	8	11	20	24	20
More than \$5.0	-	2	3	3	20

<sup>(</sup>a) Based on revenues before deducting share of joint venture partner, Susquehanna Trading.

# Asset/liability management

Our diversified business activities include lending, investing in securities, accepting deposits, processing securities, raising money as needed to fund assets and other transactions. The market risks from these activities are interest rate risk and foreign exchange risk. Our primary market risk is exposure

to movements in U.S. dollar interest rates and certain foreign currency interest rates. We actively manage interest rate sensitivity. In addition to gap analysis, we use earnings simulation and discounted cash flow models to identify interest rate exposures.

An earnings simulation model is the primary tool used to assess changes in pre-tax net interest

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 55

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

## Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

revenue. The model incorporates management s assumptions regarding interest rates, balance changes on core deposits, market spreads, changes in the prepayment behavior of loans and securities, and the impact of derivative financial instruments used for interest rate risk management purposes. These assumptions have been developed through a combination of historical analysis and future expected pricing behavior. These assumptions are inherently uncertain, and, as a result, the earnings simulation model cannot precisely estimate net interest revenue or the impact of higher or lower interest rates on net interest revenue. Actual results may differ from projected results due to timing, magnitude and frequency of interest rate changes and changes in market conditions and management s strategies, among other factors.

We evaluate the effect on earnings by running various interest rate ramp scenarios up and down from a baseline scenario, which assumes no changes in interest rates. These scenarios are reviewed to examine the impact of large interest rate movements. Interest rate sensitivity is quantified by calculating the change in pre-tax net interest revenue between the scenarios over a 12-month measurement period.

The following table shows net interest revenue sensitivity for The Bank of New York Mellon:

#### Estimated changes in net interest revenue

		Sept. 30, 2007
(dollar amounts in millions)	\$	%
up 200 bps vs. stable rate	\$ 57	2.1%
up 100 bps vs. stable rate	33	1.2
down 100 bps vs. stable rate	12	0.4
down 200 bps vs. stable rate	35	1.3
bps - basis points.		

The baseline scenario s Fed Funds rate in the Sept. 30, 2007 analysis was 4.75%. The 100 basis point ramp scenarios assume short-term rates change 25 basis points in each of the next four quarters, while the 200 basis point ramp scenarios assume a 50 basis

point per quarter change. Both the up 100 basis point and the up 200 basis point Sept. 30, 2007 scenarios assume a steepening of the yield curve with 10-year rates rising 120 and 220 basis points, respectively. These scenarios do not reflect strategies that management could employ to limit the impact as interest rate expectations change. The previous table relies on certain critical assumptions including depositors behavior related to interest rate fluctuations and the prepayment and extension risk in certain of our assets. To the extent that actual behavior is different from that assumed in the models, there could be a change in interest rate sensitivity.

# Contractual obligations

Reference is made to the Form 10-K filed by The Bank of New York for 2006. At page 47, under the caption Commitments and Obligations there is set forth disclosure of certain information, as of Dec. 31, 2006, with respect to The Bank of New York s known contractual obligations in specified categories as of such date, indicating payments due with respect to such obligations by period: less than one year, one to three years, three to five years and more than five years. Reference is also made to the Form 10-K filed by Mellon for 2006, which incorporated by reference the Financial Review on pages 3 to 67 of Mellon s 2006 Annual Report to Shareholders. At page 51 of such Annual Report, under the caption Contractual Obligations , there is set forth comparable disclosure with respect to Mellon s contractual obligations as of Dec. 31, 2006. By operation of the merger, as of July 1, 2007, all The Bank of New York and Mellon contractual obligations outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of the merger became obligations of BNY Mellon. Other than by operation of the merger and changes in long term and short term debt as described in Liquidity and dividends, as of Sept. 30, 2007 no material change has occurred since Dec. 31, 2006 in the contractual obligations and payments due thereon as previously disclosed in The Bank of New York and Mellon Form 10-K s for 2006.

56 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

# The Bank of New York historical earnings

# per share

In the merger transaction between The Bank of New York and Mellon, The Bank of New York shareholders received .9434 shares of BNY Mellon common stock for each share of The Bank of New York common stock outstanding on the closing date of the merger. Mellon shareholders received one share of BNY Mellon common stock for each share of Mellon common stock outstanding on the closing date of the merger. The table below converts

earnings per share and average shares outstanding for legacy The Bank of New York into post-merger share count terms.

In addition, all authorized, issued, treasury stock and loan to ESOP share amounts have been adjusted for the conversion ratio of .9434 described above. In the merger transaction, all shares of treasury stock of The Bank of New York and Mellon were cancelled and retired.

<b>Continuing operations</b>	Legacy The Bank of New York only  Quarter ended						nonths ed <sup>(a)</sup>
	Sept 30, 2006	Dec. 31, 2006	March 31, 2007	June 30, 2007	Sept. 30, 2007	Sept. 30, 2007	Sept. 30, 2006
Earnings per share:							
Basic as reported Basic adjusted for exchange ratio	\$ .40 .42	\$ .57 .61	\$ .58 .62	\$ .60 .63	\$ .57 .57	\$ 1.80 1.80	\$ 1.38 1.47
Basic as reported excluding merger and integration expense (b)	.48	.59	.60	.64	.68	2.00	1.46
Basic adjusted for exchange ratio excluding merger and integration		<b>.</b>	<b>.</b>			• • •	
expense (b)	.51	.62	.63	.68	.68	2.00	1.55
Fully diluted - as reported	.39	.56	.57	.59	.56	1.77	1.36
Fully diluted - adjusted for exchange ratio	.41	.60	.61	.62	.56	1.77	1.45
Fully diluted - as reported excluding merger and integration expense (b)	.47	.58	.59	.63	.67	1.96	1.44
Fully diluted - adjusted for exchange ratio excluding merger and integration expense (b)	.50	.61	.62	.66	.67	1.96	1.53
•	.50	.01	.02	.00	.07	1.90	1.55
Average shares outstanding (in thousands):							
Basic as reported	756,780	746,688	750,737	752,367	1,125,165	849,259	758,326
Basic adjusted for exchange ratio	713,946	704,425	708,245	709,783	1,125,165	849,259	715,405
Fully diluted - as reported Fully diluted - adjusted for exchange	766,665	757,981	763,083	766,018	1,140,797	862,669	767,701
ratio (a) Amounts prior to July 1, 2007 represen	723,272 nt legacy The I	715,079 Bank of New Yo	719,893 ork only.	722,661	1,140,797	862,669	724,249

(b) After-tax merger and integration expense totaled \$63 million, \$12 million, \$10 million, \$32 million and \$127 million for the quarters ended Sept. 30, 2006, Dec. 31, 2006, March 31, 2007, June 30, 2007 and Sept. 30, 2007, respectively, and \$169 million and \$63 million for the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007 and Sept. 30, 2006, respectively.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 57

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

# Supplemental information - Reconciliation of Reported Net Income and Diluted Earnings Per Share to Non-GAAP Net Income and Diluted Earnings Per Share Amounts

Throughout this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, certain measures, which are noted, exclude certain items. We believe the presentation enhances investor understanding of period to period results. We believe they reflect the principal basis on which our management monitors financial performance.

Supplemental information - continuing operations Legacy The Bank				ank of New Yor	k only		
	Third quarter 2007		7 Second of	Second quarter 2007		Third quarter 2006	
		Fully		Fully		Fully	
	Net	Diluted	l Net	Diluted	Net	Diluted	
(after-tax, in millions, except per share amounts)	income	EPS	income	EPS	income	EPS	
Reported amounts (GAAP)	\$ 642	\$ .50	\$ 448	\$ .62	\$ 298	\$ .41	
Merger and integration expenses (after-tax)	127	.11	1 32	.04	63	.09	
Reported amounts excluding merger and integration expenses							
(non-GAAP)	769	.67	(a) 480	.66	361	.50	
Intangible amortization expense (after-tax)	84	.07	7 19	.03	10	.01	
•							
Reported amounts excluding merger and integration and							
intangible amortization expenses (non-GAAP)	\$ 853	\$ .74	(b) \$ 499	\$ .69	\$ 371	\$ .51	

Supplemental information - continuing operations	- continuing operations			e Bank of rk only
	Nine months	s ended 2007	Nine months	ended 2006
		Fully		Fully
	Net	Diluted	Net	Diluted
(after-tax, in millions, except per share amounts)	income	EPS	income	EPS
Reported amounts (GAAP)	\$ 1,527	<b>\$ 1.77</b>	\$ 1,049	\$ 1.45
Merger and integration expenses (after-tax)	169	.19	63	.08
Reported amounts excluding merger and integration expenses (non-GAAP)	1,696	1.96 <sub>(a)</sub>	1,112	1.53
,		()	,	
Intangible amortization expense (after-tax)	119	.14	28	.04
Reported amounts excluding merger and integration and intangible amortization expenses (non-GAAP)	<b>\$ 1,815</b>	\$ 2.10 <sub>(b)</sub>	\$ 1,140	\$ 1.57

<sup>(</sup>a) Excluding the non-operating items detailed on page 6, non-GAAP adjusted earnings per share excluding merger and integration expense would have been 66 cents and \$1.95 in the third quarter and first nine months of 2007, respectively.

# Recent accounting developments

<sup>(</sup>b) Excluding the non-operating items detailed on page 6, non-GAAP adjusted earnings per share excluding merger and integration expense and intangible amortization would have been 73 cents and \$2.09 in the third quarter and first nine months of 2007, respectively.

SFAS No. 157 - Fair Value Measurement

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157 (SFAS 157), Fair Value Measurements. SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and requires additional disclosures about fair value measurements. SFAS 157 clarifies that fair value is the amount that would be exchanged to sell an asset or transfer a liability, in an orderly transaction between market participants. SFAS 157 nullifies the consensus

reached in EITF Issue No. 02-3 prohibiting the recognition of day one gain or loss on derivative contracts (and hybrid instruments measured at fair value under SFAS 133 as modified by SFAS 155) where we cannot verify all of the significant model inputs to observable market data and verify the model to market transactions. However, SFAS 157 requires that a fair value measurement technique include an adjustment for risks inherent in a particular valuation technique (such as a pricing model) and/or the risks inherent in the inputs to the model if market participants would also include such an adjustment. SFAS 157 will require us to consider the effect of our own credit standing in determining the fair value of

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

our liabilities. In addition, SFAS 157 prohibits the recognition of block discounts for large holdings of unrestricted financial instruments where quoted prices are readily and regularly available in an active market. The requirements of SFAS 157 are to be applied prospectively, except for changes in fair value measurements that result from the initial application of SFAS 157 to existing derivative financial instruments measured under EITF Issue No. 02-3, existing hybrid instruments measured at fair value, and block discounts, which are to be recorded as an adjustment to opening retained earnings in the year of adoption. We expect to adopt SFAS 157 on Jan. 1, 2008. We are currently evaluating the impact of SFAS 157.

EITF 06-4 and EITF 06-10 - Split-Dollar Life Insurance

In September 2006, the FASB ratified Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) 06-4, Postretirement Benefits Associated with Split-Dollar Life Insurance Arrangements, and EITF 06-10, Accounting for Collateral Assignment Split-Dollar Life Insurance Arrangements, respectively. EITF 06-4 and EITF 06-10 address endorsement and collateral assignment split-dollar life insurance arrangements, respectively, that provide a benefit to an employee that extends to postretirement periods. An endorsement split-dollar policy is owned and controlled by the employer. However, a collateral assignment policy is owned and controlled by the employee. Both policy arrangements provide that the employer and an employee split the insurance policy s cash surrender value and/or death benefits.

The EITFs require that the deferred compensation or postretirement benefit aspects of the split-dollar life insurance arrangements be recognized as a liability by the employer because the obligation is not effectively settled by the purchase of a life insurance policy. The liability for future benefits will be recognized based on the substantive agreement with the employee, which may be either to provide a future death benefit or to pay for the future cost of the life insurance. At adoption, any net liability recognized will be recorded as a direct adjustment to the beginning balance of retained earnings and reported as a change in accounting principle.

Both EITFs are effective Jan. 1, 2008. We are currently evaluating the impact of both EITFs, but do not expect it to be material.

SFAS No. 159 - Fair-Value Option

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159 ( SFAS 159 ), The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities. SFAS 159 provides companies with an option to report selected financial assets and liabilities at fair value and to provide additional information that will help investors and other users of financial statements to understand more easily the effect on earnings of the company s choice to use fair value. It also requires companies to display the fair value of those assets and liabilities for which they have chosen to use fair value on the face of the balance sheet. We expect to adopt SFAS 159 along with SFAS 157 on Jan. 1, 2008 and are currently evaluating the impact of SFAS 159.

SOP 07-1 - Investment Companies

In June 2007, the Accounting Standards Executive Committee of the AICPA issued Statement of Position (SOP) 07-1, Clarification of the Scope of the Audit and Accounting Guide *Investment Companies* and Accounting by Parent Companies and Equity Method Investors for Investments in Investment Companies. SOP 07-1 provides guidance for determining whether an entity is an investment company, as defined, and whether the specialized industry accounting principles for investment companies should be retained in the consolidated financial statements of the parent or of an equity method investor.

This new standard was expected to be effective for fiscal years beginning on or after Dec. 15, 2007. However, in October 2007, the FASB delayed the effective date of SOP 07-1 indefinitely primarily because of concerns over implementation issues arising from the interaction between the SOP and SFAS 157 and SFAS 159 and because of the short implementation period between its issuance and its effective date. For entities that have not yet adopted the provisions of SOP 07-1, early adoption will not be permitted during the indefinite deferral. A new effective date will be determined after the FASB addresses implementation issues and potential amendments.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 59

Items 2. and 3. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and

Results of Operations; Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk. (continued)

Adoption of new accounting standards

For a discussion of the adoption of new accounting standards, see Note 4 of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

# Government monetary policies and Competition

Government monetary policies

The Federal Reserve Board has the primary responsibility for U.S. monetary policy. Its actions have an important influence on the demand for credit and investments and the level of interest rates, and thus on the earnings of BNY Mellon.

#### Competition

The businesses in which we operate are very competitive. Competition is provided by both unregulated and regulated financial services organizations, whose products and services span the local, national, and global markets in which we conduct operations.

A wide variety of domestic and foreign companies compete for processing services. For securities servicing and treasury services, international, national, and regional commercial banks, trust banks, investment banks, specialized processing companies, outsourcing companies, data processing companies, stock exchanges, and other business firms offer active competition. In the asset management and wealth management markets, international, national, and regional commercial banks, standalone asset management companies, mutual funds, securities brokerage firms, insurance companies, investment counseling firms, and other business firms and individuals actively compete for business. Commercial banks, savings banks, savings and loan associations, and credit unions actively compete for deposits, and money market funds and brokerage houses offer deposit-like services. These institutions, as well as commercial finance companies, factors, insurance companies and pension trusts, are important competitors for various types of loans. Issuers of commercial paper compete actively for funds and reduce demand for bank loans.

# Website information

The Company s website is www.bnymellon.com. The Company currently makes available on its website The Bank of New York s and Mellon s SEC filings, including their annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and amendments to these reports filed with the SEC prior to the merger. In addition, since the date of the merger, the Company has made available on its website the following materials (and will make the following materials available as soon as reasonably practicable after such material is electronically filed with or furnished to the SEC):

- All of its SEC filings, including annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and all amendments to these reports, SEC Forms 3, 4 and 5 and any proxy statement mailed in connection with the solicitation of proxies;
- Its earnings releases and selected management conference calls and presentations; and
- Its corporate governance guidelines and the charters of the Audit and Examining, Corporate Governance and Nominating, Human Resources and Compensation, and Risk Committees of its Board of Directors.

The contents of the website listed above are not incorporated into this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

The SEC reports and the corporate governance guidelines and committee charters are available in print to any shareholder who requests them. Requests should be sent to The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation, Corporate Communications, One Wall Street, NY, NY 10286.

60 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

## **PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION**

Item 1. Financial Statements.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation (and its subsidiaries)

## $CONSOLIDATED\ INCOME\ STATEMENT\ (unaudited)$

	s	Sept. 30,	-	ended (a)	Se	ept. 30,	Nine mont		ed (a) Sept. 30,
(in millions, except per share amounts or unless otherwise noted)	D	2007	30	2007	50	2006	2007	5	2006
Fee and other revenue				2007		2000			2000
Securities servicing fees:									
Asset servicing	\$	720	\$	427	\$	346	\$ 1,540	\$	1,046
Issuer services		436		367		194	1,122		555
Clearing and execution services		304		291		302	877		981
Total securities servicing fees		1,460		1,085		842	3,539		2,582
Asset and wealth management fees		854		168		133	1,173		393
Performance fees		(3)		21		3	32		17
Foreign exchange and other trading activities		238		117		83	482		322
Treasury services		122		55		55	227		158
Distribution and servicing		95		2		2	99		4
Financing-related fees		51		61		62	164		189
Investment income		22		39		34	97		108
Securities gains (losses)		(9)		(2)		1	(9)		-
Other		101		34		48	182		125
Total fee and other revenue		2,931		1,580		1,263	5,986		3,898
Net interest revenue									
Interest revenue		1,778		1,162		960	3,961		2,683
Interest expense		1,109		710		609	2,413		1,635
Net interest revenue		669		452		351	1,548		1,048
Provision for credit losses		-		(15)		(4)	(30)		(5)
Net interest revenue after provision for credit losses		669		467		355	1,578		1,053
Noninterest expense									
Staff		1,280		752		644	2,752		1,904
Professional, legal and other purchased services		241		132		89	503		256
Net occupancy		144		81		70	304		206
Distribution and servicing		127		4		4	135		12
Software		91		57		53	202		161
Furniture and equipment		80		54		46	184		145
Sub-custodian		58		42		31	134		101
Business development		56		37		27	123		78
Clearing and execution		52		44		52	133		161
Communications		33		23		26	75		74
Other		195		87		51	354		174
Subtotal		2,357		1,313		1,093	4,899		3,272
Amortization of intangible assets		131		29		14	188		42
Merger and integration expense:									
The Bank of New York Mellon		205		35		-	244		
Acquired Corporate Trust Business		13		12		89	36		89
Total noninterest expense		2,706		1,389		1,196	5,367		3,403
Income									
Income from continuing operations before income taxes		894		658		422	2,197		1,548
Provision for income taxes		252		210		124	670		499
Income from continuing operations		642		448		298	1,527		1,049
Discontinued operations:									
Income (loss) from discontinued operations		(4)		(4)		96	(13)		297
Provision (benefit) for income taxes		(2)		(1)		42	(5)		124
Discontinued operations income (loss), net		(2)	_	(3)	_	54	(8)		173
Net income	\$	640	\$	445	\$	352	\$ 1,519	\$	1,222

Earnings per share (b)										
Basic:										
Income from continuing operations	\$	0.57	\$	0.63	\$	0.42	\$	1.80	\$	1.47
Income (loss) from discontinued operations, net		-		-		.08		(.01)		.24
Net income	\$	0.57	\$	0.63	\$	$0.49_{(c)}$	\$	1.79	\$	1.71
Diluted:										
Income from continuing operations	\$	0.56	\$	0.62	\$	0.41	\$	1.77	\$	1.45
Income (loss) from discontinued operations, net		-		-		.07		(.01)		.24
Net income	\$	0.56	\$	0.62	\$	$0.49_{(c)}$	\$	1.76	\$	1.69
Average shares outstanding (in thousands) (b)										
Basic	1,1	125,165	7	09,783	7	13,946	8	49,259	7	15,405
Common stock equivalents		15,632		12,878		9,326		13,410		8,844
Diluted	1,1	140,797	7	22,661	7	23,272	8	62,669	7	24,249

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results while the second quarter 2007 and the results for all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

See accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 61

<sup>(</sup>b) All earnings per share data and average shares outstanding are presented in post-merger share count terms. See page 57 for additional information.

<sup>(</sup>c) Amounts do not foot due to rounding.

## The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation (and its subsidiaries)

## CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET

Consolidated Financial Statements.

bollar amounts in millions, except per share amounts)         2007           tasests         1           2ash and due from banks         \$ 6,010           actes and due from banks         28,158           rederal funds sold and securities purchased under resale agreements         4,194           reductives:         2,221           teled-to-maturity (fair value of \$2,208 and \$1,710)         2,221           valiable-for-sale         44,861           total securities         4,881           reading assets         6,890           coans         50,856           teserve for loans losses         332           det loans         50,524           remises and equipment         1,701           Accrued interest receivable         655           cloodwill         15,764           attangible assets         6,554           other assets         3           states of discontinued operations         3           statilities         2           cloopesits         20           committeest-bearing (principally domestic offices)         \$ 27,289           neterest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         \$ 2,63           reduction for the comment of the comment	2006 (a) \$ 2,840 13,172 5,114 1,729 19,377 21,106 5,544 37,793 (287)
clash and due from banks         \$6,010           interest-bearing deposits with banks         28,158           cleder all funds sold and securities purchased under resale agreements         4,194           cecurities         ************************************	13,172 5,114 1,729 19,377 21,106 5,544 37,793
anterest-bearing deposits with banks         28,158           rederal funds sold and securities purchased under resale agreements         4,194           reductivities         2,221           teledi-to-maturity (fair value of \$2,208 and \$1,710)         2,221           tevaliable-for-sale         44,861           foldal securities         47,082           rading assets         6,890           cessory         50,554           deserve for loans losses         50,524           deserve for loans losses         50,524           deserved interest receivable         655           for device of interest receivable         655 <td>13,172 5,114 1,729 19,377 21,106 5,544 37,793</td>	13,172 5,114 1,729 19,377 21,106 5,544 37,793
declaral funds sold and securities purchased under resale agreements         4,194           declarities:         3,221           declarities:         44,861           death community (fair value of \$2,208 and \$1,710)         44,861           declarities:         47,082           declarities:         47,082           declarities:         6,890           coans         50,856           deserve for loans losses         (332)           decl foans         50,524           dermises and equipment         1,701           decrued interest receivable         655           doodwill         15,764           detraction of the sasets         16,437           dessets of discontinued operations         3           dotal assets         16,437           dessets of discontinued operations         3           dotal assets         5,554           Obstities         183,972           despects:         27,289           deteract-bearing (principally domestic offices)         \$ 27,289           deteract-bearing deposits in domestic offices         59,653           deteract funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements         2,929           reading liabilities         4,978	5,114 1,729 19,377 21,106 5,544 37,793
Securities:         1.221           total Loronaturity (fair value of \$2,208 and \$1,710)         2,221           total securities         44,861           Total securities         47,082           Total securities         6,890           Joans         50,856           Secure for loans losses         (332)           Secure for loans losses         (332)           Secure for loans losses         (552)           Secure for loans losses         50,856           Secure for loans losses         (332)           Secure for loans losses         (552)           Securities         5524           Securities and equipment         1,701           Accretic interest receivable         6,554           Observations         1,5764           Interest sects of discontinued operations         3           Sects of discontinued operations         3           Sects of discontinued operations         3           Sector of losses         1,83,972           Acceptable         1,263           Interest-bearing (principally domestic offices)         \$ 27,289           Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         2,1263           Orall aleposits         1,263           Orall aleposits <td>1,729 19,377 21,106 5,544 37,793</td>	1,729 19,377 21,106 5,544 37,793
deld-to-maturity (fair value of \$2,208 and \$1,710)         2,221           valiable-for-sale         44,861           valiable-for-sale         47,082           valiable securities         6,890           valiable securities         50,890           valiable securities         50,890           valiable securities         332           valiable securities         332           valiable securities         50,524           verbilling         1,701           valiable securities receivable         655           valiable securities receivable         3           valiable securities receivable         3           valiable securities receivable         3           valiable securities receivable         3           valiable securities receivable         5           valiable securities receivable         5           valiable securities receivable         5	19,377 21,106 5,544 37,793
available-for-sale         44,861           botal securities         47,082           brading assets         6,890           coans         50,856           deserve for loans losses         (332)           det loans         50,524           dermises and equipment         1,701           decrued interest receivable         655           coodwill         15,764           intangible assets         6,554           bither assets         16,437           assets of discontinued operations         3           cotal assets         183,972           begosits:         27,289           coninterest-bearing (principally domestic offices)         \$ 27,289           interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         21,263           interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices         30,000           fotal deposits         108,205           foted algosits         108,205           foted algosits         108,205           fotal disposits         2,929           forading liabilities         4,978           dayables to customers and broker-dealers         7,917	19,377 21,106 5,544 37,793
Total securities         47,082           Trading assets         6,890           Loans         50,856           Reserve for loans losses         (332)           Ret loans         50,524           Ret misses and equipment         1,701           Recrued interest receivable         655           Broodwill         15,764           Intangible assets         6,554           Other assets         16,437           Assets of discontinued operations         3           For load assets         \$183,972           Chabilities         200           Deposits:         27,289           Interest-bearing (principally domestic offices)         \$27,289           Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         21,263           Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices         59,653           Total deposits         59,653           Total deposits         108,205           Tederal flunds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements         2,929           Tading liabilities         4,978           Tayables to customers and broker-dealers         7,917	21,106 5,544 37,793
grading assets         6,890           coans         50,856           deserve for loans losses         (332)           det loans         50,524           fremises and equipment         1,701           decrued interest receivable         655           Goodwill         15,764           intangible assets         6,554           other assets         16,437           assets of discontinued operations         3           assets of discontinued operations         3           cotal assets         \$183,972           ciabilities         2           deposits:         27,289           continterest-bearing (principally domestic offices)         \$27,289           interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         21,263           actual deposits         59,653           actual deposits         108,205           actual diposits         2,929           actual interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         2,929           actual interest bear ing deposits in foreign offices         2,929           actual interest bear ing deposits in foreign offices         3,978           actual interest receivable         2,929           actual interest receivable         2,929 <t< td=""><td>5,544 37,793</td></t<>	5,544 37,793
coans         50,856           ceserve for loans losses         (332)           cet loans         50,524           cermises and equipment         1,701           cercued interest receivable         655           coodwill         15,764           changible assets         6,554           other assets         16,437           chessets of discontinued operations         3           cotal assets         \$183,972           chabilities         ***           coninterest-bearing (principally domestic offices)         \$27,289           interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         21,263           interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices         59,653           cotal deposits         108,205           cederal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements         2,929           cading liabilities         4,978           cayables to customers and broker-dealers         7,917	37,793
deserve for loans losses         (332)           det loans         50,524           deremises and equipment         1,701           decrued interest receivable         655           doodwill         15,764           description assets         6,554           other assets         16,437           description assets         3           dotal assets         \$ 183,972           disbilities         500           desposits:         200           denominerest-bearing (principally domestic offices)         \$ 27,289           deterest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         21,263           deterest-bearing deposits in foreign offices         59,653           fortal deposits         108,205           dederal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements         2,929           drading liabilities         4,978           drayables to customers and broker-dealers         7,917	
Set loans         50,524           Fremises and equipment         1,701           Accrued interest receivable         655           Goodwill         15,764           Intangible assets         6,554           Other assets         16,437           Assets of discontinued operations         3           Fotal assets         183,972           Liabilities         200           Deposits:         200           Accounterest-bearing (principally domestic offices)         \$ 27,289           Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         21,263           Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices         59,653           Otal deposits         108,205           Gederal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements         2,929           Grading liabilities         4,978           Grading liabilities         7,917	(207)
Aremises and equipment         1,701           Accorded interest receivable         655           Goodwill         15,764           Intangible assets         6,554           Other assets         16,437           Assets of discontinued operations         3           Potal assets         183,972           Ciabilities         200           Deposits:         27,289           Interest-bearing (principally domestic offices)         27,289           Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         21,263           Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices         59,653           Cotal deposits         108,205           Gederal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements         2,929           Grading liabilities         4,978           Grayables to customers and broker-dealers         7,917	37,506
Accrued interest receivable         655           Goodwill         15,764           Intangible assets         6,554           Other assets         16,437           Assets of discontinued operations         3           Otal assets         \$ 183,972           Ciabilities         **** Deposits:           Coninterest-bearing (principally domestic offices)         \$ 27,289           Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices         21,263           Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices         59,653           Cotal deposits         108,205           Gederal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements         2,929           Grading liabilities         4,978           Cayables to customers and broker-dealers         7,917	1,050
Goodwill15,764Intangible assets6,554Other assets16,437Assets of discontinued operations3Cotal assets\$ 183,972Liabilities5Deposits:5Moninterest-bearing (principally domestic offices)\$ 27,289Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices21,263Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices59,653Otal deposits108,205Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements2,929Trading liabilities4,978Payables to customers and broker-dealers7,917	422
Intangible assets Other assets Assets of discontinued operations Assets of discontinued operations Assets A	5,008
ther assets Assets of discontinued operations Assets of discontinued operations Assets of discontinued operations Assets Assets of discontinued operations Assets A	1,453
Assets of discontinued operations 3 Total assets \$183,972  Liabilities Deposits: Noninterest-bearing (principally domestic offices) \$27,289 Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 59,653 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits	9,973
Total assets \$ 183,972  Liabilities Deposits: Noninterest-bearing (principally domestic offices) \$ 27,289 Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 59,653 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 22,929 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 22,929 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 21,263 Interest-beari	18
ciabilities Deposits: Uninterest-bearing (principally domestic offices) Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices Interest-bearing deposits in fore	\$ 103,206
Deposits:  Noninterest-bearing (principally domestic offices) Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offi	\$ 105,200
Noninterest-bearing (principally domestic offices) \$ 27,289 Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 59,653 Interest-bearing deposits in domestic offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 59,653 In	
nterest-bearing deposits in domestic offices 21,263 Interest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 59,653 Total deposits Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Frading liabilities Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Federal funds purchased and securit	
nterest-bearing deposits in foreign offices 59,653 Total deposits Total deposits Tederal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements 2,929 Trading liabilities 4,978 Trayables to customers and broker-dealers 7,917	\$ 19,554
Total deposits Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements Frading liabilities	10,041
Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements2,929Crading liabilities4,978Payables to customers and broker-dealers7,917	32,551
Trading liabilities 4,978 Payables to customers and broker-dealers 7,917	62,146
Payables to customers and broker-dealers 7,917	790
·	2,507
Other funds borrowed 2.112	7,266
,	1,625
Accrued taxes and other expenses 7,842	5,129
Other liabilities (including allowance for lending related commitments of \$178 and \$150) 6,679	3,477
ong-term debt 14,312	8,773
iabilities of discontinued operations 41	64
Total liabilities 155,015	91,777
Shareholders equit ${f y}^{(j)}$	
Common stock-par value \$.01 per share; authorized 3,500,000,000 shares; issued 1,139,968,850 and	
94,110,501 shares	10
Additional paid-in capital 19,713	10,035
Retained earnings 9,773	9,280
Accumulated other comprehensive loss, net of tax (488)	(317)
Less: Treasury stock of 1,191,302 and 280,935,236 shares, at cost (49)	(7,576)
Loan to ESOP (95,994 and 95,994 shares) (3)	(3)
Cotal shareholders equity 28,957	11,429
Total liabilities and shareholders equity \$ 183,972	
(a) Legacy The Bank of New York only and has been derived from the audited financial statements as of that date, as revised, see Note 2 of the Not	\$ 103,206

<sup>(</sup>b) Par value, authorized, issued, treasury stock and loan to ESOP shares at Dec. 31, 2006 have been restated in post-merger share count terms. See page 57 for additional information.

See accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

62 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation (and its subsidiaries)

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS (unaudited)

(in william)	Nine months en	
(in millions)	2007	2006 <sup>(a)</sup>
Operating activities	<b>4.1710</b>	¢ 1 222
Net income	\$ 1,519	\$ 1,222
Income from discontinued operations	(8)	173
Income from continuing operations	1,527	1,049
Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash provided by operating activities:	(20)	(5)
Provision for credit losses	(30)	(5)
Depreciation and amortization	450	346
Deferred income taxes	205	187
Securities gains and venture capital income	(39)	18
Change in trading activities	1,823	3,085
Change in accruals and other, net	319	(33)
Net effect of discontinued operations	(8)	171
Net cash provided by operating activities	4,247	4,818
Investing activities		
Change in interest bearing deposits with banks	(10,005)	(7,784)
Change in margin loans	241	1,370
Purchases of securities held-to-maturity	-	(538)
Paydowns of securities held-to-maturity	187	193
Maturities of securities held-to-maturity	205	95
Purchases of securities available-for-sale	(20,047)	(8,800)
Sales of securities available-for-sale	1,176	7,379
Paydowns of securities available-for-sale	3,605	3,704
Maturities of securities available-for-sale	7,189	3,091
Net principal disbursed on loans to customers	(6,171)	(2,479)
Proceeds from sale of loans	1	132
Change in federal funds sold and securities purchased under resale agreements	2,302	(2,714)
Purchases of premises and equipment/capitalized software	(233)	(127)
Acquisitions, net cash	2,005	(359)
Proceeds from the sale of premises and equipment	1	3
Other, net	270	48
Net effect of discontinued operations	(9)	23
Net cash (used for) investing activities	(19,283)	(6,763)
Financing activities	(,)	(-,)
Change in deposits	15,681	4,324
Change in federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase agreements	809	206
Change in payables to customers and broker-dealers	652	(1,950)
Change in other funds borrowed	438	223
Change in commercial paper	(177)	33
Net proceeds from the issuance of long-term debt	2,248	1,208
Repayments of long-term debt	(1,119)	(556)
Proceeds from the exercise of stock options	242	112
•	179	
Issuance of common stock		114
Tax benefit realized on share-based payment awards	23	17
Treasury stock acquired	(88)	(451)
Cash dividends paid	(610)	(491)
Net effect of discontinued operations	9	(1,656)
Net cash provided by financing activities	18,287	1,133
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	(81)	2
Change in cash and due from banks		
Change in cash and due from banks	3,170	(810)
Cash and due from banks at beginning of period	2,840	2,882
Cash and due from banks at end of period	\$ 6,010	\$ 2,072
Supplemental disclosures		
Interest paid	\$ 2,441	\$ 1,703

	Income taxes pa	aid	1,014	469
Income taxes refunded	Income taxes re		117	3

 $(a) Legacy\ The\ Bank\ of\ New\ York\ only.$ 

See accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 63

## The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

# $CONSOLIDATED \ STATEMENT \ OF \ CHANGES \ IN \ SHAREHOLDERS \quad EQUITY \ (unaudited)$

Nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007

Accumulated other

(in millions, except per		Additional		comprehensive income			Total
	Common	paid-in	Retained	(loss),	Treasury	<b>ESOP</b>	shareholders
share amounts)	stock	capital	earnings	net of tax	stock	loan	equity
Balance at Jan. 1, 2007 <sup>(a)</sup>	\$ 10	\$ 10,035	\$ 9,280	\$ (317)	\$ (7,576)	\$ (3)	\$ 11,429
Adjustments for the cumulative effect of applying							
FSP FAS 13-2 and FIN 48, net of taxes of \$(214)	-	-	(416)	-	-	-	(416)
Adjusted balance at Jan. 1, 2007	10	10,035	8,864	(317)	(7,576)	(3)	11,013
Comprehensive income:							
Net income	-	-	1,519	-	-	-	1,519
Other comprehensive income:							
Reclassification adjustment	-	-	-	(2)	-	-	(2)
Employee benefit plans:							
Pensions	-	-	-	22	-	-	22
Other post-retirement benefits	-	-	-	10	-	-	10
Foreign currency translation adjustment	-	-	-	61	-	-	61
Change in fair value of securities available-for-sale	-	-	-	(262)	-	-	(262)
Total comprehensive income	-	-	1,519	(171)	-	-	1,348
Dividends on common stock at \$.71 per share	-	-	(610)	-	-	-	(610)
Repurchase of common stock	-	-	-	=	(88)	-	(88)
Common stock issued under employee benefit plans	-	14	-	-	2	-	16
Common stock issued under direct stock purchase and							
dividend reinvestment plan	-	8	-	=	-	-	8
Stock awards and options exercised	-	351	-	-	69	-	420
Retirement of treasury stock	(3)	(7,541)	-	=	7,544	-	-
Acquisition of Mellon							
Financial Corporation	4	16,846	-	-	-	-	16,850
Balance at Sept. 30, 2007	\$ 11	\$ 19,713	\$ 9,773	\$ (488)	<b>\$</b> (49)	<b>\$</b> (3)	\$ 28,957

<sup>(</sup>a) Revised, see Note 2 of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Note: Comprehensive income for the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007 and 2006 was \$1.348 billion and \$1.290 billion, respectively. See accompanying Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

64 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## Note 1 Basis of presentation and informational disclosures

The accounting and reporting policies of The Bank of New York Mellon, a financial holding company, and its consolidated subsidiaries (BNY Mellon) conform with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles and general practice within the banking industry. Such policies are consistent with those applied in the preparation of our annual financial statements.

For details of our business segments see the paragraphs under Business segments on pages 18 and 19, the tables through Income before taxes for the quarter ended Sept. 30, 2007 on page 21 and for the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007 on page 23, as well as the other segment section on page 37 for the third quarter 2007 and year-to-date 2007 columns through Income (loss) before taxes in the table and through the business description section. The tables and information in those paragraphs are incorporated by reference into these Notes to consolidated Financial Statements. There were no major customers from whom revenues were individually material to our performance.

The accompanying consolidated financial statements are unaudited. In the opinion of management, all adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the interim periods have been made. Certain other reclassifications have been made to prior periods to place them on a basis comparable with current period presentation.

### Note 2 Revision of prior period financial statements

Our fourth quarter 2006 acquisition of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business and sale of our Retail Business to JPMorgan Chase included a Like Kind

Exchange (the LKE) of finite lived intangible assets, principally core deposit intangibles, under Internal Revenue Code section (Section) 1031. The LKE deferred taxes of \$164 million were treated as a liability acquired in the business combination with an offsetting increase to goodwill.

We reviewed the transaction and now believe that \$164 million of deferred tax expense should have been recognized on the gain related to the Retail Business intangibles included in the LKE with JPMorgan Chase. Accordingly, we have corrected the fourth quarter 2006 financial statements with a non-cash charge to discontinued operations income taxes and a reduction in goodwill of \$164 million. This revision does not impact income from continuing operations or our tangible common equity.

We are revising our prior period s financial statements and notes to reflect these taxes in discontinued operations. Because the revision was not material to any prior year financial statements, the revisions to prior periods will be presented in future filings, pursuant to SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 108, Considering the Effects of Prior Year Misstatements when Quantifying Misstatements in Current Year Financial Statements. Financial statements for the year ended Dec. 31, 2006 will be revised in the Dec. 31, 2007 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

The table on the following page presents the effect of the correction on our previously reported consolidated statements of income for the fiscal year ended Dec. 31, 2006 and for the three-month period ended Dec. 31, 2006, the consolidated statement of cash flows for the fiscal year ended Dec. 31, 2006 and the consolidated balance sheets for the period ended Dec. 31, 2006, March 31, 2007 and June 30, 2007.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 65

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

(in millions, except per share amounts)							
	As previously	As previously reported			As revised		
For the period ended Dec. 31, 2006	Fourth Quarter	Year	Adjustment	Fourth Quarter	Year		
Income from continuing operations	\$ 427	\$ 1,476	\$ -	\$ 427	\$ 1,476		
Discontinued operations:							
Income from discontinued operations	2,130	2,426	-	2,130	2,426		
Income taxes	(768)	(891)	(164)	(932)	(1,055)		
Discontinued operations, net	1,362	1,535	(164)	1,198	1,371		
Net income	\$ 1,789	\$ 3,011	\$ (164)	\$ 1,625	\$ 2,847		
Per Common Share Data							
Basic Earnings							
Income from continuing operations	\$ 0.57	\$ 1.95		\$ 0.57	\$ 1.95		
Income from discontinued operations	1.82	2.03		1.60	1.81		
Net Income	2.39	3.98		2.18 <sup>(a)</sup>	3.77 <sup>(a)</sup>		
Diluted earnings							
Income from continuing operations	0.56	1.93		0.56	1.93		
Income from discontinued operations, net	1.80	2.00		1.58	1.79		
Net income	2.36	3.93		2.14	3.72		
(a) Amounta do not foot due to noundino							

<sup>(</sup>a) Amounts do not foot due to rounding.

The effect of the correction on the Dec. 31, 2006 consolidated balance sheet is as follows:

	As previously		
(in millions)	reported	Adjustment	As revised
Balances as of Dec. 31, 2006			
Goodwill	\$ 5,172	\$ (164)	\$ 5,008
Total assets	103,370	(164)	103,206
Retained earnings	9,444	(164)	9,280
Total shareholders equity	11,593	(164)	11,429
Memo: Tangible common equity  The effect of the correction on the year and of 2006	\$ 4,968	\$ -	\$ 4,968

The effect of the correction on the year ended 2006 consolidated statement of cash flows is as follows:

(in millions)	As previously reported		Adjustment		As revised	
Balances as of Dec. 31, 2006 Net income	\$	3,011	\$	(164)	\$	2,847
Gain on retail				,		
business sale, net of taxes		(1,381)		164		(1,217)
Net cash provided (used) by operating activities	\$	3,283	\$	-	\$	3,283

The effect of the correction on the June 30, 2007 consolidated balance sheet is as follows:

	As previously		
(in millions)	reported	Adjustment	As revised
Balances as of June 30, 2007			
Goodwill	\$ 5,120	\$ (164)	\$ 4,956
Total assets	126,333	(164)	126,169
Retained earnings	9,571	(164)	9,407
Total			
shareholders equity	11,829	(164)	11,665
Memo: Tangible common equity	\$ 5,272	-	\$ 5,272

Memo: Tangible common equity \$ 5,272 The effect of the correction on the March 31, 2007 consolidated balance sheet is as follows:

	As previously		
(in millions)	reported	Adjustment	As revised
Balances as of March 31, 2007			
Goodwill	\$ 5,131	\$ (164)	\$ 4,967
Total assets	99,848	(164)	99,684
Retained earnings	9,294	(164)	9,130
Total			
shareholders equity	11,527	(164)	11,363
Memo: Tangible common equity	\$ 4,949	-	\$ 4,949

66 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

## Note 3 Acquisitions and dispositions

Merger with Mellon Financial Corporation

On July 1, 2007, we completed our merger with Mellon Financial Corporation (Mellon), headquartered in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. Both companies merged into a new holding company named The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation (BNY Mellon) upon completion of the transaction. In the transaction, each share of Mellon \$0.50 par value common stock was converted into one share of BNY Mellon \$0.01 par value common stock and each share of The Bank of New York \$7.50 par value common stock was converted into .9434 shares of BNY Mellon \$.01 par value common stock. The merger was accounted for as a purchase of Mellon for accounting and financial reporting purposes. As a result, the historical financial statements of the combined company presented in this Form 10-Q are the historical financial statements of The Bank of New York. Mellon s results of operations were included with The Bank of New York s results beginning July 1, 2007.

At June 30, 2007, Mellon had total assets of \$43 billion, total common shares outstanding of 418,330,448 and had 17,400 employees. Mellon s total revenue and net income from continuing operations for the first six months of 2007 were \$2,902 million and \$524 million, respectively.

The merger with Mellon added approximately \$33 billion of interest-earning assets, including \$18 billion of securities, \$7 billion of loans and \$6 billion of other money market investments. The merger with Mellon also provided the following funding sources: \$21 billion of interest-bearing deposits, \$8 billion of noninterest-bearing deposits, \$4 billion of long term debt and \$1 billion of federal funds purchased. Goodwill and intangibles related to the merger with Mellon were approximately \$16 billion.

Purchase price and goodwill Mellon

The purchase price has been allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed using their fair values at the merger date. The computation of the purchase price and the allocation of the purchase price to the net assets of Mellon, based on their

respective fair values at July 1, 2007, and the resulting amount of goodwill are presented in the following table. The allocation of the purchase price will be modified over the next nine months, as more information is obtained about the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed.

(dollar amounts in millions,

	July 1,	2007
418	3,330,448	
	1.00	
418		
\$	39.86	
		\$ 16,675
		302
		\$ 16,977
		\$ 5,194
		(2,925)
		126
	418	418,330,448 1.00 418,330,448

Loans and leases, net		(199)
Premises and equipment		11
Identified intangibles		5,066
Other assets		748
Estimated adjustments to reflect liabilities at fair value:		
Deposits		(4)
Long-term debt		(18)
Other liabilities		(87)
Deferred taxes		
Related to new intangibles carrying value	(1,832)	
Related to stock options	(39)	
Related to all other adjustments	220	
Total deferred tax adjustments		(1,651)
Estimated exit and transactions costs		(144)
Total net assets acquired and adjustment to fair value		6,117
		-,
Goodwill		\$ 10,860

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 67

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

Components of the fair value of acquired, identifiable intangible assets related to the acquisition of Mellon as of July 1, 2007 are as follows:

(in millions)	Fair alue	Estimated lives or contract terms
Amortizing intangibles:		
Asset management customer relationships	\$ 1,871	14 years
Customer contracts in asset servicing, processing and shareholder services businesses	711	24 years
Core deposits	106	5 years
Non-compete agreements	21	6 years
Indefinite-lived intangibles:		
Mutual funds advisory contracts	1,357	N/A
Trade names	1,000	N/A
Total	\$ 5,066	

N/A - Not applicable.

### 2007 Other acquisitions

We frequently structure our acquisitions with both an initial payment and a later contingent payment tied to post-closing revenue or income growth, and we record the fair value of contingent payments as an additional cost of the entity acquired in the period that the payment becomes probable.

There was no goodwill related to completed acquisitions, other than the merger with Mellon, in the first nine months of 2007. We record contingent purchases payments when amounts are determinable. Amounts generally become determinable and payable when an acquisition reaches a certain level of performance. At Sept. 30, 2007, we are potentially obligated to pay additional consideration which, using reasonable assumptions for the performance of the acquired companies and joint ventures, could range from approximately \$190 million to \$502 million over the next four years. None of the potential contingent additional consideration was recorded as goodwill at Sept. 30, 2007. Cash paid or accrued for acquisitions and contingent payments was \$112 million in the first nine months of 2007.

In January 2007, certain clearing and custody relationships rights were acquired by our Pershing

subsidiary. The transaction involved 46 organizations, comprised of 30 registered investment advisor firms and 16 introducing broker-dealer firms.

In March 2007, we sold our 49% stake in joint venture BNY Mortgage Co. to EverBank Financial Corp. The transaction is consistent with our strategic moves to focus on asset management and securities servicing.

In June 2007, we sold our 30% equity investment in RBS International Securities Services (Holdings) Limited to BNP Paribas Securities Services.

#### 2006

On Oct. 1, 2006, we sold our Retail Business to JPMorgan Chase for the net asset value plus a premium of \$2.3 billion. JPMorgan Chase sold its corporate trust business to us for the net asset value plus a premium of \$2.15 billion. The difference between premiums resulted in a net cash payment of \$150 million to The Bank of New York. There is also a contingent payment of up to \$50 million to us tied to customer retention. For further details, see Discontinued Operations in Note 5 of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

JPMorgan Chase s corporate trust business comprised issues representing \$5 trillion in total debt outstanding. It had 2,400 employees in more than 40 locations globally. Prior to the acquisition, our corporate trust business comprised issues representing \$3 trillion in total debt outstanding and had 1,300 employees in 25 locations globally.

The Bank of New York s retail bank consisted of 338 branches in the Tri-State region, serving approximately 700,000 consumer households and small businesses with \$13 billion in deposits and \$9 billion in assets at Sept. 30, 2006. Our regional middle market businesses provided financing, banking and treasury services for middle market clients, serving more than 2,000 clients in the Tri-State region. Together, the units had 4,000 employees located in New York, New Jersey, Connecticut and Delaware.

68 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

The transaction further increased our focus on the securities services and wealth management businesses that have fueled our growth in recent years and that are at the core of our long-term business strategy.

We recorded an after-tax gain of \$1.217 billion revised (see Note 2) on the sale of the Retail Business and we also expect to incur after-tax charges of \$150 million related to the acquisition. The transaction is expected to be dilutive to GAAP earnings per share through 2009 (4.5% in 2007 to 1.5% in 2009), but to be accretive to cash provided from operating activities in 2009 when cost savings are fully phased in.

On Oct. 2, 2006, we completed the transaction resulting in the formation of BNY ConvergEx Group. BNY ConvergEx Group brought together BNY Securities Group s trade execution, commission management, independent research and transition management business with Eze Castle Software, a leading provider of trade order management and related investment technologies. This transaction enabled us to achieve several objectives including repositioning our execution services business for faster growth and enhancing the product offering for our client base, while allowing us to withdraw capital committed to the business.

BNY ConvergEx Group is a leading global agency brokerage and technology company offering a complete spectrum of pre-trade, and post-trade solutions for traditional money managers, hedge funds, broker-dealers, corporations and plan sponsors. BNY ConvergEx Group has a global presence in New York, Boston, San Francisco, Chicago, Dallas, Stamford, London, Bermuda, Tokyo, Hong Kong, and Sydney. BNY Mellon, as

successor to The Bank of New York, and GTCR Golder Rauner, LLC each hold a 35% stake in BNY ConvergEx Group, with the balance held by Eze Castle Software s investors and BNY ConvergEx Group s management team. BNY ConvergEx Group, with pro forma 2005 revenues of approximately \$340 million, is an affiliate of The Bank of New York Mellon and is reflected on our financial statements as an equity investment. After the use of the proceeds to repurchase shares, the transaction is expected to be neutral to earnings per share.

The BNY Securities Group businesses included in BNY ConvergEx Group are BNY Brokerage, Lynch, Jones & Ryan, G-Port, Westminster Research and BNY Jaywalk. In addition, our B-Trade and G-Trade businesses are expected to become part of BNY ConvergEx Group in 2008, although in the interim they will continue to be owned by The Bank of New York Mellon.

On Dec. 1, 2006, we sold our transfer agency software business, Rufus, to Bravura Solutions Limited (Bravura), a leading global supplier of wealth management applications and professional services, for approximately \$38 million. Under the agreement, Bravura acquired all of the software and intellectual property comprising Rufus, and all existing employees transfered to Bravura.

On Dec. 19, 2006, we acquired the remaining 50% stake in AIB/BNY Securities Services (Ireland) Ltd. ( AIB/BNY ), that we did not own, from Allied Irish Banks, p.l.c. ( AIB ). AIB/BNY was established in 1995 as a joint venture between AIB and The Bank of New York to provide a range of services for a number of fund structures domiciled in Ireland. At acquisition, AIB/BNY had \$210 billion of assets under administration and employed 600 staff in its Dublin and Cork offices.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 69

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Information

On a proforma basis, if the merger with Mellon and the acquisition of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business had occurred on Jan. 1, 2006, the transactions would have had the following impact:

(dollar amounts in millions,	Quarto	er ended		Nine months ended				
	Sept. 3	30, 2006	Sept.	30, 2007	Sept.	30, 2006		
except per share amounts)	Reported	Pro forma	Reported	Pro forma	Reported	Pro forma		
Revenue	\$ 1,614	\$ 3,109	\$ 7,534	\$ 10,420	\$ 4,946	\$ 9,366		
Net income from continuing operations	298	604	1,527	2,232	1,049	1,805		
Net income	352	660	1,519	2,230	1,222	1,989		
Diluted earnings per share from continuing operations	\$ 0.41	\$ 0.53	\$ 1.77	\$ 1.96	\$ 1.45	\$ 1.59		
Diluted earnings per share	0.49	0.58	1.76	1.96	1.69	1.75		

The pro forma results are based on adding the pre-tax historical results of Mellon and the Acquired Corporate Trust Business to our results and primarily adjusting for amortization of intangibles created in the transactions and taxes. The pro forma data does not include adjustments to reflect our operating costs or expected differences in the way funds generated by the Acquired Corporate Trust Business are invested. The pro forma data is intended for informational purposes and is not indicative of the future results of operations.

### Note 4 Accounting changes and new accounting pronouncements

SFAS No. 155 - Accounting for Certain Hybrid Financial Instruments

In February 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 155 ( SFAS 155 ), Accounting for Certain Hybrid Financial Instruments , an amendment of SFAS 140 and SFAS 133. SFAS 155 permits us to elect to measure any hybrid financial instrument at fair value if the hybrid instrument contains an embedded derivative that otherwise would require bifurcation and be accounted for separately under SFAS 133. SFAS 155 clarifies which interest-only strips and principal-only strips are not subject to the requirements of SFAS 133 and that concentrations of credit risk in the form of subordination are not embedded derivatives. SFAS 155 is effective for all financial instruments acquired, issued, or subject to a remeasurement event after Dec. 31, 2006. On Jan. 17, 2007, the FASB issued Derivative Implementation

Groups (DIG) Issue B40 which impacts how SFAS 155 is applied. The adoption of SFAS 155 and DIG Issue B40 did not have a significant impact on our investment activities.

FSP FAS 13-2 - Leases

In July 2006, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position (FSP) FAS 13-2, Accounting for a Change or Projected Change in the Timing of Cash Flows Relating to Income Taxes Generated by a Leverage Lease Transaction, revising the accounting guidance under SFAS No. 13 (SFAS 13), Accounting for Leases, for leveraged leases. This FSP modifies existing interpretations of SFAS 13 and associated industry practice. As a result in 2007, we recognized a one-time after-tax charge to equity of \$389 million related to a change in the timing of our lease cash flows due to the LILO settlement. See Commitments and Contingent Liabilities in Note 14 to Consolidated Financial Statements. However, an amount approximating this one-time charge will be taken into income over the remaining term of the affected leases. In the first nine months of 2007, we recognized after-tax income of \$9 million. Since we have not yet reached a settlement with the IRS related to LILOs originated in 1998, the charge to equity was estimated assuming a Dec. 31, 2007 settlement date. The portion of the one-time charge related to 1998 LILOs will be taken into income between the settlement date and the end of the lease term.

70 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

FIN No. 48 - Taxes

In 2007, we adopted FASB Interpretation No. 48, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes (FIN 48). FIN 48 clarifies the accounting for uncertain tax positions in accordance with SFAS No. 109, Accounting for Income Taxes. FIN 48 requires that a tax position meet a more-likely-than-not threshold for the benefit of the uncertain tax position to be recognized in the financial statements. A tax position that fails to meet a more-likely-than-not recognition threshold will result in either reduction of current or deferred tax assets, and/or recording of current or deferred tax liabilities. The impact of adoption in 2007 was a charge to equity of \$27 million. See Income Taxes in Note 12 to

Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion related to FIN 48.

Other

Certain other prior year information has been reclassified to conform its presentation with the 2007 financial statements.

### Note 5 Discontinued operations

On Oct. 1, 2006, we acquired JPMorgan Chase s corporate trust business and JPMorgan Chase acquired our Retail Business. We adopted discontinued operations accounting for our Retail Business. Also

included in the sales agreement are provisions related to transitional services. The results from continuing operations exclude the results of our Retail Business and include the operations of the Acquired Corporate Trust Business only after Oct. 1, 2006.

In accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP), the results for all the Retail Business are reported separately as discontinued operations in all income statements presented. Net interest revenue has been computed by allocating investment securities and federal funds sold and related interest income to discontinued operations to match the amount and duration of the assets sold with the amount and duration of the liabilities sold. The assets and liabilities of the businesses sold are included in assets of discontinued operations and liabilities of discontinued operations on the consolidated balance sheet. In addition, certain residual activity from businesses that Mellon had reported as discontinued operations prior to the merger are also included as discontinued operations in the third quarter of 2007.

Assets and liabilities of discontinued operations as of Sept. 30, 2007 and Dec. 31, 2006 were not significant.

Summarized financial information for discontinued operations is as follows:

Discontinued operations		Legacy	The Bank		
		of New	York only		
		Quarter en	ded	Nine mo	onths ended (a)
	Sept. 30,	June 30,	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,
(in millions)	2007	2007	2006	2007	2006
Fee and other revenue	\$ 1	\$ 1	\$ 66	<b>\$ 16</b>	\$ 197
Net interest revenue	-	-	155	-	458
Total revenue, net of interest expense	1	1	221	16	655
		(4)	0.6	(10)	207
Income (loss) from discontinued operations	(4)	(4)	96	(13)	297
Income taxes (benefits)	(2)	(1)	42	(5)	124
Income (loss) from discontinued operations, net of taxes	\$ (2)	\$ (3)	\$ 54	\$ (8)	\$ 173

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while second quarter 2007 and the results for all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 71

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

## Note 6 Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Goodwill

The following table shows the changes to goodwill, by business segment for the first nine months of 2007:

Goodwill (in millions)		set and ealth	Inst	itutional	
	Man	agement	Se	ervices	Total
Balance at Dec. 31, 2006 (a)	\$	605	\$	4,403	\$ 5,008
Mellon acquisition		8,742		2,156	10,898
Foreign exchange translation		-		21	21
Other (b)		28		(191)	(163)
Balance at Sept. 30, 2007	\$	9,375	\$	6,389	\$ 15,764

<sup>(</sup>a) Legacy The Bank of New York only. Revised, see Note 2 of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

The table below provides a further breakdown of goodwill by business sector. Goodwill impairment testing is performed annually at the business sector level.

Goodwill (in millions)								Cle	earing &			
	1	Asset	V	Vealth	1	Asset	Issuer	Ex	ecution	Trea	asury	
	Man	agement	Man	nagement	Se	rvicing	Services	Se	ervices	Ser	vices	Total
Balance at Dec. 31, 2006 (a)	\$	571	\$	34	\$	912	\$ 2,328	\$	1,132	\$	31	\$ 5,008
Mellon acquisition		6,451		2,291		1,910	186		-		60	10,898
Foreign exchange translation		-		-		14	-		7		-	21
Other (b)		2		26		(64)	(103)		(24)		-	(163)
Balance at Sept. 30, 2007	\$	7,024	\$	2,351	\$	2,772	\$ 2,411	\$	1,115	\$	91	\$ 15,764

 $<sup>(</sup>a) \ \ Legacy\ The\ Bank\ of\ New\ York\ only.\ Revised,\ see\ Note\ 2\ of\ Notes\ to\ Consolidated\ Financial\ Statements.$ 

Intangible assets		Sept. 30, 2007							
(in millions)	Gross carrying amount <sup>(a)</sup>		<b>Iellon</b> isition (b)		mulated rtization		Net arrying mount		nrrying nount <sup>(a)</sup>
Subject to amortization:									
Customer relationships	\$ 1,400	\$	1,884	\$	(293)	\$	2,991	\$	1,083
Maintenance contracts	-		690		(14)		676		-
Deposit premiums	-		106		(12)		94		-
Technology based	5		21		(3)		23		_
Other	24		22		(8)		38		-
Total subject to amortization (a)	\$ 1,429	\$	2,723	\$	(330)	\$	3,822	\$	1,083
Not subject to amortization:									

<sup>(</sup>b) Other changes in goodwill include purchase price adjustments and certain other reclassifications.

<sup>(</sup>b) Other changes in goodwill include purchase price adjustments and certain other reclassifications. Intangible assets

Trade name	\$ 370	\$ 1,002	N/A	\$ 1,372	\$ 370
Customer relationships	-	1,360	N/A	1,360	-
Total not subject to amortization (a)	\$ 370	\$ 2,362	N/A	\$ 2,732	\$ 370
Total intangible assets	\$ 1,799	\$ 5,085	\$ (330)	\$ 6,554	\$ 1,453

<sup>(</sup>a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

## 72 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

<sup>(</sup>b) See Note 3 of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements for impact of Mellon acquisition.

N/A not applicable.

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

The table below provides a further breakdown of intangible assets by business sector. Intangible assets impairment testing is performed annually.

## Intangible assets - net carrying amount (in millions)

Clearing &

	F	Asset	W	ealth	Α	sset	Is	suer	Exe	cution	Tre	easury	
	Man	agement	Mana	gement	Ser	vicing	Se	rvices	Sei	vices	Sei	rvices	Total
Legacy The Bank of New York	\$	72	\$	1	\$	44	\$	719	\$	718	\$	-	\$ 1,554
Mellon acquisition		3,438		666		424		203		-		269	5,000
Net carrying amount at Sept. 30, 2007	\$	3,510	\$	667	\$	468	\$	922	\$	718	\$	269	\$ 6,554

Intangible amortization expense was \$131 million and \$14 million for the quarters ended Sept. 30, 2007 and 2006. Intangible amortization expense was \$188 million and \$42 million for the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007 and 2006. The increase to both prior periods resulted from the merger with Mellon. Estimated annual amortization expense for current intangibles for the next five years is as follows:

### For the year ended

	Estimated amortization
Dec. 31,	expense (in millions)
2007 (a)	\$ 308
2008	476
2009	431
2010	388
2011	351

<sup>(</sup>a) Prior to July 1, 2007 includes legacy The Bank of New York only.

### Note 7 Allowance for credit losses

The allowance for credit losses is maintained at a level that, in management s judgment, is adequate to absorb probable losses associated with specifically identified loans, as well as estimated probable credit losses inherent in the remainder of the credit portfolio at the balance sheet date. Management s judgment includes the following factors, among others: risks of individual credits; past experience; the volume, composition, and growth of the credit portfolio; and economic conditions.

We conduct a quarterly portfolio review to determine the adequacy of our allowance for credit losses. All commercial loans over \$1 million are assigned to specific risk categories. Smaller commercial and consumer exposures are evaluated on a pooled basis and assigned to specific risk categories. Following this review, senior management analyzes the results and determines the allowance for credit losses. Our Board of Directors reviews the allowance at the end of each quarter.

The portion of the allowance for credit losses allocated to impaired loans (nonaccrual commercial loans over \$1 million) is measured by the difference between their recorded value and fair value. Fair value is determined by one of the following: present value of the expected future cash flows from borrowers, the market value of the loan, or the fair value of the collateral. See Critical accounting estimates and Allowance for credit losses in the MD&A section for additional information.

Commercial loans are placed on nonaccrual status when collateral is insufficient and principal or interest is past due 90 days or more, or when there is reasonable doubt that interest or principal will be collected. Accrued interest is usually reversed when a loan is placed on nonaccrual status. Interest payments received on nonaccrual loans may be recognized as income or applied to principal depending upon management s judgment. Nonaccrual loans are restored to accrual status when principal and interest are current or they become fully collateralized. Consumer loans are not classified as nonperforming assets, but are charged off and interest accrued is suspended based upon an established delinquency

schedi	ıle de	etermir	ied by

product. Real estate acquired in satisfaction of loans is carried in other assets at the lower of the recorded investment in the property or fair value minus estimated costs to sell.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 73

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

Transactions in the allowance for credit losses are summarized as follows:

For the quarter ended			Allowance for		
C 4 20 2007	Allo	wance	lending-	Allo	wance
Sept. 30, 2007	for loan		related	for credit	
(in millions)	losses		commitments		losses
Balance, beginning of period	\$	282	\$ 133	\$	415
Additions resulting from merger with Mellon		43	87		130
Charge-offs		(37)	_		(37)
Recoveries		2	-		2
Net (charge-offs)/		(25)			(25)
recoveries		(35)	- (40)		(35)
Provision	ø	42	(42)	ø	- 510
Balance, end of period	\$	332	\$ 178	\$	510
For the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007 (a) (in millions) Balance, beginning of period	for	wance loan sses 287	Allowance for lending- related commitments \$ 150	for	wance credit losses 437
Additions resulting from merger with Mellon		43	87		130
Charge-offs		(37)	(5)		(42)
Recoveries		15	-		15
Net (charge-offs)/					
recoveries		(22)	(5)		(27)
Provision		24	(54)		(30)
Balance, end of period  (a) Nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007 includes three months of the New York.  For the quarter ended	<b>\$</b> combined	<b>332</b> d company		\$ The Bank	<b>510</b> of
<b>,</b>	A 11 -		Allowance		A 11
C + 20 200		wance	for lending-		Allowance
Sept. 30, 2006 (a)		loan	related		for credit
(in millions)	10	sses	commitments		losses
Balance, beginning of period		\$337	\$ 143		\$ 480
Charge-offs		-	-		-
Recoveries		-	-		-
Net (charge-offs)/ recoveries		-	-		- (4)
Provision		\$339	(6) \$ 137		(4) <b>\$ 476</b>
Balance, end of period  (a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.		<b>\$339</b>	\$ 137		\$ 470
For the nine months ended			Allowance		
Sept. 30, 2006 (a)	Allo	wance	for lending-		Allowance
(in millions)	for	loan	related		for credit
		sses	commitments		losses
Balance, beginning of period	\$	326	\$ 145		\$ 471
Charge-offs		(4)	-		(4)
Recoveries		14	-		14
Net (charge-offs)/ recoveries		10			10

Provision	3	(8)	(5)
Balance, end of period	\$ 339	\$ 137	\$ 476
(a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.			

## Note 8 Other assets

## Other assets

	S	ept. 30,	Dec. 31,
(in millions)		2007	2006 (a)
Accounts and interest receivable	\$	4,071	\$ 3,443
Corporate/bank owned life insurance		3,562	1,721
Fails to deliver		1,979	1,523
Equity in joint ventures and other investments		2,283	857
Prepaid pension assets		1,515	635
Software		539	388
Margin deposits		483	324
Prepaid expenses		297	223
Due from customers on acceptances		234	213
Other		1,474	646
Total other assets	\$	16,437	\$ 9,973

<sup>(</sup>a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

<sup>74</sup> The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

### Note 9 Net interest revenue

Net interest revenue Legacy The

		Bank of New Quarter ended	York only Sept.	Nine mor	nths ended (a)
	Sept. 30,	June 30,	30,	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,
(in millions)	2007	2007	2006	2007	2006
Interest revenue	2007	2007	2000	200.	2000
Loans	\$ 534	\$ 420	\$ 367	\$ 1,361	\$ 1,027
Margin loans	84	87	85	255	247
Securities:					
Taxable	641	330	282	1,264	827
Exempt from federal income taxes	8	1	10	10	28
•					
Total securities	649	331	292	1,274	855
Deposits in banks	419	233	166	798	372
Federal funds sold and securities purchased under resale					
agreements	73	77	22	207	52
Trading assets	19	14	28	66	130
Total interest revenue	1,778	1,162	960	3,961	2,683
Interest expense					
Deposits	772	487	391	1,659	1,037
Federal funds purchased and securities sold under repurchase					
agreements	50	16	34	85	88
Other borrowed funds	35	24	27	72	69
Customer payables	48	47	42	137	124
Long-term debt	204	136	115	460	317
Total interest expense	1,109	710	609	2,413	1,635
Net interest revenue	\$ 669	\$ 452	\$ 351	\$ 1,548	\$ 1,048

<sup>(</sup>a) Third quarter and year-to-date 2007 include three months of the combined company s results, while second quarter 2007 and the results for all periods in 2006 include legacy The Bank of New York only.

### Note 10 Capital transactions

Prior to the merger with Mellon, we had 5 million authorized shares of Class A convertible preferred stock having a par value of \$2.00 per share. At Dec. 31, 2006, 3,000 shares were outstanding. On Jan. 22, 2007, we redeemed 300 shares of Class A convertible preferred stock at a per share redemption price of \$25 plus accrued dividends of \$11.03. The remaining 2,700 shares were converted into The Bank of New York common stock with shareholders receiving 7.39644 shares (unadjusted) of The Bank of New York common stock for each share of Class A convertible preferred stock.

In addition to the Class A convertible preferred stock, we had 5 million authorized shares of preferred stock having no par value, with no shares outstanding at Dec. 31, 2006.

Effective July 1, 2007, BNY Mellon has 3.5 billion authorized shares of common stock with a par value of \$0.01 per share and 100 million authorized shares of preferred stock with a par value of \$0.01 per share. At Sept. 30, 2007, there were 1,138,681,554 outstanding shares of common stock and no outstanding shares of preferred stock.

On Oct. 9, 2007, our Board of Directors declared a quarterly dividend of 24 cents per share payable on Nov. 2, 2007, to shareholders of record as of the close of business on Oct. 24, 2007.

We repurchased 1,187,000 shares of our common stock in the third quarter of 2007.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 75

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

## Note 11 Employee benefit plans

The components of net periodic benefit cost (credit) are as follows:

Net periodic Legacy The Bank

benefit cost of New York only Quarter ended Sept. 30, 2007 June 30, 2007 Sept. 30, 2006 **Domestic** Foreign Health Domestic Foreign Health Domestic Foreign Health pension pension care pension pension care pension pension care benefits benefits benefits benefits benefits benefits benefits benefits benefits Service cost \$ 20 7 \$ 10 2 \$ 13 2 2 Interest cost 35 5 5 12 3 3 13 3 Expected return on assets (69)**(9) (1)** (26)(4) (1) (25)(4) (1) Other 5 9 1 2 2 2 3 Net periodic cost (credit) (a) \$ (9) \$ 10 4 \$ 1

Net periodic Legacy The Bank

benefit cost of New York only
Nine months ended

				141	ne mon	ms chaca		
		Sept. 30	0, 2007				Sept. 30, 2006	ó
	Domestic	Fore	ign	He	alth	Domestic	Foreign	Health
	pension	pensi	ion	c	are	pension	pension	care
	benefits	bene	fits	ber	efits	benefits	benefits	benefits
Service cost	\$ 40	\$	11	\$	-	\$ 37	\$ 7	\$ -
Interest cost	59		11		11	40	9	8
Expected return on assets	(121)	(	<b>(17)</b>		(3)	(75)	(11)	(3)
Other	15		3		6	27	4	8
Net periodic cost (credit) (a)	<b>\$</b> (7)	\$	8	\$	14	\$ 29	\$ 9	\$ 13

<sup>(</sup>a) Pension benefits expense includes discontinued operations expense of \$4.5 million for the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2006.

## Note 12 Income taxes

The statutory federal income tax rate is reconciled to our effective income tax rate below:

Effective income tax rate	Nine months e	nded
	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,
	2007	2006 (a)
Federal rate	35.0%	35.0%
State and local income taxes, net of federal income tax benefit	1.4	1.7
Nondeductible expenses	0.1	0.2
Credit for synthetic fuel investments	(1.1)	(1.6)
Credit for low-income housing investments	(1.1)	(1.9)
Tax-exempt income from municipal securities	(0.2)	(0.1)
Other tax-exempt income	(1.2)	(1.3)

<sup>(</sup>a) Pension benefits expense includes discontinued operations expense of \$1.5 million for the quarter ended Sept. 30, 2006.

Foreign operations	(2.6)	(0.6)
Other - net	0.2	0.8
Effective rate	30.5%	32.2%

(a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

We adopted the provisions of FASB Interpretation No. 48 (FIN 48), Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109, on Jan. 1, 2007. As a result of the adoption of FIN 48, we recognized a \$27 million increase in our liability for uncertain tax benefits (Tax Reserves), which reduced the Jan. 1, 2007, retained earnings balance. Our total Tax Reserves as of Sept. 30, 2007 were \$336 million. If these Tax Reserves were unnecessary, \$255 million would affect the effective tax rate in future periods and \$81 million would affect deferred taxes. Included in the above Tax Reserves is accrued interest, where applicable, of \$53 million. We recognize accrued interest and penalties, if applicable, related to income taxes in income tax expense. The additional tax expense related to interest for the nine months ended Sept. 30, 2007 is \$16 million.

Legacy The Bank of New York s consolidated income tax returns are closed to examination through

76 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Table of Contents

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

1995. Although the IRS has completed its examination for 1996 and 1997, at this time a formal revenue agent s report has not been received. We believe it is unlikely that there will be any changes to those years that would affect the Tax Reserves. The IRS is currently examining our consolidated income tax returns for tax years 1998 through 2002. Our New York State and New York City return examinations have been completed through 1993. New York State and New York City are currently examining our tax returns for the years 1994 through 1996. Our United Kingdom income tax returns are closed through 1999.

Legacy Mellon s federal consolidated income tax returns are closed to examination through 2003. United Kingdom income tax returns are closed through 2000.

We have Tax Reserves related to transactions occurring in the years 1998 through 2002 that are currently under examination by the IRS. The outcome of such examination is not yet determinable. We do not expect that the resolution of these and other issues over the next twelve months will have a material impact on our financial statements.

## Note 13 Derivatives and hedging relationships

Derivative contracts, such as futures contracts, forwards, interest rate swaps, foreign currency swaps and options, and similar products used in trading activities, are recorded at fair value. We do not recognize gains or losses at the inception of derivative transactions if the fair value is not determined based upon observable market transactions and market data. Gains and losses are included in foreign exchange and other trading activities in fee and other revenue. Unrealized gains and losses are reported on a gross basis in trading account assets and trading liabilities, after taking into consideration master netting agreements.

We enter into various derivative financial instruments for non-trading purposes primarily as part of our asset/liability management ( ALM ) process. These derivatives are designated as fair value and cash flow hedges of certain assets and

liabilities when we enter into the derivative contracts. Gains and losses associated with fair value hedges are recorded in income as well as any change in the value of the related hedged item. Gains and losses on cash flow hedges are recorded in other comprehensive income. If a derivative used in ALM does not qualify as a hedge, it is marked to market and the gain or loss is included in net interest revenue.

We formally document all relationships between hedging instruments and hedged items, as well as our risk-management objectives and strategy for undertaking various hedge transactions. This process includes linking all derivatives that are designated as fair value hedges to specific assets or liabilities on the balance sheet.

We formally assess both at the hedge s inception and on an ongoing basis whether the derivatives that are used in hedging transactions are highly effective and whether those derivatives are expected to remain highly effective in future periods. We evaluate ineffectiveness in terms of amounts that could impact a hedge s ability to qualify for hedge accounting and the risk that the hedge could result in more than a de minimus amount of ineffectiveness. At inception, the potential causes of ineffectiveness related to each of our hedges is assessed to determine if we can expect the hedge to be highly effective over the life of the transaction and to determine the method for evaluating effectiveness on an ongoing basis. Recognizing that changes in the value of derivatives used for hedging or the value of hedged items could result in significant ineffectiveness, we have processes in place designed to identify and evaluate such changes when they occur. Quarterly, we perform a quantitative effectiveness assessment and record any ineffectiveness.

We utilize interest rate swap agreements to manage our exposure to interest rate fluctuations. For hedges of fixed rate loans, asset-backed securities, deposits and long-term debt, the hedge documentation specifies the terms of the hedged items and interest rate swaps and indicates that the derivative is hedging a fixed rate item and is a fair value hedge, that the hedge exposure is to the changes in the fair value of the hedged item due to changes in

139

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

benchmark interest rates, and that the strategy is to eliminate fair value variability by converting fixed rate interest payments to LIBOR.

The fixed rate loans hedged generally have a maturity of 9 to 12 years and are not callable. These loans are hedged with pay fixed rate, receive variable rate swaps with similar notional amounts, maturities, and fixed rate coupons. The swaps are not callable. At Sept. 30, 2007, \$40 million of loans

were hedged with interest rate swaps which had notional values of \$40 million.

The securities hedged generally have an original weighted average life of 10 years or less and are callable six months prior to maturity. These securities are hedged with pay fixed rate, receive variable rate swaps of like maturity, repricing and fixed rate coupon. The swaps are callable six months prior to maturity. At Sept. 30, 2007, \$225 million of securities were hedged with interest rate swaps which had notional values of \$225 million.

The fixed rate deposits hedged generally have original maturities of 3 to 12 years and, except for three deposits, are not callable. These deposits are hedged with receive fixed rate, pay variable rate swaps of similar maturity, repricing and fixed rate coupon. The swaps are not callable except for the three that hedge the callable deposits. At Sept. 30, 2007, \$666 million of deposits were hedged with interest rate swaps which had notional values of \$660 million.

The fixed rate long-term debt hedged generally has an original maturity of 4 to 30 years. We issue both callable and non-callable debt. The non-callable debt is hedged with simple interest rate swaps similar to those described for deposits. Callable debt is hedged with callable swaps where the call dates of the swaps exactly match the call dates of the debt. At Sept. 30, 2007, \$7.748 billion of debt was hedged with interest rate swaps which had notional values of \$7.811 billion.

In addition to the fair value hedges discussed above, we have two cash flow hedges utilizing interest rate swaps to hedge the variability in expected future cash flows attributable to floating rates on a deposit and a long-term debt issue. The hedge

documentation specifies the terms of the hedged items and interest rate swaps and indicates that the derivative is hedging future variable interest payments and is a cash flow hedge, that the hedge exposure is the variability in interest payments, and that the strategy is to eliminate variability by converting floating rate interest payments to fixed payments. For cash flow hedges, the interest rate swap is marked to market with the changes in value recorded in other comprehensive income. The amount recognized as other comprehensive income for the cash flow hedge is reclassified to net interest revenue as interest is realized on the hedged item.

The deposit hedged has a principal amount of \$275 million and has a LIBOR based floating rate and an 18 month original maturity. The deposit is hedged with a receive LIBOR, pay fixed rate swap with the same maturity and interest payment dates as the deposit to eliminate the variability in interest payments on the deposit. During the next twelve months, net gains of less than \$2 million (pre-tax) included in other comprehensive income are expected to be reclassified to income.

The long-term debt hedged has a principal amount of \$400 million and has a LIBOR based floating rate and a two year original maturity. The debt is hedged with a receive LIBOR, pay fixed rate swap with the same maturity and interest payment dates as the debt to eliminate the variability in interest payments on the debt. During the next twelve months, net gains of \$3 million (pre-tax) included in other comprehensive income are expected to be reclassified to income.

In addition, we enter into foreign exchange hedges. We use forward foreign exchange contracts with maturities of 12 months or less to hedge our Sterling and Euro foreign exchange exposure with respect to forecasted expense transactions in non-U.S. entities which have the U.S. dollar as their functional currency. As of Sept. 30, 2007, the hedged forecasted foreign currency transactions and linked foreign exchange forward hedges were \$83 million with \$7 million of pre-tax gains recorded in other comprehensive income. These gains are expected to be reclassified to expense over the next nine months.

Forward foreign exchange contracts are also used to hedge the value of our investments in foreign

78 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

subsidiaries. These forward contracts have a maturity of less than two years. The derivatives employed are designated as net investment hedges of changes in value of our foreign investment due to exchange rates, such that changes in value of the forward exchange contracts offset the changes in value of the foreign investments due to changes in foreign exchange rates. The change in fair market value of these contracts is deferred and reported within accumulated translation adjustments in shareholders—equity, net of tax effects. At Sept. 30, 2007, foreign exchange contracts, with notional amounts totaling \$5,345 million, were designated as hedges of corresponding amounts of net investments.

We discontinue hedge accounting prospectively when it is determined that a derivative is no longer an effective hedge, the derivative expires, is sold, or management discontinues the derivative s hedge designation.

Ineffectiveness related to derivatives and hedging relationships was recorded in income as follows:

Hedges	Nine me	onths ended
	Sept. 30,	Sept. 30,
(in millions)	2007	2006 <sup>(a)</sup>
Fair value hedge loans	\$ 0.1	\$ 0.1
Fair value hedge of securities	0.1	0.1
Fair value hedge of deposits and long-term debt	3.4	(0.1)
Cash flow hedges	0.1	(0.4)
Other (b)	(0.3)	0.4
Total	\$ 3.4	\$ 0.1

<sup>(</sup>a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

## Note 14 Commitments and contingent liabilities

In the normal course of business, various commitments and contingent liabilities are outstanding which are not reflected in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Management does not expect any material losses to result from these matters.

Our significant trading and off-balance sheet risks are securities, foreign currency and interest rate risk management products, commercial lending

commitments, letters of credit, and securities lending indemnifications. We assume these risks to reduce interest rate and foreign currency risks, to provide customers with the ability to meet credit and liquidity needs, to hedge foreign currency and interest rate risks, and to trade for our own account. These items involve, to varying degrees, credit, foreign exchange, and interest rate risk not recognized in the balance sheet. Our off-balance sheet risks are managed and monitored in manners similar to those used for on-balance sheet risks. There are no significant industry concentrations of such risks.

A summary of the notional amount of our off-balance sheet credit transactions, net of participations, at Sept. 30, 2007 and Dec. 31, 2006 follows:

Off-balance sheet credit risks	Quarter ended			
	Sept. 30,	Dec. 31,		
(in millions)	2007	2006 <sup>(a)</sup>		
Lending commitments	<b>\$</b> 47,757	\$ 37,364		

<sup>(</sup>b) Includes ineffectiveness recorded on foreign exchange hedges.

Standby letters of credit	13,652	10,902
Commercial letters of credit	1,130	1,195
Securities lending indemnifications	548,706	398,675
Venture capital commitments	92	55
Liquidity support provided to special purpose entities	4,341	-

(a) Legacy The Bank of New York only.

The total potential loss on undrawn commitments, standby and commercial letters of credit, and securities lending indemnifications is equal to the total notional amount if drawn upon, which does not consider the value of any collateral. Since many of the commitments are expected to expire without being drawn upon, the total amount does not necessarily represent future cash requirements. The allowance for lending-related commitments was \$178 million at Sept. 30, 2007 and \$150 million at Dec. 31, 2006.

A securities lending transaction is a fully collateralized transaction in which the owner of a security agrees to lend the security through an agent (The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation) to a borrower, usually a broker/dealer or bank, on an open, overnight or term basis, under the terms of a prearranged contract, which generally matures in less than 90 days. We generally lend securities with

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

indemnification against broker default. We generally require the borrower to provide 102% cash collateral which is monitored on a daily basis, thus reducing credit risk. Security lending transactions are generally entered into only with highly-rated counterparties. Securities lending indemnifications were secured by collateral of \$566 billion at Sept. 30, 2007 and \$405.5 billion at Dec. 31, 2006.

Standby letters of credit principally support corporate obligations and include \$1.0 billion that were collateralized with cash and securities at both Sept. 30, 2007 and Dec. 31, 2006. At Sept. 30, 2007, approximately \$9.1 billion of the standby letters of credit will expire within one year.

Mellon Bank has a referral relationship with and provides administrative services to, Three Rivers Funding Corp. (TRFC), a special purpose entity that issues commercial paper. TRFC is owned by an independent third party and is not a subsidiary of either Mellon Bank or BNY Mellon. TRFC s financial results are not included in the financial statements of Mellon Bank or BNY Mellon. At Sept. 30, 2007, TRFC s assets were comprised of asset and mortgage-backed securities of \$3.836 billion, and receivables of \$351 million. At Sept. 30, 2007, TRFC s portfolio of asset and mortgage-backed securities were rated:

Credit ratings for TRFC s asset	Sept.
	30,
and mortgage-backed securities	2007
AAA	79%
AA	2
A	19

Total 100%

At Sept. 30, 2007, approximately 8% of TRFC s asset and mortgage-backed securities were to subprime borrowers and all were rated AAA. Due to the dislocation in the commercial paper market in late August and September, Mellon Bank supported TRFC by purchasing an interest in TRFC s asset pool under its previously existing liquidity facility. At Sept. 30, 2007 Mellon Bank did not hold any beneficial interest in TRFC s assets or any of its commercial paper. Fee revenue of \$1 million was received from TRFC in the third quarter of 2007 compared with less than \$1 million in the third quarter of 2006. At Sept. 30, 2007, TRFC s

receivables totaled \$4.187 billion and commercial paper outstanding totaled \$4.204 billion. A letter of credit provided by Mellon Bank in support of TRFC s commercial paper totaled \$179 million at Sept. 30, 2007. BNY Mellon s maximum exposure related to TRFC is the full amount of the liquidity facility provided to TRFC or, \$4.204 billion at Sept. 30, 2007. However, the probability of this loss scenario is remote as it would mean that all of TRFC s assets were wholly uncollectible. In addition, there are significant structural protections built into each transaction to provide protection against uncollectible receivables. At Sept. 30, 2007, a FIN 46R analysis was performed on TRFC and it was not subject to consolidation by BNY Mellon.

The Bank of New York provides liquidity support to Old Slip Funding LLC (OSF), a special purpose entity that issues commercial paper. OSF is owned by an independent third party and is not a subsidiary of either The Bank of New York or BNY Mellon. During the third quarter of 2007, OSF did not require support. At Sept. 30, 2007, OSF held \$137 million of mortgage-backed securities 93% of which were rated AAA and 7% were rated A. At Sept. 30, 2007, a FIN 46R analysis was performed on OSF and it was not subject to consolidation by BNY Mellon.

The estimated liability for losses related to these arrangements, if any, is included in the reserve for unfunded commitments.

The notional amounts for other off-balance sheet risks (see Others below and Trading Activities in the MD&A section) express the dollar volume of the transactions; however, credit risk is much smaller. We perform credit reviews and enter into netting agreements to minimize the credit risk of foreign currency and interest rate risk management products. We enter into offsetting positions to reduce exposure to foreign exchange and interest rate risk.

Other

# Edgar Filing: Bank of New York Mellon CORP - Form 10-Q

One of BNY Mellon s two primary banking subsidiaries, Mellon Bank, N.A. (Mellon Bank), and ABN AMRO Bank N.V. (ABN AMRO) entered into a joint venture to provide global securities services, with operations commencing in January 2003. Each of the two partners signed a statutory declaration under Dutch law to be jointly and severally liable with the joint venture to parties that have a provable

80 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

contractual debt or damage claim. The benefit of this declaration is potentially available to all creditors and customers of the joint venture with valid legal claims if the joint venture defaults. The guarantee totaled \$103 billion at Sept. 30, 2007 primarily relating to securities lending activity. Agency securities lending represented \$97 billion of this guarantee at Sept. 30, 2007, primarily related to the indemnification of the owner of the securities against broker default. These securities lending transactions were collateralized primarily with cash and Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development government securities totaling \$93 billion. The joint venture also indemnifies \$969 million of cash collateral reinvested in repurchase agreements for risk of market or credit loss. The potential exposure of this guarantee assumes that there is no capital or assets of the joint venture to satisfy such claims and that there is no level of contribution by ABN AMRO, which has an S&P 500 long-term credit rating of AA- and a Moody s senior debt rating of Aa2. On July 5, 2007, BNY Mellon and ABN AMRO announced that Mellon Bank and ABN AMRO had entered into an agreement for Mellon Bank s purchase of ABN AMRO s interest in the joint venture. The transaction is expected to close in the fourth quarter of 2007. Upon close of the transaction, we expect that ABN AMRO will withdraw its statutory declaration and that The Bank of New York will sign and file a further, similar statutory declaration with effect from closing. ABN AMRO will continue to be jointly liable for certain pre-closing liabilities as provided in the purchase agreement.

We have provided standard representations for underwriting agreements, acquisition and divestiture agreements, sales of loans and commitments, and other similar types of arrangements and customary indemnification for claims and legal proceedings related to our provision of financial services. Insurance has been purchased to mitigate certain of these risks. We are a minority equity investor in, and member of, several industry clearing or settlement exchanges through which foreign exchange, securities, or other transactions settle. Certain of these industry clearing or settlement exchanges require their members to guarantee their obligations and liabilities or to provide financial support in the event other partners do not honor their obligations. It

is not possible to estimate a maximum potential amount of payments that could be required with such agreements.

We engaged in certain types of structured cross-border leveraged leasing investments, referred to as LILOs, prior to mid-1999 that the IRS has challenged. In 2004, the IRS proposed adjustments to our tax treatment of these transactions. On Feb. 28, 2006, we settled this matter with the IRS relating to LILO transactions closed in 1996 and 1997.

Our 1998 LILO transactions are in a subsequent audit cycle and were not part of the settlement. We believe that a comparable settlement for 1998 may be possible, given the similarity between these leases and the settled leases. However, negotiations continue and the treatment of the 1998 leases may still be litigated if an acceptable settlement cannot be reached. Under current U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, if the 1998 leases are settled on a basis comparable to the 1996 and 1997 leases, we would not expect the settlement of the 1998 leases to have a material impact on net income, based on existing reserves.

In the fourth quarter of 2005, we deposited funds with the IRS in anticipation of reaching a settlement on the 1998 LILO investments.

On Feb. 11, 2005, the IRS released Notice 2005-13, which identified certain lease investments known as SILOs as potentially subject to IRS challenge. On Sept. 6, 2007, we received a draft Form 5701, Notice of Proposed Adjustment, denying the tax benefits associated with certain of our so-called SILOs. Although it is likely the IRS will challenge the tax benefits associated with all such leases in 2007, we remain confident that our tax treatment of the leases complied with statutory, administrative and judicial authority existing at the time they were entered into.

In 2001 and 2002, we entered into various structured transactions that involved, among other things, the payment of U.K. corporate income taxes that were credited against our U.S. corporate income tax liability. The IRS continues to review these transactions and it is likely that some or all of the credits will be challenged upon completion of the

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 81

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

review. On Oct. 9, 2007, we received a letter from the IRS informing us that the IRS is considering designating one such transaction for litigation. At this time it is unknown if the transaction will ultimately be designated for litigation, but, if so designated, the company is prepared to defend its position and we believe that any tax benefits associated with these transactions were consistent with the applicable statutory, judicial and administrative authority.

Based on a probability assessment of various potential outcomes, we currently believe we have adequate tax reserves to cover our LILO exposure and any other potential tax exposures. Probabilities and outcomes are reviewed as events unfold, and adjustments to the reserves are made when appropriate.

In the ordinary course of business, we and our subsidiaries are routinely defendants in or parties to

a number of pending and potential legal actions, including actions brought on behalf of various classes of claimants, and regulatory matters. Claims for significant monetary damages are asserted in certain of these actions and proceedings. Due to the inherent difficulty of predicting the outcome of such matters, we cannot ascertain what the eventual outcome of these matters will be; however, based on current knowledge and after consultation with legal counsel, we do not believe that judgments or settlements, if any, arising from pending or potential legal actions or regulatory matters, either individually or in the aggregate, after giving effect to applicable reserves, will have a material adverse effect on the consolidated financial position or liquidity of BNY Mellon although they could have a material effect on net income for a given period. We intend to defend ourselves vigorously against all of the claims asserted in these legal actions.

See discussion of contingent legal matters in the Legal and Regulatory Proceedings section.

82 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

#### Disclosure controls and procedures

An evaluation was carried out under the supervision and with the participation of the Corporation's management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the Corporation's disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), as of Sept. 30, 2007. Based upon their evaluation, the principal executive officer and principal financial officer concluded that the Corporation's disclosure controls and procedures as of Sept. 30, 2007 were effective to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by the Corporation in the reports filed or submitted by it under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the Securities and Exchange Commission, and to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by the Corporation in such reports is accumulated and communicated to the Corporation's management, including its principal executive officer and principal financial officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

## Changes in internal control over financial reporting

In the ordinary course of business, the Corporation may routinely modify, upgrade or enhance its internal controls and procedures for financial reporting. However, there was no change in the Corporation s internal controls over financial reporting (as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) that occurred during the quarter ended Sept. 30, 2007 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Corporation s internal control over financial reporting, except changes resulting from the merger with Mellon being implemented to incorporate Mellon s operations with the Corporation s systems of internal controls.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 83

# Forward-Looking Statements and Risk Factors

Some statements in this document are forward-looking. These include all statements about the future results of the Company, projected business growth, statements with respect to the merger of The Bank of New York and Mellon with and into the Company, expectations with respect to operations after the merger, the expected outcome of legal, regulatory and investigatory proceedings, predicted loan losses, and the Company s plans, objectives and strategies. In addition, these forward-looking statements relate to: the expected increase in the percentage of revenue and income from outside the U.S.; the expected increase in the level of fee revenue per employee; the expected increase in pre-tax margins; targeted capital ratios; the ability of our business model to benefit from long-term trends; growth opportunities in international markets; execution of our integration plan and its ability to support our goals for new business development and merger synergies; our projected effective tax rate; assumptions regarding the price of oil and its potential impact on earnings; harmonization of remaining allocation methodologies; factors that could affect fair market valuations; expected long-term rates of return; expected return on assets; assumptions with respect to pension plans and expected future benefit payments; intention to hold certain investment securities; adequacy of reserves; the receipt of regulatory approvals required for the transition of certain deposits associated with the Acquired Corporate Trust Business and the timing of those approvals; the call of outstanding securities and the refinancing of certain debt; treatment of trust-preferred securities as Tier I capital under recently-adopted transition rules and final rules of the FRB; our ability to capitalize on global growth trends; adoption of recent accounting pronouncements and their impact; the expected impact of the JPMorgan Chase transaction; the replacement of U.S. dollar deposits with institutional corporate trust deposits associated with the Acquired Corporate Trust Business in 2007; the impact of the ConvergEx transaction on earnings and the timing of when the B-Trade and G-Trade businesses will become part of BNY ConvergEx Group; estimated annual amortization over the next five years; resolution of certain tax examinations and the impact of those resolutions; probability of losses relating to TRFC; expectations with respect to various commitments and contingent liabilities entered into

in the normal course of business; resolution of matters relating to LILO and SILO transactions and the impact of those resolutions; the expected closing of the buyout of the remaining interest in the ABN AMRO Mellon joint venture and the treatment of related statutory declarations and liabilities; the impact of judgments and settlements, if any, arising from pending or potential legal actions or regulatory matters; defenses to the allegations raised in the claim raised by The Federal Customs Service of the Russian Federation; and remediation and the potential impact of matters relating to information returns and withholding tax returns for the Acquired Corporate Trust Business. In this report, any other report, any press release or any written or oral statement that the Company or its executives may make, words such as estimate, forecast, anticipate, confident, target, expect, intend, think, continue, seek, believe, plan, goal, could, should, synergies, opportunities, superior returns, trends and words of similar meaning, signify forward-looking statements.

will,

Factors that could cause the Company s results to differ materially from those described in the forward-looking statements, as well as other uncertainties affecting future results and the value of the Company s stock and factors which represent risks associated with the business and operations of the Company, can be found in the Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements and the Risk Factors sections included in the registration statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-140863) filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (Commission) on April 17, 2007 and containing a definitive joint proxy statement/prospectus that was mailed to the shareholders of each of The Bank of New York and Mellon; the Risk Factors and Certain Regulatory Considerations section of the registration statement on Form S-3 (Registration No. 333-144261) filed with the Commission on July 2, 2007; the Forward Looking Statements and Risk Factors section in The Bank of New York s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended Dec. 31, 2006 and Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2007; the Cautionary Statement section included in Mellon s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended Dec. 31, 2006 and in

84 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

#### Forward-Looking Statements and Risk Factors (continued)

Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2007 and any subsequent reports filed with the Commission prior to the merger; and any subsequent reports filed by the Company pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

Forward-looking statements, including discussions and projections of future results of operations and discussions of future plans contained in the MD&A and elsewhere in this Form 10-Q, are based on management s current expectations and assumptions that involve risks and uncertainties and that are subject to change based on various important factors (some of which are beyond the Company s control), including adverse changes in market conditions and the timing of such changes, and the actions that management could take in response to these changes. Actual results may differ materially from those expressed or implied as a result of these risks and uncertainties and the risks and uncertainties described in the documents referred to in the

preceding paragraph. The Risk Factors discussed in the section Forward-Looking Statements and Risk Factors in Part I, Item 1A of The Bank of New York Company, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended Dec. 31, 2006 could cause or contribute to such differences. Investors should consider all risks mentioned elsewhere in this document, in the documents referred to in the preceding paragraph and in subsequent reports filed by the Company with the Commission pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as well as other uncertainties affecting future results and the value of the Company s stock.

All forward-looking statements speak only as of the date on which such statements are made, and the Company undertakes no obligation to update any statement to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which such forward-looking statement is made or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 85

#### **PART II - OTHER INFORMATION**

#### Item 1. Legal and Regulatory Proceedings.

In the ordinary course of business, the Company and its subsidiaries are routinely defendants in or parties to a number of pending and potential legal actions, including actions brought on behalf of various classes of claimants, and regulatory matters. Claims for significant monetary damages are asserted in certain of these actions and proceedings. In regulatory enforcement matters, claims for disgorgement and the imposition of penalties and/or other remedial sanctions are possible. Due to the inherent difficulty of predicting the outcome of such matters, the Company cannot ascertain what the eventual outcome of these matters will be; however, on the basis of current knowledge and after consultation with legal counsel, we do not believe that judgments or settlements, if any, arising from pending or potential legal actions or regulatory matters, either individually or in the aggregate, after giving effect to applicable reserves and insurance coverage, will have a material adverse effect on the consolidated financial position or liquidity of the Company, although they could have a material effect on net income for a given period. The Company intends to defend itself vigorously against all of the claims asserted in these legal actions.

As previously disclosed in the Company s Form 8-K dated May 17, 2007, The Federal Customs Service of the Russian Federation is pursuing a claim against the Company. The claim is based on allegations relating to the previously disclosed Russian funds transfer matter that was the subject of the Company s Non-Prosecution Agreement and alleges violations of U.S. law by failing to supervise and monitor funds transfer activities at The Bank of New York. This lack of action is alleged to have resulted in underpayment to the Russian Federation of the value added taxes that were due to be paid on certain goods imported into the country and seeks \$22.5 billion in direct and indirect losses. The Company believes it has meritorious procedural and substantive defenses to the allegations and intends to defend the matter vigorously.

As previously disclosed in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K, the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) is investigating the trading activities of Pershing Trading Company LP,

a floor specialist, on two regional exchanges from 1999 to 2004. Because the conduct at issue is alleged to have occurred largely during the period when Pershing was owned by Credit Suisse First Boston (USA), Inc. (CSFB), the Company has made claims for indemnification against CSFB relating to this matter under the agreement relating to the acquisition of Pershing. CSFB is disputing these claims for indemnification.

The Company previously disclosed in its Annual Report on Form 10-K that the SEC was investigating the appropriateness of certain expenditures made in connection with marketing and distribution of the Hamilton Funds. The Company was informed by the SEC Staff on Sept. 11, 2007 that they had concluded their investigation and that no enforcement action was recommended.

The Company previously disclosed in its Annual Report on Form 10-K that the SEC was investigating possible market-timing transactions cleared by Pershing LLC. The Company was informed by the SEC Staff orally that they had concluded their investigation and that no enforcement action was recommended.

As previously reported in a Current Report filed by Mellon on Form 8-K dated Sept. 30, 2005, Mellon Investor Services LLC (MIS) received a Wells Notice from the SEC relating to MIS disclosure practices to its transfer agency (issuer) clients during the period 2001 through late 2004 concerning the receipt of fees from a search firm that performs in-depth searches for lost shareholders. The Company was informed by the SEC Staff on Aug. 16, 2007 that they had concluded their investigation and that no enforcement action was recommended.

In connection with the acquired JPMorgan Chase corporate trust business, the Company was required to file various IRS information and withholding tax returns for 2006. In preparing to do so, the Company identified certain inconsistencies in the supporting tax documentation and records transferred to the Company that were needed to file accurate returns. The Company and JPMorgan Chase jointly disclosed this matter to the IRS on a voluntary basis in a meeting on Sept. 7, 2007 and believe we will receive

86 The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

#### PART II - OTHER INFORMATION (continued)

additional time to remediate the issues. The Company and JPMorgan Chase are attempting to resolve the information reporting issues presented. While there can be no assurance, the Company believes that after remediation the potential financial exposure will be immaterial, and, in any event, the Company is indemnified by JPMorgan Chase for the 2006 tax withholding and reporting obligations associated with the acquisition.

### Item 1A. Risk Factors.

See Forward-Looking Statements and Risk Factors.

### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

(c) Under our stock repurchase program, we buy back shares from time to time. The following table discloses our repurchases of our common stock made during the third quarter of 2007.

Issuer purchases of equity securities

Chara	repurcha	sees du	ring thi	rd anor	tor 2007
Snare	renurch	ises ain	rıng ini	ıra anar	ter zuu/

Total shares repurchased

			as part of
		Average	
(common shares	Total	price	a publicly
	shares	per	announced
in thousands)	repurchased	share (a)	plan
July 2007	92	\$ 42.68	-
August 2007	1,011	40.59	1,005
September 2007	84	39.90	81
Third quarter 2007	1,187 <sup>(b)</sup>	\$ 40.70	1,086

- (a) Amounts include commissions paid which were not significant. Total purchase price in the third quarter of 2007 was \$44 million.
- (b) Includes 101 thousand shares at a purchase price of approximately \$4 million purchased from employees primarily in connection with the employees payment of taxes upon the vesting of restricted stock.

As disclosed on Aug. 8, 2007, the Executive Committee of the Corporation s Board of Directors has authorized the Corporation to repurchase up to 6,500,000 shares, a number based on the unused authorization previously given by the Board of Directors of The Bank of New York. The maximum number of shares that could have been repurchased under the program totaled approximately 5.4 million at Sept. 30, 2007.

#### Item 6. Exhibits.

Pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, The Bank of New York Mellon has filed certain agreements as exhibits to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. These agreements may contain representations and warranties by the parties. These representations and warranties have been made solely for the benefit of the other party or parties to such agreements and (i) may have been qualified by disclosures made to such other party or parties, (ii) were made only as of the date of such agreements or such other date(s) as may be specified in such agreements and are subject to more recent developments, which may not be fully reflected in our public disclosure, (iii) may reflect the allocation of risk among the parties to such agreements and (iv) may apply materiality standards different from what may be viewed as material to investors. Accordingly, these representations and warranties may not describe our actual state of affairs at the date hereof and

# Edgar Filing: Bank of New York Mellon CORP - Form 10-Q

should not be relied upon.

- 2.1 Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of Dec. 3, 2006, as amended and restated as of Feb. 23, 2007, and as further amended and restated as of March 30, 2007, between The Bank of New York Company, Inc., Mellon Financial Corporation and The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to BNY Mellon s Current Report on Form 8-K as filed with the Commission on July 2, 2007.
- 3.1 Restated Certificate of Incorporation of The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to BNY Mellon s Current Report on Form 8-K as filed with the Commission on July 2, 2007.
- 3.2 Amended and Restated By-Laws of The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation, as amended and restated on July 10, 2007, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to BNY Mellon s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q as filed with the Commission on Aug. 8, 2007.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 87

# PART II - OTHER INFORMATION (continued)

4.1	None of the instruments defining the rights of holders of long-term debt of The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation (BNY Mellon), the creation of which was disclosed in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, represented long-term debt in excess of 10% of the total assets of BNY Mellon as of Sept. 30, 2007. BNY Mellon hereby agrees to furnish to the Commission, upon request, a copy of any such instrument.
12.1	Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges for the Nine Months Ended Sept. 30, 2007 and 2006.
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
99.1	Forward Looking Statements and Risk Factors section in The Bank of New York Company, Inc. s Annual Report on
	Form 10-K for the year ended Dec. 31, 2006, incorporated by reference.
99.2	Forward Looking Statements and Risk Factors section in The Bank of New York Company, Inc. s Quarterly Report on
	Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2007, incorporated by reference.
99.3	Cautionary Statement section in Mellon Financial Corporation s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended Dec. 31,
	2006, incorporated by reference.
99.4	Cautionary Statement section in Mellon Financial Corporation s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended
	March 31, 2007, incorporated by reference.
99.5	Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements and the Risk Factors sections in Amendment No. 2 to The
	Bank of New York Mellon Corporation s Registration Statement on Form S-4 dated April 17, 2004 (No. 333-140863),
	incorporated by reference.
99.6	Risk Factors and Certain Regulatory Considerations sections in The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation s Registration
	Statement on Form S-3 dated July 2, 2007 (No. 333-144261), incorporated by reference.

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

## **SIGNATURE**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON CORPORATION (Registrant)

Date: November 9, 2007 By: /s/ Michael K. Hughey

Michael K. Hughey Corporate Controller

(Duly Authorized Officer and

Principal Accounting Officer of

the Registrant)

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 89

# **Index to Exhibits**

Exhibit No.	Description	Method of Filing
2.1	Amended and Restated Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of Dec. 3, 2006, as amended and restated as of Feb. 23, 2007, and as further amended and restated as of March 30, 2007, between The Bank of New York Company, Inc., Mellon Financial Corporation and The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation.	Previously filed as Exhibit 2.1 to BNY Mellon s Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 000-52710) as filed with the Commission on July 2, 2007.
3.1	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation.	Previously filed as Exhibit 3.1 to
		BNY Mellon s Current Report on
		Form 8-K (File No. 000-52710) as filed with the Commission on July 2, 2007.
3.2	Amended and Restated By-Laws of The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation, as amended and restated on July 10, 2007.	Previously filed as Exhibit 3.2 to BNY Mellon s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (File No. 000-52710) for the period ended June 30, 2007, as filed with the Commission on Aug. 8, 2007.
4.1	None of the instruments defining the rights of holders of long-term debt of The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation (BNY Mellon), the creation of which was disclosed in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, represented long-term debt in excess of 10% of the total assets of BNY Mellon as of Sept. 30, 2007. BNY Mellon hereby agrees to furnish to the Commission, upon request, a copy of any such instrument.	
12.1	Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges for the Nine Months Ended Sept. 30, 2007 and 2006.	Filed herewith.
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	Filed herewith.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	Filed herewith.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	Furnished herewith.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	Furnished herewith.
99.1	Forward Looking Statements and Risk Factors section in The Bank of New York Company, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended Dec. 31, 2006.	The Bank of New York Company, Inc. s Annual Report on Form 10-K (File No. 001-06152) for the year ended Dec. 31, 2006.
99.2	Forward Looking Statements and Risk Factors section in The Bank of New York Company, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2007.	The Bank of New York Company, Inc. s Quarterly Report on Form 10- Q (File No. 001-06152) for the period ended March 31, 2007.

<sup>90</sup> The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation

Exhibit No.	Description	Method of Filing	
99.3	Cautionary Statement section in Mellon Financial Corporation s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended Dec. 31, 2006.	Mellon Financial Corporation s Annual Report on Form 10-K (File No. 001-07410) for the year ended Dec. 31, 2006.	
99.4	Cautionary Statement section in Mellon Financial Corporation s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2007.	Mellon Financial Corporation s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (File No. 001-07410) for the period ended March 31, 2007.	
99.5	Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward- Looking Statements and the Risk Factors sections in Amendment No. 2 to The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation s Registration Statement on Form S-4 dated April 17, 2007 (No. 333-140863).	Amendment No. 2 to The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation s Registration Statement on Form S-4 dated April 17, 2004 (No. 333-140863).	
99.6	Risk Factors and Certain Regulatory Considerations sections in The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation s Registration Statement on Form S-3 dated July 2, 2007 (No. 333-144261).	The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation s Registration Statement on Form S-3 dated July 2, 2007 (No. 333-144261).	

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation 91